

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

Perceptions of Students, Faculty, and Employers on a General Education Program in Vietnam

Cuong Sy Do Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Cuong Do

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Joanna Karet, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Katherine Garlough, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Paul Englesberg, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2021

Abstract

Perceptions of Students, Faculty, and Employers on a General Education Program in

Vietnam

by

Cuong Do

MS, University of Science HCM City, Vietnam, 1998

BS, University of HCM City, Vietnam, 1989

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

December 2021

Abstract

Vietnam's higher education institutions have been criticized for producing graduates who are lacking skills required by employers. To address this criticism, the general education program at a university in Vietnam aims to build the broad knowledge and skills. However, it was unknown if students, faculty, and employers perceived the program to adequately provide students with broad knowledge and skills. The purpose of this convergent mixed methods study was to investigate the perceptions of students, faculty, and employers about whether the general education program was providing students with broad knowledge and skills needed for career success. The theoretical foundation for this study was Mezirow's transformative learning theory and Kolb's experiential learning theory. Research questions focused on examining the perceptions of students and faculty regarding broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success provided by the general education program. Quantitative data were obtained from 419 student responses to a Likert scale survey and were analyzed using descriptive statistics. Qualitative data were collected from eight faculty members and six employers, which were analyzed using inductive content analysis. The findings showed that students perceived that they gained many skills but little broad knowledge from general education; faculty saw the value of the provision of general education but realized that many students did not find value; employers valued the provision of general education but did not share the same emphasis on content and skills as the university. A faculty professional development program was created to help faculty better equip students with general education knowledge and skills, so that students graduating with general education competencies can be change agents in their workplace and the community.

Perceptions of Students, Faculty, and Employers on a General Education Program in

Vietnam

by

Cuong Do

MS, University of Science HCM City, Vietnam, 1998

BS, University of HCM City, Vietnam, 1989

Project Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

December 2021

Dedication

I would like to dedicate this work to my family. Thank you for your love, encouragement, and support that made it possible for me to complete this doctoral project study.

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to the committee members for their immense support in my progress from the first stage to the completion of my doctoral project study. I would like to give special thanks to Dr. Joanna Karet, my committee chair, for clear guidance, inspiration, concrete suggestions, and giving constant encouragement. I would like to express my deep gratitude to Dr. Katherine Garlough, my second committee member, for in-depth methodological criticism and suggestions for improving research results. I would like to express my sincerest appreciation to Dr. Paul Englesberg, the Walden URR, for providing detailed feedback as well as a clear direction for me to further refine my study.

I would also like to thank Angie Drennen, the Walden Form and Style editor, for the editing assistance and revision guidance.

Finally, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Dr. Joshua Bass, my academic advisor, for timely assistance, informed advice and directions.

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: The Problem	1
The Local Problem	1
Rationale	7
Definition of Terms	
Significance of the Study	
Research Questions	
Review of the Literature.	
Implications	
Summary	
Section 2: The Methodology.	
Mixed Methods Design a	nd Approach35
Setting and Sample	
Data Collection Strategies	
Data Analysis	
Data Analysis Results	
Section 3: The Project	
Rationale	
Review of the Literature.	
Project Description	
Project Evaluation Plan	
Project Implications	

Table of Contents

Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions
Project Strengths and Limitations
Recommendations for Alternative Approaches131
Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change
Reflection on the Importance of the Work133
Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research
Conclusion135
References
Appendix A: The Project
Appendix B: Student Questionnaire Items
Appendix C: Faculty Interview Protocol
Appendix D: Employer Interview Protocol
Appendix E: Interview Procedure Checklist
Appendix F: Codebook for Students' Perceptions
Appendix G: Percentages of Student Responses to Each Survey Question Item
Appendix H: Percentages of Student Responses by College Year to Each Survey
Question Item
Appendix I: Percentages of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by
Major Field to Each Survey Question Item215
Appendix J: Percentages of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by
General Education Course Taken to Each Survey Question Item
Appendix K: Percentage of Student Perception of the General Education Program223

Appendix L: Percentages of Student Perception of the General Education Program

by Groups

List of Tables

Table 1. Distribution of Survey Participants' Demographics $(N = 419)$
Table 2. Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" by College Year 51
Table 3. Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" by Major Field
Table 4. Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" by Number of General Education
Courses Taken
Table 5. Percentage of Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" per Item 54
Table 6. Percentage of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by College
Years to Broad Knowledge Categories 58
Table 7. Percentage of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by Major Fields
to Broad Knowledge Categories
Table 8. Percentage of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by Number of
General Education Courses Taken to Broad Knowledge Categories71
Table 9. Interview Research Question 1: Coding Example 80
Table 10. Faculty Response Themes 81
Table 11. Employer Response Themes

Section 1: The Problem

The Local Problem

One university in Southern Vietnam (SVU), a pseudonym, has embarked on an innovative initiative to transform higher education in Vietnam. The mission of the university is to produce proficient professionals who are able to lead in industrializing and modernizing Vietnam. SVU's general education program was established to help carry out this mission as well as respond to employers' demands for high-skilled graduates in Vietnam. The general education program aims at building broad social and natural knowledge as well as critical thinking, creative thinking, communication skills, problem-solving, teamwork skills, and information literacy skills needed for students to succeed in their study, lives, and careers, no matter their majors. However, it was unknown if students, faculty, and employers consider the general education program to adequately provide students with broad knowledge and skills.

The general education program at SVU is considered an integral part of liberal education; it provides a knowledge base for students to prepare and adapt themselves to complexities, diversities, and changes in the future. The general education program classes make up 22 credits out of the 142 credits required for a bachelor's degree in any major. Students are required to take seven general education courses, including three courses in general knowledge and skills, three courses in political philosophy, and one course in computer skills. For this study, the following educational objectives of broad knowledge were used to examine students' perceptions of the general education program:

• Professional ethics

- Gender and development in Vietnam
- Humans and the Environment
- History of scientific thought
- Cities and urbanization
- Vietnam amidst globalization
- Information technologies
- Vietnamese culture
- Inclusive development
- Intercultural communication
- Psychology—Concepts and Application
- The Vietnamese Diaspora
- Philosophy in practice
- Mass communication and society
- Design thinking
- World's art history

The program, which initially offered only three skills courses, now offers 23 of these courses and is expected to continue adding new courses. For this study, the following educational objectives of soft skills were used to examine students' perceptions of the general education program:

- The ability to effectively communicate orally
- The ability to effectively communicate in writing
- The ability to work effectively with others in teams

- Critical thinking and analytical reasoning skills
- The ability to apply knowledge and skills to real-world settings
- Ethical judgment and decision-making
- The ability to analyze and solve complex problems
- The ability to locate, organize and evaluate information from multiple sources
- The ability to innovate and be creative
- Foundations and skills for lifelong learning

The development of additional general education courses should be in alignment with the goals of general education based on the principles of liberal education. However, lecturers at SVU commented that although the spirit of liberal education has been somewhat reflected in the action plans of the university, it has not been shown in the curriculum, courses, and activities at the university. In addition, according to some lecturers, students might not clearly understand the role of the general education curriculum in their programs (K. Q. Le, personal communication, July 06, 2016), which could lead to students having negative perceptions of general education learning outcomes and possibly lead to passive learners (Thompson et al., 2015).

The development of broad knowledge and skills for students is an urgent societal requirement for universities in Vietnam (Van, 2016). Higher education institutions in Vietnam do not meet the needs of employers by providing graduates who have adequate generic skills (Aring, 2015; Tran & Marginson, 2016). Generic skills are sometimes referred to as soft skills, life skills, or work skills (Nghia, 2017a; Tran, 2015). In the international context, they have also been called interpersonal skills, transferable skills,

essential skills, core skills, key competencies, and employability skills (Bora, 2015; Suleman, 2016). Generic skills such as communication, negotiation, interpersonal skills, and writing skills have been the weakest skill areas of Vietnamese graduates; the graduates have also lacked work attitude, creativity, critical thinking skills, and other generic skills. Bodewig and Badiani-Magnusson (2014) showed that nearly 50% of companies (and more than 60% of foreign companies) in Vietnam stated that the shortage of necessary generic skills is an obstacle to their operations; nearly half of those viewed it as a major obstacle.

The design of Vietnamese university curricula has focused on providing students with professional knowledge and job-specific technical skills rather than developing students' generic skills (Nha & Tu, 2015). Although there is evidence of efforts to improve the skills gap, Vietnamese universities' curricula and teaching methods, as well as students' perceptions of broad knowledge and skills, have not encouraged students to develop these generic skills. Government and educators in Vietnam have called on universities to reform their educational programs in order to develop students' capacities through the curriculum (Tran et al., 2016; Truong et al., 2018).

Students, graduates, and employers from a number of Vietnamese universities have identified the importance of soft skills in employment, but students and graduates perceived that university curriculum did not support them in the development of soft skills, and all employers were dissatisfied with graduates' soft skills (Tran, 2015). Students and graduates have suggested universities providing soft skills subjects in the curriculum, such as communication skills, teamwork, decision making, independent working skills, and social awareness. Additionally, students did not recognize that those skills are developed through active involvement in activities both inside and outside the classroom. Although most of them have recognized extra-curricular activities organized by Youth Union and Student Association as opportunities to develop soft skills, they indicated a loose connection between those activities and skills development and a lack of interest in those activities (Nghia, 2017a; Tran, 2015).

All curriculum at universities must comply with university outcomes standards stipulated by the government, which prescribes the required knowledge, skills, attitudes, and responsibility students should achieve when completing the program (VMOET, 2015). Required graduates' capacity focuses on in-depth knowledge of their field as well as foundation knowledge of natural and social sciences. In addition, graduates should have essential skills such as the ability to apply theory and practical knowledge into different situations, analytical skills, problem-solving skills, and foreign language skills. Graduates are also expected to have leadership and creativity in their field, the ability to adapt to different working environments, and lifelong learning skills. However, integrating the learning outcomes into the curriculum has been one of the main challenges facing higher education institutions. Universities do not have qualified staff in curriculum development (Nghia, 2017a). Further, there are different interpretations of the concepts of curriculum, curriculum development, learning outcomes, and outcomes standards among academic staff and between faculty and senior administrators (Phan et al., 2016). Therefore, in order to develop an effective curriculum, higher education staff need to have a shared understanding of and a common language in curriculum and

curriculum development and to develop qualified staff in curriculum development (Son, 2015).

An example of variability in curriculum is general education, which in Vietnam's higher education is defined a part of every undergraduate program, known as general education knowledge. This part consists of the compulsory subjects specified by the Vietnamese Ministry of Education and Training (VMOET) for all higher education programs, including courses in political reasoning (10 credits) and non-credit courses in physical education and national defense education. In addition, general education knowledge requires compulsory and elective courses in the fields of social sciences, humanities, arts, math, information technology, foreign languages, natural sciences, technology, and environment (Nha & Tu, 2015). But this group of subjects is diverse and varies according to program learning outcomes and mission of each university.

Broadly, as it was introduced at higher education institutions worldwide, general education was a strong core curriculum that would equip students with skills, abilities, and knowledge (Lewis, 2016). Some universities stated that general education was university requirements that fall outside the major's curricula and focus on skills such as critical thinking, communication, and numeracy (Yang, 2016). The complex cognitive thinking abilities would nourish students' critical and analytical habit of mind so that they able to deeply explore and resolve disciplinary and interdisciplinary issues. The skillsbased general education curriculum has been necessary for providing students with skills to cope with the rapid change in the professional world (Shek et al., 2015). On the contrary, others typically defined general education as a series of liberal art courses

offered outside major courses, including literature, history, sociology, the sciences, and the arts (Kirk-Kuwaye & Sano-Franchini, 2015; Zai, 2015). For universities to meet the needs of students and society in the 21st century, it is essential that they assess general education learning outcomes and restructure general education programs (Association of American Colleges and Universities [AAC&U], 2015; Van, 2016). To build an effective general education program, it is essential to establish shared perspectives of the goals of the general education program among faculty and students (Thompson et al., 2015) and identify employers' expectations of graduates' capacity (Yang, 2016). This understanding will allow faculty and administrators at SVU to implement improvements that will help students achieve the essential skills that the 21st century requires.

Rationale

SVU uses two methods to assess the quality of its general education program: (a) a survey of student course evaluations and (b) course-grading analysis. The survey of student course evaluations has been regularly performed for all students at the end of each semester. The questionnaire includes 24 survey questions on a Likert-type scale ranging from 1 (*very poor*) to 5 (*very good*). The survey questions focus on the clarity of the course (course objectives and content), workload, the instructor's delivery methods, and assessment methods. In addition, there are three open-ended questions related to what students like and dislike about the course and what students suggest for better learning support. Course-grading analysis has been performed at the end of each semester to control grade inflation. The results drawn from the student survey and the grade analysis provide important information for improving the quality of teaching and learning and

evaluating faculty performance. However, these methods do not provide sufficient evidence for students' perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success (Kinash et al., 2015).

In addition, according to the report from SVU's Fulbright scholar-in-residence, a specialist in curriculum assessment, general education faculty members were able to discuss their own courses and course goals in terms that reflected the concept of general education; few of them, however, were able to discuss colleagues' courses in this manner or articulate a shared framework for communicating the program or institution's goals for liberal education more broadly. Additionally, students could discuss the specifics of the course or courses they had taken among the general education offerings but seemed unable to connect those individual experiences to a larger picture. Moreover, a survey asking businesses that had taken on interns about those interns' performance did not explicitly reflect on how well students were able to apply generic skills in practical work. Most employers had positive comments about students' generic skills, but the survey results did not indicate which skills students had and which they needed to develop; it also did not indicate which skills each job required. Understanding how educational stakeholders perceive graduates' skills is a prerequisite for curriculum and pedagogical design (Cottrell et al., 2015), and understanding how students perceive their general education curriculum can help the university provide students with opportunities to maximize their experience in the general education program (Omar et al., 2016). Therefore, it is important that SVU understand stakeholders' perceptions as they

restructure the general education program to better meet the needs of students and society.

Studies have also identified shortcomings in developing skills for graduates to meet employers' requirements. According to the International Labour Organization, Vietnamese graduates do not meet employers' requirements for generic skills such as the ability to work independently, the ability to communicate effectively, and the ability to speak foreign languages (Aring, 2015). The report also emphasized the crucial role universities play in equipping graduates with generic skills to deal with changing workforce structures and the changing needs of employers in the present and the future. In Vietnam, universities have not provided students with a positive and supportive environment for skills development. Higher education institutions in Vietnam have made no systemic improvements in their curriculum design and their methods of teaching and assessment; the loose relationship between higher education institutions and companies and students' lack of participation in extra-curricular activities limit students' development of these necessary skills (Nghia, 2017a; Nha & Tu, 2015; T. Tran, 2015, 2016).

Although the higher education reforms have led to achievements, higher education institutions in Vietnam have faced challenges. The primary concern was that the graduates' capacity did not meet higher and stricter requirements of the labor market. This requirement became more urgent when Vietnam officially joined the ASEAN Economic Community at the end of 2015, which started a process of free movement of skilled labor, goods, services, and free flow of capital within the region of ASEAN (bin Tamuri & binti Othman, 2016). Meanwhile, higher education graduates had a shortage of English and soft skills, especially communication skills (Papademtriou et al., 2015). The lack of high quality of skilled workforce was also a barrier to Vietnam's integration into the ASEAN Economic Community (Trang, 2016). The lack of both quantity and quality of Vietnamese higher education graduates was the main reason for skill shortages in the labor market in Vietnam (Tran et al., 2016).

Besides professional skills, graduates' soft skills required by employers are communication skills, negotiation skills, English, problem-solving skills, and work attitude. However, how to effectively integrate skills into the curriculum of higher education has been a big challenge to universities. In Vietnam, the majority of curricula at universities have been slowly improved due to the influence of the former Soviet Union's program structure and the centralized management of VMOET for a long time (Le, 2016; Truong et al., 2018). The training programs have focused on providing professional knowledge rather than equipping students with the ability to apply knowledge into practice. Teaching methods have been not encouraged students to develop problem-solving and critical thinking skills. Although VMOET has approved the autonomy of the universities in the development of training programs, universities have not taken the initiative in curriculum development. Curriculum development from academic staff at Vietnamese universities is prone to be product oriented, teacher focused, and textbook-driven rather than understanding curriculum as a dynamic process that is student centered (Phan et al., 2016). Obsolete and inflexible curriculum, outdated teaching methods and student evaluation, and the mismatch between employers' needs

and graduates' capacity have been the key challenges facing higher education in Vietnam (Nha & Tu, 2015; Truong et al., 2018).

Equipping students with a broad knowledge has also been one of the important tasks that universities need to perform to meet the demand for high-quality human resources for the socio-economic development in Vietnam. Some universities integrated a number of general knowledge courses into the general education program or undergraduate curricula (Ha, 2015). The general knowledge courses often relate to multicultural content such as Vietnam and globalization, environment and development, the United States, history of the Western civilization, fundamentals of Vietnamese culture, and introduction to oriental cultures. But alumni from several universities have suggested that universities should provide students with additional general knowledge related to history, humanities, and social issues (Ca, 2015; Duyen, 2016). However, the demand has been a challenge to universities. A minority of faculty have understood the principles and methods of integrating the knowledge courses into the curriculum, although many agreed that the broad knowledge was necessary for students (Ha, 2015). In addition, the lack of faculty teaching general education courses and investment sources is also a challenge for implementing general knowledge courses at universities in Vietnam.

Soft skills for students, such as communication skills, problem-solving, lifelong learning skills, teamwork, and relationship building, play an important role in the students' success (Bora, 2015; Nghia, 2017b; T. Tran, 2015), but shortcomings need to be improved, such as missing students' perception of skills development, the mismatch between students' perception of their competencies and employers' expectations, allocating institution's resources appropriately, establishing the relationship between universities and businesses, inflexible curriculum, and teaching quality. The ability to adapt to an ever-increasing speed of change is a global challenge to graduates (Becker, 2015). In this context, general education programs must change toward purposeful design in their curricula, teaching methods, assessments, and learning outcomes. A gap exists between the needs of society and students' competencies. Therefore, stakeholders' perceptions of general education programs must be evaluated; understanding stakeholders' needs will help universities find solutions to fill the gap between those stakeholder needs and the skills universities teach. The purpose of this study was to examine the perceptions of students, faculty, and employers about whether the general education program was providing students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for career success.

Definition of Terms

Key terms associated with the problem are defined as follows:

Generic skills: A set of skills that involve cognitive skills (critical thinking, creative thinking, and problem-solving); behavioral skills such as communication, teamwork, leadership, and ability to negotiate conflict; and computing skills (Bodewig, & Badiani-Magnusson, 2014; Nghia, 2017a).

Intellectual and practical skills: A list of skills, which include inquiry and analysis, critical and creative thinking, written and oral communication, quantitative

literacy, information literacy, and teamwork and problem-solving, as essential learning outcomes that all undergraduate students should achieve (AAC&U, 2015).

Job-specific technical skills: A set of theoretical and practical knowledge and skills associated with one's profession (Bodewig & Badiani-Magnusson, 2014).

Knowledge of general education: A part of all undergraduate programs that consists of the compulsory national courses (political reasoning, physical education, and national defense education) and university courses in social sciences, humanities, arts, math, information technology, foreign languages, natural sciences, technology, and environment (Nha & Tu, 2015).

Soft skills: A set of skills necessary for living, learning, and employment, such as communication skills, teamwork skills, emotional intelligence, interpersonal skills, negotiation skills, and leadership qualities (Bora, 2015).

University outcomes standard: A set of the required knowledge, skills, attitudes, and responsibility that students should achieve when they complete the program, which includes foundation knowledge of natural and social sciences, in-depth professional knowledge, and skills such as analytical analysis, able to apply knowledge into practice, problem-solving, and foreign language skills (VMOET, 2015).

Significance of the Study

General education, which is based on the principles of liberal education, has evolved throughout the history of higher education in the United States and has been viewed as an American hallmark: a key to creativity in the economy and to participatory citizenship (AAC&U, 2015). As reported by studies, applying the relevant concepts of general education and liberal education to developing countries is useful in redesigning their programs of higher education (Lewis, 2016; Thu, 2017; Van, 2016). In recent years, general education has continued to be reformed in order to meet the needs of students, universities, and society in the 21st century (Becker, 2015; Wells, 2016). This study contributes to the understanding of how general education developed in Vietnamese society. This study's research results will be useful for Vietnamese universities applying liberal education and general education in their education to enhance curriculum and improve courses' content linked with requirements of the labor market, increase students experience and equip students with the higher value of professional.

This study is significant because it provides research-based evidence of educational stakeholders' perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success. Understanding the perceptions of the general education program held by students, faculty, and employers will help faculty and administrators at SVU restructure the program to improve students' learning. This general education reform will increase graduates' broad knowledge and skills, which are crucial in navigating a complex and unstable world. Understanding the program's learning outcomes will also guide faculty members in developing course syllabi and choosing pedagogies that tend to increase student participation in the learning process (Bass et al., 2017). Faculty can then develop strategies to enhance the student competencies that are required for their success. This study also serves an important role in the implementation of SVU's 2016–2020 strategic objectives, in which the university emphasizes solutions for achieving their strategic commitment to liberal education. The

evaluation and redesign of the general education program are critical approaches to implementing the university's strategy.

Research Questions

This study was designed to investigate the perceptions of students, faculty, and employers about whether the general education program was providing students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for career success. In alignment with the research problem and the purpose of the study, the following research questions were posed:

Research Question 1: What are students' perceptions, based on Likert scale ratings, of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success?

Research Question 2: What are faculty's perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success?

Research Question 3: What are employers' perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success?

Review of the Literature

Theoretical Foundation

Transformative learning theory (Mezirow, 1997) and experimental learning theory (Kolb, 1984) provided the theoretical foundation for this study. Transformative learning theory emphasizes the transformation of perspectives, and experiential learning theory focuses on transforming experience into knowledge and skills. Both theories strengthened the root meaning of liberal education and general education and closely aligned with the context and the intention of this study.

Transformative Learning Theory

Transformative learning theory provides an explanation for how learning takes place, how learners understand themselves and make meaning of their experiences, and how transformations in meaning perspectives occur (Christie et al., 2015; Mezirow, 1997, 2009). Transformative learning is the process by which learners transform their frames of reference to make them "more inclusive, discriminating, open, reflective and emotionally able to change" (Mezirow, 2009, p. 92). A frame of reference (or meaning structure), in Mezirow's (1997, 2009) theory, is the set of assumptions and expectations that constructs the way an individual interprets experience, and consists of two aspects: habits of mind and points of view. Habits of mind (or meaning perspectives) refer to broad assumptions, habitual ways of thinking, feeling, and acting influenced by one's previous experiences such as cultural, social, educational, psychological experiences. Learners express their habits of mind through their specific points of view (or meaning schemes), which comprise beliefs, judgments, attitudes, and feelings and shape a particular interpretation. Frames of reference transformation occur when learners critically reflect on their own assumptions and this process may take place within both two learning domains, which are instrumental learning or communicative learning. Under the influence of Habermas' (1971) ideas, Mezirow described the frames of reference transformation in instrumental learning as involving in management of environment that helps learners understand how to improve their performance, with meaning being created through empirical testing

(Howie, & Bagnall, 2013; Mezirow, 1997, 2009). For communicative learning, a group of learners' involvement is required to understand what others mean through communication, leading to the establishment of the justification for a belief (Mezirow, 1997, 2009).

Critical reflection (or critical self-reflection) on assumptions and critical discourse (or rational discourse) have crucial functions in the transformative learning theory. Critical reflection refers to "critical assessment of the sources, nature and consequences of our habits of mind" (Mezirow, 2009, p. 94), and critical discourse is understood as learners' full and free engagement in dialogue focusing on beliefs and assumptions to confirm a best judgment (Mezirow, 2009). Therefore, through critical reflection and involvement in discourse, learners control their beliefs and assumptions, and gain a new way of thinking, perceiving, deciding, and acting on their experiences (Calleja, 2014; Mezirow, 2009).

Critical reflection can lead to transformations through process of learning, and there are four types of learning process (Calleja, 2014; Mezirow, 1997, 2000). The first type is learning through elaboration on existing points of view. In this process, learners can revise acquired knowledge or add further evidence to their points of view. The second type is learning through creating new points of view that are compatible with existing learners' points of view. The third type is learning by transforming points of view. In this way, learners may use critical analysis or critical reflection to question the content and/or process of problem-solving. The fourth type of learning is transforming habits of mind that occurs when premise reflection happens through questioning the problem itself or the validity of assumptions. However, as Mezirow (2000) explained, learners can transform their points of view through trying on another's points of view, but can not do this with habits of mind. Therefore, educators need to support learners to fully engage in the transformative learning process by establishing an open and safe environment learning for fostering critical reflection and the free exchange of ideas.

Experiential Learning Theory

Kolb's (1984) experiential learning theory provides a dynamic view of learning, which defines learning as a process of creating knowledge and skills through the transformation of experience. The process of learning involves four cyclic stages: concrete experience, reflective observation, abstract conceptualization, and active experimentation (Kolb, 1984; Kolb & Kolb, 2017; Passerelli & Kolb, 2012). Concrete experience is the process in which students are actively experimenting with the knowledge obtained that leads to the second stage of reflective observation through a process of critical reflection on those experience from various perspectives. Students develop concepts based on the integration of their reflective observations in the abstract conceptualization stage, and in the final stage—active experimentation—students apply those concepts to a new context (Cathro et al., 2017; Kolb, 1984). Through the cycle of experiential learning, students gain knowledge and skills by meaningful transforming experience in a recursive process: experiencing, reflecting, thinking, and acting.

Although all four cyclic stages are a part of learning, students have different ways to learn through the process of experience transformation. Kolb (1984) identified four learning styles, which describe a combination of one from the grasping experience dimension (including concrete experience and abstract conceptualization stages) and one from transforming experience dimension (involving reflective observation and active experimentation stages). The diverging learning style presents dominant learning abilities through concrete experience and reflective observation stages. Students with this learning style tend to work with others towards receiving personal feedback, listening with an open mind, and have creative abilities (Kolb & Kolb, 2017; Kolb et al., 2001). The assimilating learning style describes learning abilities using abstract conceptualization and reflective observation. Students with this style have the ability to develop theoretical models and prefer lectures, reading, and inductive reasoning. On the other hand, students with converging learning style have abstract conceptualization and active experimentation as strong learning abilities. They have the ability to solve problems and experiment with practical applications. Students with an accommodating learning style prefer using concrete experience and active experimentation during learning process. They tend to work with other to solve problem, and to involve themselves in new experiences (Kolb & Kolb, 2017; Kolb et al., 2001). Learning styles are influenced by early educational experiences; however, students may change their learning approach by using combined dimensions in learning cycle to adapt their learning style to the learning situation (Passerelli & Kolb, 2012).

Transformative learning experiences have been seen as central components of contemporary liberal education, general education's provision of broad knowledge and skills needed for students' success, which was the basis of this study's approach (Nitkin et al., 2016; Scott, 2014). Transformative learning is the essence of adult education that

helps individuals become more autonomous and responsible thinkers (Mezirow, 1997). The central role of autonomous learning is recognized through the identified learning needs of the workforce (Mezirow, 1997). The employers' requirements include skills and competencies such as working with others and in team, understanding complex interrelationships, using cultural understandings, solving problems, and using, analyzing, and interpreting information (Mezirow, 1997). Experiential learning emphasizes the need to link higher education and employment (Kolb, 1984; Kolb & Kolb, 2017), and broadly aligns with levels of reflective practice in transformative learning (Mezirow, 2009). In addition, the last two types of transformative learning directly relate to the attributes of the transferable skills such as problem-solving skills, creative thinking, critical thinking and teamwork as well as to the broad and foundation knowledge that needed for students' success (Hoggan, 2016).

In this study, based on the transformative learning theory and experiential learning theory, the broad knowledge base and those skills were explored through the research questions focused on the perceptions of students, faculty and employers about whether the general education program was providing students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for career success. The theory principles were used to integrate the data analysis in order to gain a comprehensive picture of how different stakeholders (students, faculty, and employers) perceive general education provision of broad knowledge and skills for students, and to provide recommendations for redesign strategies for the general education program at SVU and future research on general education.

Literature Overview and Search Strategies

This section provides background information related to general education programs addressing broad knowledge and skills. The first segment examines the general education addressing adequate provision of broad knowledge and skills needed for students through perceptions of students and faculty. The next segment discusses skills and broad knowledge valued by employers.

Several search databases on the Walden University Library website, such as Thoreau Multi-Database Search, ERIC and Education Research Complete, Google Scholar, and Dissertations were used to find resources related to the research problem. In searching peer-review sources and seminal works, subject terms such as *liberal* education, general education, and core curriculum were used and combined with keywords such as soft skills, generic skills, broad knowledge, learning outcomes, perception, student, faculty, and employer. Google scholar and Google search were primarily used with Vietnamese terms such as giáo duc khai phóng (liberal education), giáo dục tổng quát (general education), chuẩn đầu ra (learning outcome), kỹ năng mềm (soft skill), and kỹ năng tổng quát (generic skills). Some websites, such as the AAC&U (www.aacu.org), Lumina Foundation (www.luminafoundation.org), and National Institute for Learning Outcomes Assessment (www.learningoutcomesassessment.org), were also used. Conditions on the time of publication (within the last 5 years) and document type (peer-reviewed, academic journal) were set to ensure that reliable sources for research were obtained. Some earlier sources were included because of significant relevancy to this topic.

Broad Knowledge and Soft Skills

General education has been implemented at many universities to equip students with both broad knowledge and fundamental competencies, which integrate with multiple disciplines so that they can succeed in study, life, and career (AAC&U, 2015; Chan, 2016). Students, faculty, and employers have had various perceptions of the broad knowledge and generic skills provided by general education.

Student Perceptions. By effective design, as perceived by students at many universities, the set of general education courses helps students acquire broad knowledge and generic skills. As most students at Hong Kong Polytechnic University perceived, well-designed general education courses effectively helped them develop generic skills such as critical thinking, communication, problem-solving, interpersonal and lifelong learning skills, and expanded their knowledge base. The general education courses were designed to incorporate compulsory and elective components that helped students improve their ability to apply knowledge and skills in handling practical issues (Shek et al., 2017a). Students at a university in Malaysia perceived that they had benefited greatly from the general education program (Cheong & Ong, 2015). The learning outcomes of the general education program specified the gaining of generic skills needed in the job market. These skills involved thinking and interpersonal skills, teamwork skills, communication, and information technology skills.

Similarly, the majority of students at Grand Valley State University perceived the importance of broad knowledge and multicultural competencies provided by the general

education curriculum (McClinton & Schaub, 2017). They were also satisfied with the general education program, which helped them gain a broad knowledge and those skills. Students at Saudi Arabian universities perceived that they were more confident about the general education curriculum than about the overall university curriculum in preparation for their professional (Alghazo, 2015). General education curriculum promoted students to acquiring sufficient development in generic skills and a broad knowledge base. This, the literature generally showed that students had positive perceptions of the general education provision of broad knowledge and generic skills because of the effective general education course structure and contents.

In addition to good design general education courses, students having teaching experiences and university experiences has had a significant effect on their soft skills development, as students perceived gains at a number of Vietnamese universities. Curriculum emphasizing integration, project-based teaching methods, employing experiment teaching approach, and engagement in-class activities are significant factors that have influenced students to enhance their teamwork, computer skills, creativity, autonomous learning, and self-regulated learning (Canh, 2017). Meanwhile, participation in social service of co-curriculum, multimedia teaching methods, and exchange issues with others for science and technology events are the main factors that impact the way students enhance their communication skills (Duong, 2016). Students' awareness of practicing skills is the most important role in shaping skills for students. A large number of students have expected skills classes taught by universities or skill training centers, instead actively participate in-class or extra-curricular activities to develop necessary skills (Tran, 2015). The extra-curricular activities include social and charitable activities, career fairs, club activities, and skills classes such as communication, CV writing, job interview, teamwork, and presentation skills classes. Vietnamese universities have used extra-curricular activities, coordinated by Youth Unions, as a primary or additional measure to support students develop generic skills in addition to some skill courses that universities have made an effort to add into curricula (Nghia, 2017a). However, many students disregard such activities compared with major classes; some activities are not involve all students besides insufficient resources for these activities. Thus, the insufficient skills practicing awareness of students is a major reason that led to a lack of skills in students (Tran, 2015). Skills development is the responsibility of universities, but students should acknowledge their own responsibility in the process.

Students' dissatisfaction with general education programs has been a concern of universities. A number of students see general education as irrelevant to their professional success (Jing & Wei, 2015; Lowenstein, 2015), perceive that the general education courses do not relate to their major courses (Kirk-Kuwaye & Sano-Franchini, 2015), and complain that general education courses do not contribute to generic skills such as communication skills (Omar et al., 2016) and their professional expertise (Kirk-Kuwaye & Sano-Franchini, 2015). Students do not find the meaning of general education and opportunities to develop skills from general education courses (Thompson et al., 2015; Wells, 2016). Students also have identified the need for additional general education courses related to general knowledge, such as natural science, history, humanities, and social issues, and skills, such as critical thinking, communication, and problem-solving skills (Alghazo, 2015; Duyen, 2016). One of the main reasons for those complaints is that in general education courses, faculty members tend to focus on their disciplinary and research interests rather than on the knowledge and skills that students needed. In addition, most students do not receive enough information about general education requirements as well as the important purpose of general education courses. Understanding why students are dissatisfied with general education program will help faculty effectively design the general education curriculum and promote the role of faculty in helping students acquire maximum benefit from general education curriculum.

Faculty Perceptions. The positive perception of faculty towards general education plays an important role in promoting the effective involvement of lecturers and students in the implementation of general education program. Most faculty members value general education for providing students with broad knowledge and skills needed for students' success. A survey was conducted at departments of agricultural education at universities in the United States to examine faculty perception of general education courses and programs (Murphrey et al., 2016; White, 2018). Most of faculty agreed that general education curriculum lays the foundations for students to achieve broad learning goals, which based on the intended essential learning outcomes designed by AAC&U (2015). Students were best able to develop intellectual and practical skills, integrated their learning and increased social and personal responsibility through practicing challenging projects, application knowledge and skills to new and complex situations, and active participation in multicultural communities. Faculty also agreed that the design of general

education knowledge courses with focusing on student engagement in big questions and high-impact practices activities was an effective approach to help students gain broad knowledge of physical and natural world. This teaching approach was consistent with the best teaching practices that faculty used to develop generic cognitive skills and provide broad knowledge for students, which were identified from Shek et al. (2017a) research on students' perception of general education. The best teaching practices included setting high standards for learning in general education courses, encouraging students to seek links between general education courses and between those courses and courses in their majors and to search for commonalities between courses.

Faculty perceptions of how general education courses affect student learning differ between faculty who teach general education courses and those who do not. Although both general education and non-general education faculty at West Virginia University perceived that general education courses had a positive influence on students' ability to analyze and solve a problem, to think critically, to synthesize information and apply knowledge and skills to new settings, faculty who taught general education courses perceived that these courses had a greater impact on those students' ability than those who did not teach general education courses (Cottrell et al., 2015). This condition is also found in the previous study conducted by Laird et al. (2009), in which general education faculty had a tendency to emphasize the development of intellectual skills and personal and social responsibility in their courses. Non-general education faculty focused on practical skills, such as solving complex real-world problems, working effectively with others and acquiring work-related knowledge and skills, to greater extent than in general

education courses. Non-general education faculty perceived the value of practical skills as essential skills for students, but they deferred to major courses in order to students have the necessary knowledge and skills. To deal with this issue, both general education and major courses should promote the acquisition of all essential learning outcomes, including practical skills, intellectual skills, and individual and social responsibility, to ensure that all students meet general education requirements.

Many faculty members have positive perceptions of general education program and have positive experiences in teaching general education courses. A series of evaluation studies on the implementation and effect of general education program, which was conducted at The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, indicated that most faculty members perceived general education courses as important and beneficial to the development of students' broad knowledge and generic skills (Shek et al., 2017b). A large percentage of faculty perceived that the content and structure of the general education courses helped students improve their abilities to think critically, communicate effectively, solve problems innovatively, and develop lifelong learning skills and ethical leadership. Interactive teaching methods, such as group work, experiential learning and visual aids, engage students learning actively and effectively impact on the development of required competencies for students, such as literacy information, problem-solving, teamwork, communication, and real-world application skills (Kim, 2019). Using active teaching and learning activities in teaching general education courses increases students' motivation, excitement, and depth of learning (Hyun et al., 2017), improve interpersonal skills, analytical skills, and general and professional knowledge (Smith et al., 2018),

improve students' overall learning skills and students' employment outcomes (Nghia, 2017b), and provide opportunities for students' engagement in transformative learning (Nitkin et al., 2016). Faculty also share their recognized significant students' changes in competencies, moral characters, attitudes and knowledge base; and they fell greatly satisfied with well-designed general education courses content and teaching general education courses (Shek et al., 2017b). Although faculty have positive perception and impression of general education program, they indicate their concerns about a lack of motivation for some students' participation in general education courses, and in selecting suitable teaching methods for large-class general education courses.

Employer Perceptions. Given the necessary broad knowledge and skills for students, it is important to understand what graduates' broad knowledge base and skills are most required by employers. Studies on employers perceptions of graduates' ability and skills need to be aimed at addressing the mismatch between employers' requirements and the ability of graduates, which has been the issue worldwide (Li, 2015; Oliveri & Markle, 2017). Skills across a large number of job requirements commonly required by employers are communication skills, critical thinking, creativity, teamwork and problemsolving. These skills are ranked as the most important skills for graduates have been deficient in the skills required by the workforce (Ho, 2015; Li, 2015; O'Leary, 2017). Therefore, higher education institutions should articulate these skills with student learning outcomes, and integrate the skills into curricula and across teaching and assessment practices.

In Vietnam, understanding of what soft skills employers expect from graduates has been one of important tasks of universities in order to adequately equip students with soft skills competencies. Several studies were conducted to address this issue. Truong et al. (2018) identified 19 essential soft skills necessary for business graduates based on research of employers' perceptions of essential soft skills needed for graduates' career success from local and international companies in different business sectors in Vietnam. Communication skills and teamwork were the most important and necessary for business graduates' success. The next essential soft skills included flexibility skills, customer service skills, interpersonal skills, negotiation, critical thinking, marketing, positive attitudes and responsibility. Besides, employers also required graduates have business ethics and other skills such as time-management, market research, problem-solving, selfmanagement and leadership skills. Hanh (2015) and Lan (2020) conducted studies to explore employers' perspective of graduates' soft skills. Communication skills, teamwork and lifelong learning skills were the most important soft skills required by employers from all business sectors. Other skills most required by employers included interpersonal skills, decision-making skills, self-management, planning and organizing skill, and creative thinking. Although there was a difference in skills competency of students from different majors, students' skills competency, except for teamwork and self-management skills, generally did not meet employers' expectation. These results were consistent with Bodewig and Badiani-Magnusson's (2014) report, which indicated that employers in Vietnam highly valued cognitive skills and social and behavioral skills needed for multiple occupations. These skills included problem-solving, creative and critical

thinking, communication skill, teamwork, leadership, interpersonal skills, analytical, independent work, time management. In addition, conscientiousness, openness to new experiences, self-discipline and decision-making skill were also important soft skills required by most employers. Moreover, employers from a number of universities required graduates have general knowledge related to history, humanities and social issues (Ca, 2015; Duyen, 2016). Given the identification of essential soft skills and broad knowledge base considered by employers, universities should upgrade their undergraduate curricula to sufficiently provide students with these essential soft skills.

Several studies examined gaps in perception of graduates' skills between employers and faculty, employers and students, faculty and students, but a few studies investigated all views in one paper. Li (2015) suggested that different stakeholder groups should understand perceptions and needs of one another; and conducted a survey to prioritize required graduate's skills among employers, faculty, graduates and students in Hong Kong. The results showed that there was a difference in perceptions of the importance of several graduate's skills among the stakeholders. Employers perceived work attitude; students perceived English language proficiency; faculty and graduates perceived problem-solving abilities as the most important graduate's skills. Employers and faculty ranked comprehension and expression in written English the first five most important attributes, while students and graduates did not. Employers, faculty and management sciences graduates at a Namibian university had different perspectives on skills needed for career success (Shivoro et al., 2018). Employers and graduates emphasized management skills; however, faculty considered IT skills as the most important skills needed for career success. Additionally, employers and faculty perceived that graduates need additional training in almost all skills needed for job performance such as critical thinking skills, literacy and numeracy skills, leadership, system thinking, management skills and work ethics. However, graduates perceived that the most needed additional training was interpersonal and information technology skills (Shivoro et al., 2018). Variations in perceptions of the graduates' skills among employers, teaching staff and graduates from three programs at a large university in Australia were recognized (Ferns, 2018). All stakeholders from all programs had an agreement on skills and broad knowledge perceived as more important to career success, such as communication, critical thinking, teamwork, personal code of values and ethics, problem-solving, and self-reliance. However, there was a big gap in achievement of those skills and broad knowledge among graduates. This result raised the questions on the curriculum structures, teaching methods and assessment strategies for assisting students to acquire skills and broad knowledge needed for professional performance.

In the United States, the majority of employers believed that the acquisition of broad knowledge and cross-cutting skills was important for higher education graduates to succeed in long-term careers (Hart Research Associates, 2018). The most highly valued skills perceived by employers included verbal and written communication skills, teamwork, critical thinking, decision-making skills, problem-solving, and applied knowledge in real-world setting. They also expressed their dissatisfaction with those skills possessed by graduates and suggested universities increase educational practices that engage all students in developing the key skills required by workforce and gaining a broad range of knowledge. According to Henschel et al. (2018), those findings and other evidence from employer surveys showed that general education had been a comprehensive approach to higher education learning in order to help students gain a broad range of knowledge and skills as well as specific field knowledge and skills in their majors. Such an education provides students with strong foundation for long-term professional success.

Implications

General education based on the liberal education philosophy has been viewed as an effective approach to reforming higher education. The purpose of the general education program is to help students achieve broad knowledge and skills that society needs in the 21st century. The perceptions of general education program and skills development from students, faculty and employers are diverse. One of the major challenges of designing an effective general education program is how to integrate general education outcomes into the entire university education process. Studying the perceptions of students, faculty and employers on the development of broad knowledge and skills could contribute to addressing that challenge.

The results of this study were used to make recommendations to improve the general education program. A detailed examination of the perceptions of students, faculty and employers about the broad knowledge and skills provided by general education program at SVU revealed the mismatch between employers' expectation and graduates' competencies obtained from the university. Based on the findings of the study, I suggested a possible project on professional development workshop for academic staff

and administrators, especially general education faculty members. The workshop focused on a shared understanding of the broad knowledge and skills provided by the general education program. The findings of the study were evidence used to improve general education curriculum and integrate skills into entire undergraduate curriculum. An effective general education program is a program that has a cohesive structure, integrates with major courses, and ensures that classes are consistent with the university's mission. The workshop may help faculty identify aspects of curriculum and educational activities that need improvement to maximize student experiences and success.

Summary

The purpose of this study was to examine the perceptions of students, faculty and employers about whether the general education program was providing students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for career success. The review of literature supported different perspectives on the general education provision of the broad knowledge and skills from students, faculty and employers. Students and faculty perceived that general education effectively helps students develop skills and expand the broad knowledge base. Well-designed general education courses, interactive teaching and positive experiences in teaching and learning general education. Employers perceived that gaining a broad range of knowledge and developing skills required by workforce was important for higher education graduates to succeed in a long-term career. Although there were various positive perspectives, studies revealed the limitations in the development of competencies needed for students and the mismatch among stakeholders' perception of the general education provision of broad knowledge and skills.

The next section provides detailed information about the mixed methods design approach that was used in this study. The section contains the setting, the sampling procedure, data collection strategies (including both quantitative and qualitative data collection), data analysis methods, and data analysis results.

Section 2: The Methodology

This section presents the methodology that was used in this study, which is divided into five parts. The first part introduces the study's mixed methods design and approach. The second part presents the setting and sampling procedures. Data collection strategies and the process of data analysis are described in the third and fourth parts. The final part presents the results of data analysis, including quantitative and qualitative findings as well as a combination and interpretation of the results.

Mixed Methods Design and Approach

The methodology for this study was a mixed methods approach. This approach uses both quantitative and qualitative methods to better understand the research problem and questions (Creswell, 2012). In this study, the mixed methods approach was used to develop a more comprehensive understanding of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success from multiple perspectives including students, faculty, and employers. Quantitative methods were used to investigate students' perceptions of the broad knowledge and skills needed for career success provided by the general education program with a Likert scale survey. Qualitative methods were used to explore the faculty's and employers' perceptions of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success through personal interviews.

For the design, a convergent mixed methods design was used. In using this design, the quantitative data and qualitative data were collected separately at the same time, and then each set of data were analyzed independently. The findings of both

databases were merged, and results were then interpreted. This design is a strategy to determine whether the results support or contradict each other (Creswell, 2012). A researcher selects the convergent design when they want to use quantitative findings with qualitative results, synthesize complementary findings and to develop a complete See checklist2011).

Setting and Sample

According to an SVU report, SVU is a comprehensive university with approximately 9,000 undergraduate students: 85% bachelor's degree students and 15% associate's degree students. There are five associate's degree programs: accounting, international commerce, business administration, office management, and hospitality. Three fourths of bachelor's degree students majored in one of seven programs of study in economics and commerce or in three programs of hospitality management. The remaining bachelor's degree students were in seven programs of technology and environment (14%), the English studies program (6%), or in three programs of art and design (5%). Approximately 70% of students came from urban areas, and most students were between 18 and 20 years old. In the academic year 2016–2017, 63% of students were women, and the bachelor's degree student body consisted of 30% freshmen, 27% sophomores, 25% juniors, and 18% seniors.

Quantitative Sampling Strategy

This study focused on the general education program that was required for all students at SVU; therefore, the target population for this study was all undergraduate students at SVU. The sampling frame for quantitative data collection was all bachelor's degree students studying at SVU. Appropriate sample size for populations of 5,000 or more is in the range of 350 to 500 individuals (Lodico et al., 2010). Thus, more than 1,000 invitation letters were sent to students to invite them to participate in the survey, and 419 complete responses were obtained. A simple random sampling technique was applied to select the sample for this study. Before sending out invitations to participate, permission was obtained from the Registrar's Office and the Information Management Department.

Qualitative Sampling Strategy

In the qualitative strand of this study, a maximal variation sampling technique, which is a purposeful sampling strategy, was used (Creswell, 2012). This sampling strategy, which allows the researcher to select participants who differ on some characteristics and are therefore likely to hold different perspectives on the research phenomenon (Creswell & Plano Clark, 2011), requires the selection of interview participants who can provide rich information relevant to the research questions and come from different groups.

An approximate sample size range (Robinson, 2014) was used for the decision of sample size in this qualitative strand. Many studies showed that the sample size ranges of six to 12 interviews would generate enough data for saturation (Galvin, 2015; Marshall et al., 2013; Tran, 2015). Therefore, eight faculty members and six employers were invited for interviews. Faculty participants taught general education courses at SVU for at least two semesters and came from different general education program departments. The faculty sample selection included those from other major programs who participated in

teaching general education courses. In addition, six employers were those who recruited SVU graduates in the 2015–2016 academic year. Three of the employers were human resource directors, and the others were a general director, director, and deputy director. The types of company employers had worked for included different sectors: private, joint-venture, limited liability, and joint-stock companies as well as varied in business fields: fashion and garment, hospitality, finance and banking, reproduction energy, and information technology.

Measures Taken to Protect Participants' Rights

To protect research participants' privacy, only I received the list of potential participants from the study site to select the sample for the study. I used Walden's email account to send invitation letters and informed consent letters to potential participants. The survey was conducted anonymously using the online survey software SurveyGizmo. Interviewed participants were assigned letters and randomly selected numbers instead of names. The collected data did not include participants' names or anything else that could identify research participants in any study reports and were stored in a locked file with password access.

All participants in this study were over 18 years old. The participants signed the informed consent before the beginning of the study. The informed consent forms provided participants with information about the purpose of the study, their right to withdraw from the study at any time without repercussions, their voluntary participation in the study, and the confidentiality of the collected data and the participants' identifiers. The informed consent letter also explained the separation of my dual roles as the

researcher of this study and the former lecturer and administrator at the research site. The participants received no personal benefits and compensation from this study.

Data Collection Strategies

In a convergent mixed methods study, the quantitative and qualitative data are collected concurrently. In this study, a survey was used to collect students' perceptions of the general education program's provision of broad knowledge and skills at SVU using Likert scale questions. At the same time, interviews with faculty and employers were conducted to collect in-depth information about their perception of broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success. Surveys and interviews are effective tools for the exploration of educational stakeholders' perception of broad knowledge and skills provided by general education programs (Kuh et al., 2014; Thompson et al., 2015). In mixed methods research, data collection must comply with rigorous quantitative data-collection procedures and persuasive qualitative data-collection procedures (Creswell, 2012; Creswell & Plano Clark, 2011).

Quantitative Sequence

A Likert scale survey was used to gather quantitative data on students' perceptions of general education. This type of Likert scale survey was developed by researchers such as Johnson (2010) and Saadeddine (2013). Johnson developed his student survey to study students' attitudes toward and perceptions of general education requirements at career-focused institutions. The survey was modeled after the previous surveys deployed at Central Michigan University, University of Louisville, and Weber State University. Johnson used 4-point and 5-point Likert scales for the survey items.

Saadeddine similarly developed a Likert scale survey that was adapted from two common indirect-assessment tools: the College Student Experience Questionnaire and the Cooperative Program Instructional Research Freshman Survey. Saadeddine used her questionnaire as a quantitative component in an explanatory mixed methods study to examine the various undergraduate student groups how different undergraduate student subgroups perceived the general education program, their learning in the program, and their experiences with the program. Saadeddine used a 3-point Likert scale for all of her survey questions. In addition, the College Student Report of the National Survey of Student Engagement is a common assessment tool that universities have used to collect how students perceive their participation in learning activities related to institutional learning outcomes and to their own development (Fosnacht & Gonyea, 2018; Pascarella et al., 2010; Pike, 2013). The National Survey of Student Engagement also includes questions that assess students' perceptions of general education learning outcomes; its results were used to assess, revise, and redesign general education curricula (Fosnacht & Gonyea, 2018; Pascarella et al., 2010).

These previously developed Likert scale surveys served as references for the development of the Likert scale survey for this study. The Likert scale survey that was used in this study was developed based on the purpose of the study and its research questions, on essential learning outcomes proposed by the AAC&U (2015), and on the general education learning outcomes determined by SVU. The survey consisted of two parts: Student Background Information and Students' Perception (Appendix B). The first part obtained demographic information such as gender, age, enrollment intake, college

year, GPA, major, and general education courses completed. The second part included four closed-ended questions that utilize the 4-point Likert scale (Leung, 2011), ranging from 1 (*very little*), 2 (*some*), 3 (*quite a bit*), to 4 (*very much*).

Question 8 on the survey measured how students perceive the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge needed for their career success. Question 9 measured how students gained or made progress in the broad knowledge from their participation in the general education courses. Both Questions 8 and 9 included 17 items, which were general education courses related to broad knowledge provided by SVU. Question 10 measured how students perceive the general education program's provision of skills needed for their career success. Question 11 measured how students gained the skills from their participation in the general education courses. Questions 10 and 11 included 11 items, which were 11 skills extracted from SVU general education program learning outcomes, university outcomes standard prescribed by VMOET (2015), essential learning outcomes proposed by AAC&U (2015), and most important skills required by employers from the literature review.

The survey was translated into Vietnamese to use for students. The Vietnamese version was checked by the head of SVU's English department to ensure that it is an accurate translation. The Vietnamese version was then translated back into English by another faculty member in the English department, and it was checked to see if it is the same as the original version.

A codebook was also designed, which contained a list of variables representing all the items on the survey, and each variable was assigned numeric scores. The codebook was used to set the variables while designing the survey on online survey-administration software SurveyGizmo. The codebook is described in Appendix F.

A pilot test of the survey was conducted with 16 students from the five groups of bachelor programs as determined in the sampling process to ensure the validity of the survey. The students completed the survey and provided their feedback on the clarity of questions and items and the accuracy of the scales, along with any suggestions, comments, and questions they have about the survey. Most of the respondents agreed that the content of the survey is clear and understandable, and the questionnaire was wellorganized and easy to follow. Most of them also agreed that the questionnaire content covered most of the broad knowledge and skills needed for student career success. None of the respondents suggested revising the survey.

In the approved proposal, I intended to use structural equation modeling to calculate reliability coefficients to check the survey's reliability (Cho, 2016; Cho & Kim, 2015). However, this approach required a large sample (at least 50). When I used this method with 16 cases, KMO and Bartlec's Test did not run and produced bad data for analysis. Therefore, Cronbach's Alpha coefficients of reliability were undertaken and appeared to be 0.93. This rate suggested that the items covered in this question have relatively high internal consistency. A check question was integrated into the survey to ensure the accuracy of the collected data. The data used for analysis included only those respondents' surveys that were both fully completed and that had correctly answered the check question.

After obtaining permission from Walden University Institutional Review Board (approval # 05-24-18-0354300, including the request for change in using Cronbach's Alpha coefficients of reliability) and the SVU Research Office, the quantitative data were collected via a SurveyGizmo online survey. Walden email was used to send emails to selected students inviting them to participate in the research and providing a link to the online survey. The letter of informed consent was translated into Vietnamese and included in the emails. The Vietnamese version of the informed consent letter was checked by the head of the SVU English department, and it was translated back into English to check its accuracy. The informed consent form provided students with information about the purpose of the study, their voluntary participation in the study, and their right to withdraw from the study. Other emails were sent to thank respondents, and the email reminders were sent two weeks after the distribution of the survey. The survey responses were recorded in raw data files, which were later used for data analysis. The survey was anonymous, and the collected data were kept confidential and stored in a safe place.

Qualitative Sequence

Qualitative data were collected through one-to-one, semistructured interviews with eight faculty members and six employers. Each interview lasted about 30 to 45 minutes; it was audiotaped, and notes were taken. All interviews were conducted in Vietnamese. The faculty members' interview protocol (see Appendix C) and employers' interview protocol (see Appendix D) were translated into Vietnamese and used during the interview to conduct a good interview. These Vietnamese translations were checked through the same steps used for the translation of the student survey. The interview protocols contained instructions for the interview process and the questions that would be asked. There were six main interview questions for faculty and six questions for employers. The protocol forms included probing questions that were used to encourage the interviewees to elaborate on their ideas. An interview-procedure checklist (see Appendix E; Creswell, 2012) was used to follow good interviewing procedures.

The faculty and employers' interviews began at the same time as administering the students' Likert scale survey. The invitation to schedule an interview and the informed consent letters (Vietnamese versions) were sent via Walden email account to potential participants. The Vietnamese translations of the informed consent letters were also checked through the same steps used to translate student survey. The informed consent letters provided participants with information about the purpose of the study, their right to withdraw from the study, and their voluntary participation in the study. The interviews were conducted in a private meeting room at SVU or at the employer's workplace if that were more convenient for them. The recordings were kept in a locked file.

My role as a researcher was to coordinate and contact potential participants and collect and analyze data. I worked at the university for 21 years and served as a lecturer in information technology, dean, and vice-president. I was involved in the general education program development as a committee member. Starting from April 2017, I no longer worked at the university but continued to pursue this study. I was not in direct or indirect charge of the interview participants. My current and past roles had no impact on

data collection. The participants understood their voluntary participation in this study and their right to withdraw from the study at any time without repercussions. I paid particular attention to preventing researcher bias from my experiences at the university by using interview protocols and an interview-procedure checklist for interviews. I also used member checking by asking the participants to review the initial research findings to represent their perceptions accurately.

Data Analysis

In this study, the data used for analysis consisted of both quantitative and qualitative data. The Likert scale survey given to students collected the quantitative data that address the research question on what students perceived SVU general education's provision of broad knowledge and skills needed for their career success. An Excel file contained all the raw quantitative data. Qualitative data collected via interviews with faculty and employers addressed the research questions on faculty members' and employers' perceptions of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success. All interviews were audiotaped, and they comprised the qualitative data that were used for the analysis. The analyses of the quantitative data and the qualitative data were conducted independently, and the findings of both data sets are presented separately.

Quantitative Analysis

The quantitative analysis process began with the preparation and organization of the collected data. The raw data were cleaned by removing the unnecessary information generated by online survey software (e.g., IP addresses, time started, and date submitted). The data set was also checked to ensure that the data used for analysis contains only fully completed questionnaires and questionnaires that correctly answer the quality-check questions.

After the data cleaning and checking process, the data set was imported into the IBM SPSS version 21.0 software package to perform the data analysis. Descriptive statistics (percentage and/or frequency) were primarily used to analyze the demographics of the participants and the overall trends of students' perceptions of the broad knowledge and skills provided by the SVU general education program. ANOVA was used to find a statistically significant difference in students' perceptions of general education between independent variables, based on student demographics, and a dependent variable, which was the overall summed score of each survey question. The results are presented in writing and in the form of tables.

Qualitative Analysis

In this study, qualitative data consisted of the data collected from interviews with faculty members and employers. Data collected through interviews were transcribed in Vietnamese for data analysis. The information used to present data analysis results, such as text segment, code words, and quotations, was translated into English. The English translations were checked for translation accuracy by an English faculty member. The inductive content analysis method was used to analyze interview data.

The faculty interview transcripts were analyzed first. The employer interview transcripts were handled in a similar way. All of the interview transcripts were read first in order to get an overview of the data, and then the coding data process was started.

Beginning with the shortest interview transcript, text segments related to the research questions were identified and highlighted. The segments of text were then assigned code words or labels used to describe the meaning of the highlighted text segment. The interviewees' actual words and standard educational terms were used to assign code words. A provisional list of code words was made based on the process of checking back and forth between various code words. The coding process was continued for all interview transcripts. New code words might be added to the provisional list when the data to be processed did not match an existing code. The final list of code words was created when no new information seemed to emerge during the coding process. This list was grouped into meaningful categories. Categories were checked, compared, reanalyzed, and reorganized. This process was iterative cyclical process to reach themes that emerged from the data. Themes were determined based on the synthetic meaning for categories.

Member checking was used to validate the credibility of the findings. Member checking process was conducted by asking interview participants about the interpretation of the research findings. In addition, the interview protocols and detailed description of the data collection, as well as analysis process, were also the methods used to ensure the reliability of the findings.

Data Analysis Results

Both quantitative and qualitative data were collected concurrently for this convergent mixed methods study over a 10-week period, beginning on June 15, 2018, and ending on August 29, 2018. Quantitative data were obtained from students' Likert scale surveys with 419 complete responses. The data set was imported into SPSS software for data analysis. Qualitative data were collected from eight faculty and six employer interviews, and the interview transcripts were analyzed using inductive content analysis.

This section presents the data analysis results and consists of three parts. The first part presents the findings of Research Question 1 regarding students' perceptions of the broad knowledge and skills provided by the general education program. This part includes demographic information of survey participants and descriptive statistics based on the Likert scale survey. The second and third parts of this section present the qualitative data results used to answer Research Questions 2 and 3 regarding faculty's and employers' perceptions, respectively, of broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success.

Quantitative Findings

This part presents the results of data analysis conducted to address Research Question 1: What are students' perceptions, based on Likert scale ratings, of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success? Demographic information of student respondents is presented first, and then the student responses to Likert scale questions are discussed.

Student Respondent Demographics

Table 1 summarizes the demographic information of students who completed the survey. As shown in Table 1, the majority of student respondents were female (75.2%, n = 315) and had a GPA between 2.5 and 3.19 (62.5%, n = 262). Eight percent of students were freshmen, 25.8% were sophomores, 35.8% were juniors, and 30.5% were seniors.

All majors offered by the research site had representation in the survey. Most of student participants were enrolled in economics and commerce majors (47.7%, n = 200), and English studies (24.3%, n = 102). All students who completed the survey had participated in at least one general education course, and the vast majority of student respondents (86.6%, n = 363) had taken three courses in broad knowledge and skills courses provided by the general education program.

Table 1

Category	n	%	Category	n	%
Gender			College Year		
Female	315	75.2	Freshman	33	7.9
Male	104	24.8	Sophomore	108	25.8
GPA			Junior	150	35.8
< 2.0	2	0.5	Senior	128	30.5
2.0 - 2.49	25	6.0	Major field		
2.5 - 3.19	262	62.5	Economics and Commerce	200	47.7
3.2 - 3.59	114	27.2	English studies	102	24.3
3.6 - 4.0	16	3.8	Hospitality	66	15.8
Number of general education courses were taken			Technology and Environment	27	6.5
One course	9	2.1	Art and Design	24	5.7
Two courses	47	11.2			
Three courses	363	86.6			

Distribution of Survey Participants' Demographics (N = 419)

Student Perceptions of the Broad Knowledge and Skills

Overall, less than half of students perceived the provision and gain of broad knowledge as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" (46.6% and 42.1% of students, respectively), in which 14.1% of students and 12.4% of students "Very much" of broad knowledge provided and gained, respectively (see full results in Appendix K). Nearly a quarter of students rated the provision and gain of knowledge as "Very little" (22% and 24.2% of students, respectively). In contrast, the majority of students rated the provision and gain of skills as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" (71.5% and 70.2% of students, respectively), in which 26.1% of students and 25.0% of students "Very much" of skills provided and gained, respectively. Only a small number of students perceived the skill provision and gain as "Very little" (3.8% and 3.2% of students, respectively).

Further analysis based on students' demographic data and each survey question was conducted to obtain comprehensive information about the student perceptions of the general education program. The percentage of student responses to the survey questions was grouped according to students' college years, students' major fields, and the number of general education courses students had taken. The full results are provided in Appendix L.

For students' college years groups, less than 50% of second, third, and fourth year students claimed that providing and acquiring broad knowledge from the general education program were "Very much" or "Quite a bit." More than a quarter of senior students rated the provision and acquisition of broad knowledge as "Very little" (25.8%, 28.2% of students, respectively). For the freshmen group, 58.1% and 49.6% of students rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" for the provision and acquisition of broad knowledge, respectively (see Table 2). One-way ANOVA with planned comparisons analysis showed that there was a statistically significant difference between freshmen group and other college years groups in their perceptions of provision (F(1, 415) = 3.97, p = .047) and acquisition of skills, more than 50% of students from all groups rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit." For the freshmen group, 34.2% of those (the highest percentage among

groups) perceived the provision and acquisition skills as "Very much." However, there was no statistically significant difference between groups in their perception of skills provision and acquisition (both p > .05).

Table 2

Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" by College Year

		Knowl	edge	Skills			
	п	Provided	Gained	Provided	Gained		
Freshmen	33	58.10%	49.60%	76.10%	73.30%		
Sophomore	108	48.60%	43.10%	71.20%	68.40%		
Junior	150	44.50%	42.00%	71.00%	69.60%		
Senior	128	44.40%	39.50%	71.00%	71.40%		

Note. Responses of "Very much" and "Quite a bit" were combined.

For the groups of students' major fields, nearly half of the students from all five groups considered providing and acquiring broad knowledge from the general education program at "Very much" or "Quite a bit" (see Table 3). More than a quarter of Art and Design students rated providing and acquiring broad knowledge as "Very little" (25.8%, 28.2% of students, respectively). More than 20% of students in other groups, except for Technology and Environment students with more than 10% of students, also rated providing and acquiring broad knowledge as "Very little." However, there was no statistically significant difference between groups in students' perceptions of the provision and acquisition of broad knowledge (both p > .05).

In contrast, for the students' perception of providing and acquiring skills, over 60% of students from all groups rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit." In particular, over one-third of Art and Design students and English students rated "Very much." One-way ANOVA with planned comparisons analysis showed that there was a statistically significant difference between English studies group and other groups in their perceptions of provision (F(1, 414) = 5.65, p = .018) and acquisition (F(1, 414) = 8.04, p = .005) of skills, with 78.1% and 77.1% of English studies students rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" for the provision and acquisition, respectively.

Table 3

		Knowledge		Skil	Skills		
	п	Provided	Gained	Provided	Gained		
Economics and Commerce	200	45.20%	40.60%	70.20%	68.70%		
Technology and Environment	27	49.00%	46.90%	70.70%	64.00%		
Art and Design	24	48.30%	45.60%	72.70%	73.90%		
Hospitality	66	46.70%	41.40%	64.90%	64.90%		
English studies	102	48.20%	43.60%	78.10%	77.10%		

Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" by Major Field

Note. Responses of "Very much" and "Quite a bit" were combined.

For groups based on the number of general education courses students had taken, less than 50% of students in all groups considered providing and acquiring broad knowledge at the level "Very much" or "Quite a bit," except that more than 60% of the students, who attended one general education course, rated the provision of broad knowledge at "Very much" or "Quite a bit" level (see Table 4). More than one-fifth of students who attended three courses perceived "Very little" for providing and acquiring broad knowledge (23.0%, 25.8% of students, respectively). The rating of "Very little" of knowledge provided and gained was also perceived by 18.1% and 16.8% of students taking two courses, respectively. However, there was no statistically significant difference between groups in their perceptions of the provision and acquisition of broad knowledge (both p > .05). In terms of perceptions for provision and acquisition of skills, over 50% of students rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" in all three groups. In particular, there was a statistically significant difference between the groups of students who studied three general education courses and students who studied two courses in their perceptions of skill acquisition (F(1, 416) = 5.95, p = .015), with 71.9% of former group students and 56.7% of later group students.

Table 4

Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" by Number of General Education Courses Taken

		Knowle	edge	Skills	
GE courses were taken	n	Provided	Gained	Provided	Gained
One course	9	62.10%	44.50%	74.80%	70.70%
Two courses	47	47.00%	37.70%	59.70%	56.70%
Three courses	363	46.10%	42.60%	72.80%	71.90%

Note. Responses of "Very much" and "Quite a bit" were combined. GE = general education.

Student Responses to Each Survey Question Item

Table 5 summarizes the percentage of students rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit" to each survey question item. The full report is available in Appendix G. For the survey question on students' perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge, out of 17 broad knowledge categories, six categories had greater than 50% of students perceiving the general education program's provision as "Very much" or "Quite a bit." These broad knowledge categories were psychology, professional ethics, intercultural communications, information technologies, Vietnamese culture, and philosophy in practice. Only one category rated "Very much" by more than a quarter of students was psychology, with 31.3% of students, which was the highest percentage. Six categories were rated "Very little" by more than a quarter of students, including world's art history (32.0%, the highest percentage), history of scientific thought, the Vietnamese diaspora, designing thinking, cities and urbanization, and mass communication and society.

Table 5

Item	Provision	Gaining						
Broad knowledge								
Psychology – Concepts and application	70.2	62.1						
Professional ethics	63.0	57.3						
Intercultural communication	59.9	54.9						
Information technologies	52.5	45.6						
Vietnamese culture	50.8	45.6						
Philosophy in practice	50.1	44.6						
World's art history	31.7	28.9						
History of scientific thought	29.8	27.9						
The Vietnamese diaspora	30.8	27.7						
Skills								
The ability to work effectively with others in teams	86.2	83.8						
The ability to effectively communicate orally	80.9	81.1						
The ability to locate, organize and evaluate information from								
multiple sources	76.1	76.8						
Proficiency in English	65.6	65.9						
The ability to innovate and be creative	65.2	64.0						
Foundations and skills for lifelong learning	63.2	60.9						

Percentage of Students Rating "Very Much" or "Quite a Bit" per Item

Note. Responses of "Very much" and "Quite a bit" were combined.

For the survey question on students' perceived gains in broad knowledge, three broad knowledge categories with greater than 50% of "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings were knowledge in psychology (62.1%, the highest rating), professional ethics, and intercultural communications. Three categories rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by less than 30% of students were the world's art history, history of scientific thought, and the Vietnamese diaspora knowledge (27.7%, the lowest rating). Only one category rated "Very much" by more than a quarter of students was psychology, with 27.0% of students, which was the highest percentage. Eight categories were rated "Very little" by more than a quarter of students, including the Vietnamese diaspora (33.2%, the highest rating), world's art history, cities and urbanization, history of scientific thought, mass communication and society, Vietnam amidst globalization, designing thinking, and inclusive development.

For the survey question asking about students' perceptions of the general education program's provision of skills, all skills were rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by at least 63% of the student respondents. Two skills rated most highly were teamwork (86.2%) and oral communication skills (80.9%). For the survey question on students' perceived gains in skills, two skills that were rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" most highly were teamwork (83.8%) and oral communication (81.1%), and other skills were rated as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by at least 61% of the student respondents. Three skills that more than 30.0% of the students perceived skills provided and gained as "Very much" included teamwork, English, and oral communication skills. Less than 5.0% of the students perceived skills provided and gained as "Very little" for all skills except lifelong learning and English skills (less than 8.0% both).

Further analysis of student responses to each survey question item that was grouped according to student's college years, student's major fields, and the number of general courses students had taken was performed to identify variations in students' perceptions of the general education program and to determine the specific need within each group. The student responses grouped by college year students are discussed first.

Student Responses by College Year to Each Survey Question Item

Many differences emerged in students' perceptions of broad knowledge provided by the general education program when grouped according to student's college years. For the survey question on students' perceptions of the general education program's provision of broad knowledge, a number of broad knowledge categories had greater than 50% of students perceiving the general education program's provision as "Very much" or "Quite a bit." Out of 17 broad knowledge categories, as shown in Table 6, freshmen rated 15 categories, sophomores reported six categories, juniors rated five categories, and seniors rated seven broad knowledge categories as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by more than 50% of students in each college year. Three categories that had more than 50% of students in all college years rated as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were professional ethics, intercultural communications, and psychology. Three broad knowledge categories were rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by more than 50% of students in all college years except one. Those categories included information technologies (except juniors with 48%), Vietnamese culture (except seniors with 46.1%), and philosophy in practice (except sophomores with 43.5%).

Psychology knowledge received the highest rating of "Very much" from students in all college years with 27.3% of freshmen, 35.2% of sophomores, 26.7% of juniors, and 34.4% of seniors. Philosophy category also received a high rating of "Very much" from students in all groups except sophomores. Some knowledge categories were rated "Very little" by more than one-third of junior and senior students, such as history of scientific thought (31.3% and 37.5% of students, respectively), the Vietnamese diaspora (31.3% and 34.4%), design thinking (32.0% and 30.5%), and world's art history (34.7% and 38.3%).

For students' perceived gains in broad knowledge, a number of broad knowledge categories received "Very much" or "Quite a bit" rating from more than 50% of students in each college year, included freshmen (10 categories), sophomores (four categories), juniors (three categories), and seniors (five categories). Three categories that had more than 50% of students throughout college years rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were professional ethics, intercultural communications, and psychology.

Table 6

Percentage of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by College Years to

Catagory		Provision			Gain			
Category	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4
Professional ethics	72.7	65.7	58.7	63.3	60.6	60.2	55.3	56.3
Gender and development in Vietnam	51.5	48.1	49.3	50.8	48.5	47.2	49.3	50.0
Humans and the environment	54.5	43.5	44.7	43.8	57.6	40.7	44.7	40.6
History of scientific thought	60.6	31.5	25.3	25.8	51.5	31.5	26.7	20.3
Cities and urbanization	54.5	41.7	34.7	25.0	42.4	37.0	32.7	28.1
Vietnam amidst globalization	57.6	43.5	41.3	38.3	54.5	40.7	37.3	35.9
Information technologies	66.7	56.5	48.0	50.8	51.5	54.6	43.3	39.1
Vietnamese culture	60.6	52.8	51.3	46.1	51.5	45.4	46.0	43.8
Inclusive development	57.6	49.1	41.3	50.8	51.5	37.0	42.0	39.8
Intercultural communication	57.6	58.3	62.7	58.6	51.5	50.9	59.3	53.9
Psychology – Concepts and application	75.8	77.8	60.7	73.4	54.5	66.7	60.0	62.5
The Vietnamese diaspora	39.4	33.3	31.3	25.8	30.3	29.6	29.3	23.4
Philosophy in practice	54.5	43.5	53.3	50.8	54.5	39.8	41.3	50.0
Mass communication and society	63.6	49.1	44.0	43.0	48.5	42.6	40.0	34.4
Design thinking	54.5	51.9	34.7	37.5	45.5	38.9	33.3	29.7
World's art history	48.5	36.1	27.3	28.9	42.4	30.6	28.0	25.0
Research methods	57.6	43.5	48.0	41.4	45.5	38.9	46.0	39.1

Broad Knowledge Categories

Note. CY1 = Freshmen; CY2 = Sophomores; CY3 = Juniors; CY4 = Seniors; Responses

of "Very much" and "Quite a bit" were combined.

Similar to students' perceived knowledge provision, psychology knowledge received the highest rating of "Very much" gains from students in all college years with 21.2% of freshmen, 29.6% of sophomores, 24.0% of juniors, and 29.7% of seniors. Philosophy category received a high rating of "Very much" from students in all groups except sophomores.

Eight knowledge categories were rated "Very little" by more than one-third of junior and senior students, included history of scientific thought (34.7% and 38.3% of students, respectively), cities and urbanization (32.7% and 42.2%), Vietnam amidst globalization (31.3% and 34.4%), inclusive development (32.0% and 31.3%), the Vietnamese diaspora (36.0% and 42.2%), mass communication and society (34.7% and 34.4%), design thinking (34.0% and 30.5%), and world's art history (34.7% and 35.9%). These categories also received high ratings from sophomores (18.5%–27.8%) but low ratings from freshmen (less than 10%, except world's art history with 18.2%).

For skills provided by the general education, more than 60% of students in each college year perceived that the general education program had provided students with "Very much" or "Quite a bit" all skills listed in the survey, excluding lifelong learning skills and English skills rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by 59.3% of juniors and 59.4% of seniors respectively. One skill that had the vast majority of students (greater than 80%) in all college years rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" was the ability to work effectively with others. In addition, the highest rating on most of the skills was given by freshmen. The ability to effectively communicate in writing received the highest percentage (84.8%) from freshmen in comparison with 67.6% of sophomores, 64.0% of

juniors, and 66.4% of seniors. Approximately 85% of freshmen perceived that the general education program had provided them with "Very much" or "Quite a bit" critical thinking skill, while the percentages of sophomores', juniors', and seniors' ratings were 74.1%, 75.3%, and 71.9% respectively. Similar distributions were found for other skills: decision making, problem-solving, creative thinking, lifelong learning skills, and the ability to apply knowledge and skills to real-world settings.

For students' perceived gains in skills, more than 60% of students in each college year perceived that they had gained "Very much" or "Quite a bit" all skills from the general education program listed in the survey, except that lifelong learning skill was rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by 53.3% of juniors. In addition, the highest rating on most of the skills that freshmen gave included written communication, critical thinking, information literacy, creative thinking, lifelong learning skills, and the ability to apply knowledge and skills to real-world settings. Some rated the lowest or nearly lowest by seniors included oral and written communication skills, creative thinking and English language skills. The full report of student responses by college year to each survey question item is provided in Appendix H.

Student Responses by Major Fields to Each Survey Question Item

For students' perceived broad knowledge provided, a number of broad knowledge categories received "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings by most of the students in each major fields' group (see Table 7). Economics and Commerce students rated six categories; Technology and Environment, and English Studies students rated seven categories; and Art and Design, and Hospitality students rated eight categories. Three categories that most of the students in all major fields rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were professional ethics, intercultural communications, and psychology. Two categories of broad knowledge which most of the students in almost all major fields, excepting for one or two major(s), perceiving the general education program's provision as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were philosophy in practice, and gender and development in Vietnam. Conversely, world's art history knowledge was perceived as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by 87.5 % of students in Art and Design compared with by less than 35% of students in other major fields.

Table 7

	Provision				Gain					
Category	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5
Professional ethics	62.5	77.8	54.2	59.1	64.7	59.5	63.0	45.8	51.5	57.8
Gender and development in										
Vietnam	50.5	37.0	62.5	54.5	45.1	50.5	37.0	58.3	43.9	50.0
Humans and the environment	42.0	51.9	45.8	54.5	42.2	40.5	51.9	29.2	54.5	43.1
History of scientific thought	26.0	40.7	25.0	30.3	35.3	26.0	44.4	20.8	27.3	29.4
Cities and urbanization	32.5	37.0	33.3	36.4	39.2	35.5	33.3	29.2	25.8	34.3
Vietnam amidst globalization	44.5	40.7	37.5	42.4	39.2	41.0	40.7	29.2	33.3	41.2
Information technologies	56.5	74.1	41.7	42.4	48.0	46.5	74.1	25.0	37.9	46.1
Vietnamese culture	48.5	44.4	45.8	51.5	57.8	42.0	48.1	45.8	47.0	51.0
Inclusive development	48.0	44.4	41.7	54.5	44.1	39.5	40.7	62.5	39.4	39.2
Intercultural communication	55.0	51.9	58.3	78.8	59.8	48.5	51.9	50.0	74.2	56.9
Psychology – Concepts and										
application	75.5	59.3	66.7	53.0	74.5	66.5	66.7	54.2	45.5	64.7
The Vietnamese diaspora	28.5	37.0	16.7	33.3	35.3	28.0	33.3	20.8	24.2	29.4
Philosophy in practice	50.0	63.0	50.0	37.9	54.9	46.0	48.1	37.5	37.9	47.1
Mass communication and society	44.0	48.1	54.2	42.4	52.0	35.0	33.3	58.3	42.4	44.1
Design thinking	37.0	55.6	75.0	36.4	42.2	28.0	51.9	79.2	34.8	32.4
World's art history	25.0	29.6	87.5	28.8	34.3	21.0	37.0	95.8	25.8	28.4
Research methods	42.0	40.7	25.0	57.6	51.0	36.5	40.7	33.3	57.6	45.1

Percentage of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by Major Fields to Broad Knowledge Categories

Note. Mj1 = Economics and Commerce; Mj2= Technology and Environment; Mj3= Art

and Design; Mj4= Hospitality; Mj5= English studies. Responses of "Very much" and

"Quite a bit" were combined.

World's art history knowledge also received the highest rating of "Very much" from Art and Design students with 41.7% of those compared with less than 10.0% of other major fields students. Similarly, information technology knowledge received the highest "Very much" rating from 48.1% of Technology and Environment students, but low percentages from students in other groups (ranging from 6.1% to 18.6%). In addition, three categories had a high percentage of "Very much" from students in most major fields. Intercultural communication knowledge received more than one-third of students in all major fields, except for Economics and Commerce students (with 17.5%) and Technology and Environment students (14.8%), rating "Very much." Similarly, psychology knowledge also received more than one-third of students in all major fields, except for Technology and Environment students (with 22.2%) and Hospitality students (with 24.2%), rating "Very much." Philosophy category received more than 20% of students (ranging from 23.0% to 25.9%) in all major fields except one, Hospitality students with 15.2%, rating "Very much."

A number of knowledge categories were perceived as "Very little" provision from most of the students in each group. Six categories that received higher or equal one-third of students in Art and Design, Hospitality, and English majors rating "Very little" included history of scientific thought, cities and urbanization, Vietnam amidst globalization, philosophy, and mass communication and society. World's art history and design thinking received the same proportions from students in Hospitality, English, and Economics and Commerce majors. In particular, research methods received 45.8% of Art and Design students rating "Very little."

For survey questions on students' perceived gains in knowledge, there were considerable differences in their perception among major fields (see Table 7). Three broad knowledge categories received "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings from more than 50% of students in all major fields except one: professional ethics (except Art and Design with 45.8%), intercultural communication (except Economics and Commerce with 48.5%) and psychology (except Hospitality with 45.5%). Some broad knowledge categories received more than 50% of "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings from students in only one major field, but not from other major fields' students. These categories included information technology knowledge (Technology and Environment major: 74.1%; other major fields: from 25.5% to 46.5%), inclusive development knowledge (Art and Design major: 62.5%; other major fields: from 39.2% to 40.7%), mass communication and society (Art and Design major: 58.3%; other major fields: from 33.3% to 44.1%) and world's art history (Art and Design major: 95.8%; other major fields: from 21.0% to 37.0%). In addition, several broad knowledge categories received greater than 50% of "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings from students in each major field: three categories for Economics and Commerce students, four categories for Hospitality students, five categories for English studies, six categories for Technology and Environment, and seven categories for Art and Design students. However, there were not any broad knowledge categories that had greater than 50.0% of students throughout major fields rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit."

Two categories had more than 20.0% of students in most of the major fields rating "Very much" for knowledge gains, including professional ethics and psychology knowledge. In particular, students in Art and Design major perceived that they gained "Very much" knowledge in five categories with the highest ratings. Those categories included world's art history (with 41.7% of those; other groups ranging from 1.5% to 7.4%), gender and development in Vietnam (25.0%; other groups: 7.6% - 19.6%), intercultural communication (29.2%; other groups: 13.5% - 24.5%), mass communication and society (29.2%; other groups: 6.0% - 17.6%), and design thinking (25.0%; other groups: 3.0% - 14.8%). There were no students in Hospitality rating "Very much" for the Vietnamese diaspora knowledge.

Many knowledge categories received "Very little" knowledge gain ratings from more than a quarter of students in most major fields. Four categories that were rated by more than one-third of students in all major fields (ranging from 30.3% to 50.0%), except one or two majors, included the Vietnamese diaspora, cities and urbanization, history of scientific thought, and world's art history. Six categories that were rated by more than a quarter of students in all major fields (ranging from 25.0% to 41.7%), except one or two majors, included information technologies, Vietnamese culture, philosophy in practice, design thinking, Vietnam amidst globalization, and mass communication and society. Especially among those categories with high "Very little" ratings, five categories were rated most highly by students in Art and Design major. These categories included cities and urbanization (with 50.0% of students), history of scientific thought (41.7%), Vietnam amidst globalization (41.7%), the Vietnamese diaspora (37.5%), and information technologies (37.5%).

All skills provided by the general education program received "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings from most students in all major fields. Five skills rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by greater than two-thirds of students in all major fields included teamwork, oral communication, critical thinking, decision making, and information literacy skills. In particular, teamwork skill received "Very much" rating from more than 40.0% of students in all major fields, notably 50% of students in Art and Design major. Two skills that had almost all students (90.2%) in English Studies rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were teamwork and critical thinking. Similarly, almost all students (92.6%) in Technology and Environment rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" for oral communication skill. Some skills were rated the lowest or nearly lowest by just half or nearly 60.0% of students in one or two majors. Lifelong learning skill was received 54.2% and 59.1% of "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings from students in Hospitality, and Art and Design, respectively. Similarly, written communication skill also received 50.0% of ratings from those students. Creative thinking was rated by just 55.6% of Technology and Environment students.

In contrast with students' perceived broad knowledge providing as "Very little", the percentages of students' perceived skills providing were low. Nearly all skills were rated "Very little" by less than 10.0% of students in almost all major fields. In addition, no students in Technology and Environment major rated oral communication, teamwork, and critical thinking as "Very little." Similarly, no Art and Design students rated problem-solving and information literacy skills as "Very little." Teamwork skill also did not receive "Very little" rating from Economics and Commerce students. For the students' perceived gains in skills, greater than 50.0% of students in all major fields perceived that they gained "Very much" or "Quite a bit" all of the skills provided by the general education program, except one skill, "the ability to apply knowledge and skills to the real-world setting." This skill received 48.1% of students in Technology and Environment rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit," while percentages of student ratings in other major fields were greater than 65.0%. In addition, some skills which were rated lowest by just half or nearly 60.0% of students in this major included written communication skill, problem-solving, lifelong learning, and English skills. Information literacy and lifelong learning skills also were rated lowest by students in Hospitality.

Three skills received "Very much" ratings from more than one-third of students in almost all major fields, which included oral communication (except Technology and Environment students with 22.2%), teamwork (except Technology and Environment students with 29.6%), and English (except Technology and Environment students and Economics and Commerce students with 18.5% and 22.0% respectively). Information literacy skill also received "Very much" rating from more than a quarter of students in all majors except Technology and Environment major (22.2%).

Similar to the percentages of students' perceived skills providing, for students' perceived skills gains, nearly all skills were rated "Very little" by less than 10.0% of students in almost all major fields. In addition, no students in Art and Design major rated teamwork, critical thinking, problem-solving, and information literacy skills as "Very

little." Similarly, no students in Technology and Environment major rated oral communication, written communication, and lifelong learning skills as "Very little." Oral communication skill also did not receive "Very little" rating from Economics and Commerce students. The full result of student responses by major fields to each survey question item is available in Appendix I.

Student Responses by the Number of General Education Courses Taken to Each Survey Question Item

Student respondents were sorted into three groups based on the number of general education courses they had taken. Group 1GE consists of students who had participated in one general education course. Group 2GE and group 3GE consist of students who had participated in two and three general education courses, respectively. Students in these groups closely reflected their perceptions of the broad knowledge and skills provided by the general education program.

Table 8 displays the list of broad knowledge categories rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by most of the students in each group. For the survey question on students' perceptions of broad knowledge provided by the general education program, there was a difference in the number of broad knowledge categories, which had greater than 50.0% of students in each group rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit." Almost all broad knowledge categories, excluding philosophy in practice and world's art history, were rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by greater than 55.0% of students in the group 1GE. Conversely, just four categories and seven categories were rated "Very much" or "Quite a bit" by greater than 50.0% of students in each group 2GE and 3GE, respectively. Four broad knowledge categories which had more than 50.0% of students throughout the three groups rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were professional ethics, information technologies, intercultural communication, and psychology. In addition, students in group 1GE showed higher percentages of "Very much" or "Quite a bit" ratings for most of the broad knowledge categories than did students in group 2GE and 3GE.

Almost all knowledge categories received "Very much" rating from less than 20.0% of the students in each group. Notably, there were no students in group 1GE rating "Very much" for three categories, including gender and development in Vietnam, Vietnamese culture, and research methods knowledge. Only three categories that received "Very much" rating from more than 20.0% of the students in each group 1GE and 3GE included intercultural communication (22.2% and 25.3% of those students, respectively), psychology (55.6% and 32.8%), and philosophy (22.2% and 23.1%).

For "Very little" rating, five categories received this rating from more than 20.0% of students in each group 2GE and 3GE. These categories included history of scientific thought (23.4% and 31.4% of students in group 2GE and 3GE, respectively), mass communication and society (21.3% and 27.5%), design thinking (23.4%, 29.5%), world's art history (23.4%, 33.6%), and research methods (21.3% and 23.4%). In addition, seven categories received most highly percentages of "Very little" rating from students in group 3GE, which consisted of cities and urbanization (28.9%), Vietnam amidst globalization (26.2%), information technologies (22.3%), Vietnamese culture (22.9%), inclusive development (23.7%), The Vietnamese diaspora (30.3%), and philosophy (20.1%).

Except for world's art history, all categories did not receive "Very little" rating from students in group 1GE.

Table 8

Intercultural communication

The Vietnamese Diaspora

Mass communication and society

Philosophy in practice

Design Thinking

World's Art History

Research methods

Psychology - Concepts and Application

Category Provision Gain 1GE 2GE 3GE 1GE 2GE 3GE **Professional Ethics** 77.8 55.3 55.6 48.9 58.4 63.6 49.9 Gender and development in Vietnam 55.6 44.7 50.1 33.3 44.7 33.3 Humans and the Environment 55.6 42.6 44.9 38.3 44.4 History of scientific thought 55.6 34.0 28.7 33.3 31.9 27.3 Cities and urbanization 55.6 42.6 33.6 33.3 31.9 33.3 Vietnam amidst globalization 55.6 42.6 41.9 33.3 38.3 39.4 Information technologies 77.8 53.2 51.8 66.7 44.7 45.2 Vietnamese culture 55.6 44.7 51.5 44.4 36.2 46.8 Inclusive development 55.6 48.9 47.1 44.4 38.3 41.0

66.7

88.9

55.6

44.4

66.7

77.8

44.4

66.7

57.4

68.1

29.8

48.9

48.9

48.9

40.4

48.9

60.1

70.0

30.3

50.4

45.7

39.7

30.3

44.6

66.7

55.6

44.4

33.3

55.6

44.4

33.3

44.4

40.4

55.3

17.0

38.3

27.7

38.3

31.9

38.3

56.5

63.1

28.7

45.7

40.8

33.9

28.4

42.4

Percentage of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by Number of General Education Courses Taken to Broad Knowledge Categories

Note. 1GE: a group of students who participated in one general education course; 2GE: a group of students who participated in two general education courses; 3GE: a group of students who participated in three general education courses. Responses of "Very much" and "Quite a bit" were combined.

For the students' perceived gains in the broad knowledge, there were several broad knowledge categories which had greater than 50% of students in each group perceiving that they had gained "Very much" or "Quite a bit." Students in group 1GE had five categories, students in group 2GE had only one category, and students in group 3GE had three categories. Just one category, psychology, had more than 50% of students in all groups rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit." In addition, greater than 50.0% of students in each group 1GE and 2GE perceived that they had gained "Very much" or "Quite a bit" knowledge in intercultural communication and professional ethics, but students in group 3GE did not. Conversely, knowledge about philosophy in practice just had more than 50.0% of students in group 3GE rating "Very much" or "Quite a bit."

Almost all knowledge categories received "Very much" rating from less than 20.0% of the students in each group. Only psychology knowledge category received "Very much" rating from more than 20.0% of students in each group 1GE and 3GE with 22.2% and 28.4% of those, respectively. In addition, four other categories received "Very much" rating from 22.2% of students in group 1GE, which were professional ethics, intercultural communication, mass communication and society, research methods. Particularly, four categories did not receive "Very much" rating from students in group 1GE, including gender and development in Vietnam, humans and the environment, information technologies, and Vietnamese culture.

For "Very little" rating, the percentages of this rating from students in group 3GE were the highest for all categories. Six categories received this rating from 30.0% to 35.5% of students in group 3GE, including history of scientific thought, cities and

urbanization, Vietnam amidst globalization, the Vietnamese diaspora, mass communication and society, and world's art history. Moreover, six other categories also received "Very little" rating from 23.4% to 29.5% of students in 3GE, including Vietnamese culture, information technologies, inclusive development, philosophy, research methods, and design thinking. Of those categories, four categories also received "Very little" rating from 21.3% to 23.4% of students in group 2GE, including the Vietnamese diaspora, philosophy, world's art history, and history of scientific thought. Students in group 1GE did not rate any category as "Very little."

For skills provided by the general education program, greater than 50.0% of students in groups of 1GE and 3GE perceived that the program had provided "Very much" or "Quite a bit" all skills listed in the survey for them. Most of the students in group 2GE also rated those perceived levels for all skills except lifelong learning. Students in group 3GE rated highest "Very much" or "Quite a bit" for most of the skills.

Almost all skills received "Very much" rating of skills provided from more than one-third of students in group 1GE, except two for oral communication and critical thinking skills, with 22.2% of students for each skill. In particular, English skill received 66.7% of those students, and teamwork and lifelong learning received 44.4% of students for each skill. Six skills received "Very much" rating from more than 20.0% of students in group 2GE, including oral communication, written communication, teamwork, critical thinking, decision-making, and lifelong learning skills. More than 20.0% of students in group 3GE rated almost all skills as "Very much," except oral communication skill, with 18.7%. Teamwork skill received "Very much" rating from more than one-third of students in all three groups.

For "Very little" rating, almost all skills received this rating from less than 5% of students in each group. The highest percentage of this rating was 8% rated by 3GE students for English skill. There were no students in 1GE rating "Very little" for all skills, except for real-world application skill, with 11.1% of those.

For the students' perceived gains in skills, more than 50.0% of students in 1GE and 3GE perceived that they had gained "Very much" or "Quite a bit" all skills listed in the survey. Most of the students in group 2GE also rated those perceived levels for almost all skills except lifelong learning, problem-solving, and decision-making skills. Students in group 3GE also rated the highest "Very much" or "Quite a bit" for most skills.

Five skills received "Very much" rating from more than one-third of 1GE students, including oral communication, teamwork, information literacy, lifelong learning, and English skills. Other skills received "Very much" rating from 22.2% of those, except written communication skill with 11.1%. Only four skills received this rating level from more than 20.0% of 2GE students (ranging from 21.3% to 29.8%), including oral communication, teamwork, information literacy, and English skills. More than one-third of 3GE students rated communication, teamwork, and English skills as "Very much" with 30.9%, 33.1%, and 43.5% of those, respectively. Five skills received this rating from 20.7% to 27.5%, including written communication, critical thinking, decision-making, problem-solving, and information literacy. Three skills received "Very much" rating more than one-third of students in each group 1GE and 3GE, which

included oral communication (33.3% and 33.1% of students, respectively), teamwork (44.4% and 43.5%), and English (44.4% and 30.9%) skills.

For "Very little" rating, most of the skills received this rating from less than 5.0% of students in each group. The highest rating was 10.6% of 3GE students rated for English skill. There were no students in 1GE rating "Very little" for all skills, except for real-world application and decision-making skills, with 11.1% of those. The full results of student responses grouped by the number of general education courses taken can be found in Appendix J.

Interpretation of Quantitative Results

In relation to the literature review, the results from the Likert scale survey showed that students valued the provision and gain of broad knowledge to a lesser extent than the provision and gain of skills from the general education program. Overall, most of the students perceived that the general education program did not provide them with "Very much" or "Quite a bit" broad knowledge, and they did not gain "Very much" or "Quite a bit" broad knowledge from the program. More than a quarter of the students responded that they gained "Very little" knowledge in many categories: world's art history, cities and urbanization, history of scientific thought, mass communication and society, Vietnam amidst globalization, designing thinking, and inclusive development.

These results are in contrast with several previous studies. A study by Shek et al. (2017a) on the general education program at a university in Hong Kong found that, in general, the vast majority of students were satisfied with broad knowledge areas provided by the program. Similar results are found in Omar et al. (2016) study at three universities

in Malaysia. The majority of students felt that the general education courses broadened their knowledge and that the courses' content was updated according to current developments. Those general education programs provided students with knowledge similar to those undertaken in this study, such as philosophy, gender and social changes, design thinking, information technology, psychology, human and development, culture, history, and globalization. There have been no studies in Vietnam on students' perceptions of the general education program's provision and acquisition of broad knowledge. However, some studies on students' learning needs partly reflected equipping students with broad knowledge in Vietnamese universities. A study by Duyen (2016) showed that students wanted to be equipped with more general knowledge related to the fields of history and humanities and social issues outside of their major, which they are not equipped with from their university. Similar results are found in the study of Ca (2015), in which students said that their university did not equip them with enough general knowledge related to humanities and social sciences.

Additional analyses indicated that some provided broad knowledge categories that most students perceived as "Very much" or "Quite a bit" included psychology, professional ethics, intercultural communications, information technology, philosophy, and Vietnamese culture. In addition, three broad categories that most students perceived they had gained "Very much" or "Quite a bit" were psychology, professional ethics, and intercultural communications. Student satisfaction with the intercultural communication knowledge provided by a general education course at a university in the United States was found in a study by McClinton and Schaub (2017). Research results showed that students enhanced in both knowledge and other competence aspects of intercultural intelligence in general and intercultural communication in particular.

In contrast to the perception of broad knowledge, the majority of students perceived that the general education program had provided them with "Very much" or "Quite a bit" skills needed for future career success. Additionally, most of the student respondents also perceived that they gained all the skills provided by the program, which included oral and writing communication, teamwork, critical thinking, real-world application, decision making, problem-solving, literacy information, creative thinking, lifelong learning, and English skills. These results are similar to the results of Shek et al. (2017a) study. Most students felt that their general education program helped them develop critical thinking, teamwork, real-world application, critical thinking, lifelong learning, and communication skills. In Vietnam, there have been no researches on students' perception of the provision and acquisition of skills through the subjects provided by the general education program. However, the results of several studies on the application of active teaching methods into a general education course are somewhat similar to the results of this study. The research results of Canh's (2017) study showed that most students made progress in English listening and speaking, creative thinking, teamwork, real-world application, and literacy information skills through a general education English course. Another study by Kim (2019) also found that most students showed that they acquired literacy information, problem-solving, teamwork, communication, and real-world application skills through a general education System thinking course.

77

In relation to the theoretical framework, the findings indicated that most of the students gained knowledge in several broad knowledge categories and all skills provided by the general education program. These results correspond to what Kolb (1984) described in that students were able to achieve the best learning outcomes when they were immersed in all four stages of the learning cycle. In this study, the general education program at SVU was developed based on liberal education and general education framework derived from higher education in the United States that transformative learning experiences had been seen as central components of the general education program. According to Kolb, students use different ways of learning through an experience transformation process. Students can learn better when subjects were presented consistently with their preferred learning styles. In addition, students may change their approach to learning through dimensions of the learning cycle, effectively organized by the faculty, to adapt their learning styles to the learning context to obtain better academic achievement.

Qualitative Findings

Qualitative data were collected through interviews with eight faculty and six employers in order to answer Research Question 2: What are faculty's perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success? and Research Question 3: What are employers' perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success? Data collected from each interview were transcribed into Vietnamese text document. The transcripts were reviewed several times, and then they were sent to each interview participant for member checking. Interview participants were asked to verify the accuracy of the transcripts. Three interviewees sent back the transcripts with some minor edits, and the others agreed with the transcribed interviews. In addition to using member checking, triangulation was used to improve the credibility and validity of study findings. Triangulation of data included using interview responses from faculty and employers with various experiences, positions, and business fields; and the process of building up themes. The interview protocols, the consistent process of interview data collection, and the identification of emerging themes guided by the problem and research questions were also strategies to ensure the validity of the research findings. The results of faculty interviews will be presented first and then followed by the employer interviews results. The participants' identifies are confidential; therefore, letters and randomly selected numbers were used to identify the participants.

Faculty Interviews Results

This section presents the results of faculty interviews data analysis through the analysis process using inductive content analysis as described in the qualitative analysis section. Vietnamese transcripts were used for data analysis. I translated only the information used to present data analysis results into English, which included text segments, code words, quotations, and paraphrased sentences. An English translation specialization lecturer fluent in Vietnamese and English checked the English translations to ensure an accurate and equivalent translation. Table 9 demonstrates an example of the coding process.

Table 9

Interview	Research	Question 1	: Coding	Example

What are faculty's perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success?

Frequency	Raw data	Code
2	Professional ethics/ East-West culture	Holistic development
4	A multi-dimensional view	Holistic development
4	Consciousness: People and environment	Vietnamese culture
4	Urbanized life	Global citizenship
4	Geography/ History/ Social economics/ Globalization	Globalization
4	Knowledge benefits	Holistic development
4	Vietnamese diaspora: if implemented well	Vietnamese culture
4	Natural science: Environment/ Biology	Holistic development
4	Design/ Art: free selection	Holistic development
4	Knowledge benefits	Holistic development
5	History of Vietnamese culture/ History of development of views	Vietnamese culture
5	History of Vietnamese culture/History of development of views	Vietnamese culture
5	Art	Holistic development
5	Emotional education/Social Emotional skills	Holistic development
6	Vietnamese literature/Vietnamese culture foundation	Vietnamese culture
6	Vietnamese literature/World Civilization history/Psychology	Vietnamese culture
7	Knowledge of the world/Basic knowledge of what is a complete human being	Global citizenship
7	Professional ethics/ Gender/ Environment/ Scientific research	Holistic development
7	Building green community/ Art Therapy/ Corporate social responsibility	Holistic development
7	Philosophy/ Knowledge of the world	Global citizenship
8	Social sciences/ Vietnamese culture foundation	Vietnamese culture

An initial list of 12 code words emerged from the first selected interview transcript analysis. The coding process continued for all interview transcripts and produced a final list of 39 code words. This list was grouped into meaningful categories. Categories were checked, compared, reanalyzed, and reorganized. This process was the iterative, cyclical process to reach themes that emerged from the data. Themes were determined based on the synthetic meaning for categories, as shown in Table 10.

Table 10

Faculty Response Themes

Themes	Sub themes	Categories
1. The value in terms of providing knowledge and skills.	1. Faculty see knowledge enhancement needs.	Globalization
		Vietnamese culture Holistic development Global civilizations
	2. Faculty see embedded skills as transformational.	Professionalism
		Transformation of attitudes
		Group work
		Presentation poise
2. The challenge that many students do not value the general education program.	1. Challenge of negative attitudes and disinterest.	Unawareness
		Formative assessments
		Unserious
	2. Challenge of skill development.	Critical thinking lacking
	1	Teaching methods
	3. Challenge of the structure of the program.	Content overlapping
	1 C	Faculty collaboration

Theme 1: The Value in terms of Providing Knowledge and Skills. Faculty

participants expressed the necessity and importance of the general education program in equipping students with broad knowledge and skills. Most of the faculty members emphasized the knowledge areas related to globalization, Vietnamese culture, and world culture. Faculty GV4 from a major program department explained, "Vietnam joined the WTO [World Trade Organization], so students must have a general knowledge of globalization and international integration." Faculty members also highlighted the basic knowledge of socio-economics, art, psychology, philosophy, and the environment. In addition, all faculty interviewed recognized the need for fostering students' holistic development through the general education curriculum. Faculty GV6 from a major program department stated, "We designed 16 learning outcomes based on liberal education criteria. All identified skills are very important to students so that they are able to succeed, not only in the future job but also in their studying." Another faculty member from a general education department asserted that the general education program equipped students with sufficient skills for their future careers. Faculty members also mentioned using active teaching methods to engage students in the learning process, develop students' skills, and improve students' attitudes and professionalism.

Subtheme 1: Knowledge Enhancement Needs. Most of the faculty members perceived that the general education program adequately provided students with a wide range of broad knowledge. The program offered plenty of courses for students to choose from, such as psychology, philosophy, environment, Vietnamese culture, gender, and professional ethics. The faculty members believed that those courses were essential for all students. Both faculty GV3, who came from a general education program's department, and faculty GV5, from a major program department, explained that those knowledge areas related to the human development field, and "they are essential for students in order to help them to reflect on life and values," as faculty GV3 said. In addition, faculty GV4, from a general education program's department, and faculty GV8, from a major program department, perceived that those courses related to knowledge in social sciences and humanities areas, and "helped students to expand their knowledge and to adapt themselves to the future working environments quickly," as faculty GV4 stated. Meanwhile, faculty GV7, from a general education program's department, noted that such knowledge areas were "knowledge of the outside world category" and added Vietnamese diaspora and research methodology to the knowledge areas.

Faculty members mentioned other knowledge areas needed for students, which were also provided by the program, such as knowledge about urbanization, globalization issues, international integration in Vietnam, and intercultural communication. Those knowledge areas were "very practical knowledge," as faculty GV3 commented. The faculty additional expressed, "In intercultural communication course, students are equipped with knowledge of cultural differences and different viewpoints on globalization and international trade from a cultural perspective." Faculty GV4 confirmed that all students must know about globalization and international integration because Vietnam joined the WTO [World Trade Organization]. The faculty added, "Knowledge about urban life is also needed for students." Two faculty members from major programs' departments noted that the content of general knowledge subjects was closely related to socio-economic issues of Vietnam and the world. Meanwhile, one general education program department's faculty member emphasized the importance and usefulness of the theoretical foundations provided through general knowledge courses.

Two faculty members mentioned that the general education program also provided students with some new courses. The new courses were offered "to meet the needs of students and society" (faculty GV7) and "to increase student experience" (faculty GV5). The courses were delivered in the form of service learning courses, which included Building Green Community, Corporate Social Responsibility, and Holistic Development through Art Therapy courses. According to these faculty, those courses added to the value of the general education program, and students were also interested in taking those courses.

Although most faculty members perceived that the provision of broad knowledge courses was sufficient, three faculty members, who came from major programs, expressed their desire to equip students with knowledge about some other areas that the university has not offered. Faculty GV2 believed that students needed to know world culture, such as "oriental culture and western culture, not just Vietnamese culture," because "such knowledge would contribute to helping students succeed in a globalized world." For the same reason, faculty GV6 added the knowledge about Vietnamese history, and both faculty GV5 and GV6 noted that students needed to be equipped with knowledge about the history of world civilization.

Subtheme 2: Embedded Skills as Transformational. Most faculty members interviewed believed that the general education program sufficiently equipped students with skills needed for their study and future careers. The mentioned skills included reading, writing, critical thinking, presentation, teamwork, collecting and analyzing information, problem-solving, decision making, and communication skills. Although the program offered several separate skill courses to students, the faculty members commented that those skills were integrated into other general education courses. With regard to developing students' writing skill, faculty GV1, who came from a general education program's department and taught a broad knowledge course, said, "I asked my students to write a paper regularly, every week and send it to me via email. I then made comments and sent it back to students." Three faculty members, who were from major programs and taught different categories of knowledge courses, stated that developing those skills for students was emphasized in all the courses they taught, especially teamwork, critical thinking, communication, and presentation skills.

Most of the faculty members, who taught broad knowledge courses and including those from major programs, commented that most students made some progress in developing presentation, oral, and writing communication skills through general education courses. Faculty GV4, from a major program department, expressed, "Gradually, students were familiar with how to deliver an effective presentation. They became more self-confident when speaking in front of the class." Faculty GV7 from general education department repeated the feedback from a faculty observer, "Your students knew how to organize an effective presentation. Their presentations were organized actively and creatively. They delivered the presentations confidently and coherently." Faculty GV6, who came from a major program, noted that students who studied communication skill course demonstrated these skills better than students who did not. Interestingly, faculty GV1, who came from a general education program's department, commented on students' improvement in presentation skills. The faculty said, "Freshmen and sophomores both showed greater improvements on their presentation skills than did juniors and seniors, although students in later years delivered their presentations better than those in the first and second years." Only faculty GV8, who came from a general education program's department and taught skills courses, further commented that students improved their writing and group discussion skills.

In addition to the students' improvement in skills development, many faculty members interviewed stated that students demonstrated their professionalism, which employers recognized. The faculty members explained why employers valued students' professionalism. Faculty GV2 said, "Equipping students with necessary skills helped students feel confident and comfortable when they participated in internships, job interviews, and workplaces." Another faculty member, faculty GV7 asserted that "the reason was that general education equipped students with a firm foundation." Faculty GV3 had the same views as those faculty members but emphasized changes in students' attitudes and behaviors throughout the course. The faculty member noted, "Students had a positive cultural attitude, and they knew how to behave properly in a diverse cultural context."

Faculty members discussed the use of active teaching methods to engage students in the learning process, develop the necessary skills for students, and help them deeply understand the subject content. Two methods used by all faculty interviewed were group work and student presentation. Several faculty members stated that group work was a

way to motivate students to learn how to analyze and solve problems from each other. In addition, through working in a group, students could "learn how to assign group members' tasks and monitor the group's performance," as faculty GV7 said. Other faculty members confirmed that group work was an effective teaching and learning method that helped students increase their interpersonal and communication skills and change their attitudes. However, faculty GV5 from a major program department commented that some students tended to solely apply teamwork skills' techniques to achieve the results rather than focus on the effectiveness of the whole group work process. Therefore, according to this faculty, lecturers should guide students to work effectively in groups. Regarding using the student presentations method in the classrooms, the faculty members utilized different types of student presentations to strengthen knowledge and develop skills for students. The faculty members commented that students were active and expressed their creativity in organizing presentation sections in classrooms. Students used various technology tools, such as Kahoot!, video clips, and crossword games to increase the effectiveness of their presentations.

In addition to using group work and student presentation, faculty members used other forms of interaction in classrooms as useful teaching and learning tools for increasing student engagement in the learning process. Two faculty members from major programs utilized Kahoot! and short film to refocus students' attention on the lesson. Those methods were useful to increase student engagement in the learning process. Faculty GV2 described, "I showed a short film related to the subject and then asked students to respond to the message of the film. I also used Kahoot! to increase student engagement." Faculty GV6 agreed and said, "Using Kahoot! ... I saw positive changes in students' learning." In addition, faculty GV6 often interacted with students by asking questions or discussing to create a positive classroom atmosphere. Meanwhile, several faculty members from the general education program's departments often used debates or group discussions to keep students interested in lecture topics and enhance their critical thinking and oral communication skills. The discussion topics "depend on lessons, students' interests, and qualifications in order to help them better understand lecture topics," faculty GV8 said. The faculty members noted that students tended to favor discussion topics related to practical context and their majors. In doing so, students became aware of the value and importance of the general education courses to their future careers.

Theme 2: The Challenge that Many Students do not Value the General

Education Program. Besides expressing positive feelings, the faculty participants mentioned the challenges in teaching general education courses. The primary concerns expressed by the faculty participants included students' awareness of and attitudes to the general education program. Faculty GV2 stated, "Some classes were not as expected. Even though I tried to attract student's attention to the courses, they seemed indifferent." The enhancement of students' essential skills, applying suitable teaching methods, and establishing relationships between the general education program and major academic departments were also the challenges that faculty participants faced in their teaching general education courses.

Subtheme 1: Challenge of Negative Attitudes and Disinterest. Most of the faculty members mentioned students' awareness and attitudes towards general education courses as a major challenge. Three out of all four faculty members from major programs stated that students were not aware of the value of general education courses. Some students took general education courses "because of the required number of general education credits," as noted by faculty GV6. Other faculty members said that students often chose the courses "solely based on their feelings," (GV5) or "because of the attractive course title," (GV8) or "just because their classmates chose that course," as faculty GV6 reflected. Inadequate awareness of students about general education courses led students to unserious attitudes towards the courses. The faculty members expressed challenges of negative student attitudes they faced, such as uninterested learning, passive participation in classes, focusing on grades more than learning, and feelings about the easy pass in the class without effort.

Subtheme 2: Challenge of Skills Development. Several faculty members were concerned about the slow progress of students in writing, critical thinking, and presentation skills. The faculty members commented that students did not have reading habits and did not read assigned books. That might be the reason why students failed to improve their writing skills as faculty GV5 asserted, "Students lack writing skills." Similar to the writing skills challenge, faculty members expressed concern about students' lack of critical thinking skills. That might be caused by students' lack of critical thinking habits of mind. The faculty members said that students "often think in a superficial way," (GV5) and "they were able to think critically in one course, but not in another course," as faculty GV6 stated. Moreover, faculty GV8 observed,

"Approximately 20% of students had good critical thinking abilities, 15% of students did not improve, and other students had basic skills of critical thinking." Two faculty members identified issues related to teaching skill courses, which might cause students' failure to develop skills. Faculty GV3 from a general program's department said that teaching skills should focus on developing a practical capacity and tending towards human development for students rather than just providing techniques. However, in practice, "teaching skills was more about the provision of techniques than the development of competencies," as faculty GV5 from a major program reflected.

Subtheme 3: Challenge of the Structure of the Program. Many faculty members expressed concern about the issues related to the structure of the general education program. Groups of knowledge and skills courses lacked coherence, and some courses were overlapped in content and objectives. Therefore, students felt bored when they have to learn such duplicated content, as faculty GV8 from a general education department observed. The faculty added, "Learning outcomes for the whole general education program had not been identified. It is important that when students complete three required elective general education courses, they will achieve all of the identified learning outcomes of the program." Faculty GV3 from another general education program's department said that the general education program should be restructured in order to "help students really make a change in their knowledge, their attitudes, and their skills. Head, heart, hand." In addition, two faculty members, who came from major program's departments, expressed concern about the integration of field trips into the curricula. Field trips should be "incorporated officially into the curriculum", as faculty GV2 said, and "designed as a part of the course requirement" as faculty GV4 stated. Another faculty member, GV8, expressed the desire to integrate service learning in some of the general education courses to enhance the student experience.

Several faculty members were concerned about the issue of the relationship between the general education program and major programs. Faculty GV3 from a general education program's department argued that general education courses should be offered from both the general education program and major programs' departments. Besides, the general education program should not offer stand-alone soft skills courses, as faculty GV8 from another general education program's department expressed. The faculty member added, "Instead, soft skills should be integrated into major foundation courses and general education broad knowledge courses." Meanwhile, faculty GV6 from a major program emphasized the essentials of collaboration in teaching general education courses. The faculty member noted that "general education faculty members need to collaborate with faculty who taught major courses to ensure consistency in the provision of knowledge and skills to students." Such collaboration might increase the coherence of the general education program and students' learning experiences.

Employers' Interviews Results

The qualitative data collected from employer interviews were used to answer the Research Question 3: What are employers' perceptions of the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success? As described in the qualitative analysis section, the inductive content analysis was used to identify code words. The iterative process resulted in a list of 26 code words. The list of code words was grouped under meaningful categories and then compared and revised to delineate themes. Categories were checked, compared, reanalyzed, and reorganized. This process was the iterative, cyclical process to reach themes that emerged from the data, as shown in Table 11. Vietnamese transcripts were used for data analysis. I translated only information used to present data analysis results into English, including text segments, code words, quotations, and paraphrased sentences. An English translation specialization lecturer fluent in Vietnamese and English checked the English translations to ensure accurate and equivalent translations.

Table 11

Themes	Sub themes	Categories
1. Recognition of value of general education for knowledge and general skills.	1. Knowledge needed for the job does not always match the provision.	Globalization
		Holistic Development
		Cultural Diversity
	2. Job skills needed mostly match the provision.	Professionalism
	-	Communication skills
		Critical thinking
		Computer skills
		English
2. Concerns about the weaknesses of the program and abilities of graduates.		Upgrade of skills
		University collaboration

Employer Response Themes

Theme 1: Recognition of Value of General Education for Knowledge and

Soft Skills. Interviewed employer participants expressed the importance of having broad

knowledge and soft skills for graduates that would contribute to their career success and workplace change. Employers highlighted areas of knowledge that graduates needed to be equipped with, such as culture, foreign investment issues, customer industry, intellectual property, and cultural diversity. Such broad knowledge would help graduates "do better in their job" (employer DN6), "broaden their knowledge" (employer DN1), and "effectively deal with clients," as employer DN4 stated. Besides required broad knowledge, employers emphasized the skills needed for graduates such as communication, English, and information technology skills. Although employers had different skills' requirements for graduates, those skills were one of the hiring criteria of most employers.

Subtheme 1: Knowledge Needed for the Job. Employers interviewed perceived that equipping graduates with broad knowledge was an essential factor in recruiting staff, helping them do their jobs better, and contributing to workplace change. The employers shared their expectations of finding candidates with both broad knowledge and deep expertise, even though they "had difficulty finding such candidates," as employer DN1 expressed. The employers expected graduates to have diverse broad knowledge areas depending on their business demands. An employer in the hospitality industry, DN1, said they requested employee candidates to have "a broad knowledge of trends in economic development, foreign investment issues, society, and cultural diversity." Meanwhile, graduates with a broad base knowledge in intercultural communication and other areas, such as finance, accounting, trade, and commerce, were the requirements of employer DN3 in information technology industry. Likewise, employer DN4 in the banking and finance sector also required graduates to have "the relevant knowledge of the customer's industry" in order to be able to work effectively with their clients. The employer further expressed that a wide range of background knowledge provided by the university was significant for graduates, and then the company would give graduates opportunities to continue increasing their knowledge. An employer in the fashion and garment industry, DN2, said, "We expect graduates to apply general knowledge, which is relevant to their occupational field, to their works in order to make a difference and help the business change." According to the employer, the general knowledge ranged from aesthetics, painting, and music to cultural knowledge, philosophy, and historical ideas related to employee's job functions.

Other employers expected graduates to have a broad knowledge in similar areas. In addition, they expected graduates to be equipped with knowledge of copyrights, intellectual property and environment, professional ethics, and globalization issues. The employers believed that such knowledge was an important factor in helping graduates do well in their jobs.

Subtheme 2: Job Skills Needed. Almost all employers identified communication, English, critical thinking, and information technology skills as the top essential skills needed for graduates. Communication and information technology skills were the main recruitment criteria among those skills, as noted by all employers. Regarding communication skills, the employers emphasized graduates' ability to communicate effectively, including verbal, non-verbal, and writing, and specified various communication requirements. A furniture company employer required graduates to have the ability to "communicate effectively with partners, suppliers, and colleagues." An employer in the hospitality industry, DN1, argued that "communication skills included communicating in English, fluent presentation and building relationship with colleagues and clients." Other employers said that graduates needed to have good intercultural communication skills, effective communication with the company's customers, and interacting with others effectively, including non-verbal communication. Regarding information technology skills, the employers noted that all graduates' jobs required these skills. The employers specified the requirements of information skills such as using the company's reporting system, mail merge, Excel, Microsoft Word, email, and searching information on the internet. The interviewed employers believed that graduates with those skills would help them integrate into the workplace quickly.

With regard to English requirements, three employers in the hospitality, information technology, and furniture sectors established English speaking and writing skills as prescribed criteria for recruitment. They desired graduates with fluency in English skills to compete with human resources from ASEAN countries and to contribute the company's success. Two employers in the finance and banking and reproduction energy industry said that English was a critical skill for graduates, although this skill was less important in their recruitment process. Employer DN4 stated, "Graduates with good English language skills will have a much better chance of promotion." Employer DN6 agreed and added, "The type of promotions may be a higher job position, assigning important job tasks, or becoming a global team member." Regarding critical thinking skill, most employers said that graduates did not yet have a habit of thinking critically, although this skill was important and necessary in the workplace. Employer DN1 expressed, "Only a few graduates demonstrated critical thinking after one year or two years at work. In the first years at work, they often complied with requirements." Employer DN6 said that graduates did not know how to evaluate the authenticity of the collected information. Employers DN3 commented, "Graduates need to have better critical thinking skills such as collecting, analyzing, and interpreting customer requirements." The interviewed employers also expected graduates to express their idea clearly and to know how to reason effectively.

Employers also considered some other skills as the essential skills for graduates' career success, such as creative thinking (employers DN2 and DN3), management skills (DN5 and DN6), teamwork skills (DN3 and DN6), and problem-solving skills (DN5). Employers also said that graduates were weak on those skills. In addition, several employers emphasized the importance of positive attitudes that graduates needed to possess. Employers DN4 and DN5 expected graduates to have positive attitudes such as enthusiasm, initiative, energy, humility, patience, and hardworking. They believed that having a positive attitude would make graduates progress faster at work and help them succeed in their careers.

Employers interviewed provided helpful feedback on what skills SVU graduates demonstrated best and met employers' requirements. The employers asserted that SVU graduates possessed essential skills employers required, such as English (employers DN1, DN5, and DN6), communication (DN1, DN6), teamwork (DN3, DN6), computer skills (DN5, DN6). Only one employer in the hospitality industry, DN1, felt satisfied with SVU graduates' presentation and critical thinking skills. The employer said, "They [SVU graduates] often raised right questions or issues in work discussions. Most of them expressed their ideas clearly, and confidently asked and answered questions." Similarly, one employer in the information technology sector, DN3, noted that SVU graduates showed their problem-solving ability when working on team projects. In addition, most of the employers highly valued SVU candidates because of their readiness for employment. Having a good professional appearance, soft skills, and good interview skills were the strengths of SVU graduates.

Theme 2: Concerns about the Weaknesses of the Program and Abilities of Graduates. Besides SVU graduates' strengths, employers also pointed out SVU graduates' weaknesses. Employer DN3 commented that SVU graduates did not have the habit of writing reports in English and lacked creativity. In addition, "SVU graduates need to improve their ability to communicate in English effectively when meeting with clients and colleagues," as the employer reflected. Moreover, intercultural communication, personal emotional management, and critical thinking were also the skills that SVU graduates did not meet the employers' requirement. Employer DN6 noted, "They lacked an ability to understand other people's feelings when interacting with other people or talking with people face-to-face." Employer DN3 also said that SVU graduates need to be equipped with skills in personal emotional management so that they could be able to "interact with people better." With regard to critical thinking skill, employer DN6 commented that SVU graduates lacked logical consistency in thinking when dealing with a problem. The employer added, "They did not know how to collect information effectively, systematize the facts, events, ideas, and evaluate information which is able to use." This indicated that SVU graduates lacked literacy information skills.

In addition to required soft skills, employers were also concerned about SVU graduates' attributes. Employers DN1 and DN6 mentioned that SVU graduates lacked patience. In addition, "sincerity, loyalty, and gratitude" were essential attributes that employer DN1 expected SVU graduates needed to develop further. The lack of such virtues caused "some students failed to identify long-term goals for their career development," DN1 commented. In addition, DN6 emphasized that SVU students needed to do well in their entry-level positions before they could be in management positions.

Regarding the improvement of SVU graduates' skills, the interviewed employers suggested establishing the close collaboration between SVU and their company as one of the solutions. The collaboration could be done through the university inviting experts from businesses to share experiences with students, teach soft skills courses, or organize workshops to train students' soft skills. Employer DN5 believed that specialists from businesses would "give students real-life situations to learn. They can also share the labor market situations in different occupational fields with the students." Employer DN6 stated that SVU should also invite alumni to participate in workshops on developing individual skills for students. In addition, employer DN2 noted that should involve "employers from internationally competitive companies" in developing general education

courses. That might be a good practice in equipping graduates with skills and broad knowledge to meet employers' requirements.

Career guidance for students was also a concern of some employers. Employer DN1 in hospitality industry recommended that SVU "should interview student applicants and advise them to choose the right major." Other employers suggested that SVU should provide students with "an early career orientation," (employer DN2 in furniture sector) and "opportunities to get workplace experience," as employer DN4 in banking and finance said. Types of workplace experience could be internships, field trips, field work, and company visits. Employers also expressed their willingness to welcome students to participate in such experience activities. In addition, employer DN4 suggested that SVU should integrate updated knowledge and skills, which are associated with changes taking place in the market, into the curriculum and courses.

Interpretation of Qualitative Results

The qualitative findings from faculty members interviewed showed that faculty members believed that the SVU general education program adequately provided students with a wide range of broad knowledge and skills needed for students' success. Faculty members also recognized the necessity and importance of the general education program in equipping students with broad knowledge and skills. In relation to the literature review, these results are somewhat similar to those found in previous studies. A study by Shek et al. (2017b) revealed that lecturers had positive views towards equipping students with broad knowledge and skills provided by a general education program. Another study conducted by Nghia (2017b) showed that lecturers believed in the importance and necessity of teaching generic skills courses to students.

Faculty members emphasized the use of active teaching methods to engage students in the learning process and develop skills for students. Faculty members believed that most students made some progress in developing soft skills through general education courses, such as presentation, communication skills, and professionalism. These results are consistent with the findings of the studies by Kim (2019) and Shek et al. (2017b) regarding using active teaching methods and students' communication skills improvement. However, like studies by Nguyen et al. (2015) and Shek et al. (2017b), students' unserious attitudes, uninterested learning, and low improvement in skills development were challenges that faculty members interviewed in this study faced.

The qualitative findings from employers' interviews indicated several essential skills that graduates needed to have: communication, critical thinking, information technology, and English speaking and writing skills. Those skills were required by most interviewed employers, although they came from various business sectors. Some employers expected graduates to have creativity, teamwork, intercultural communication, problem-solving skills, and professionalism. These results are somewhat consistent with previous studies. Studies by Ca (2015), Hanh (2015), and Truong et al. (2018) showed that Vietnamese employers expected graduates to have soft skills similar to those identified in this study.

Moreover, employers also require graduates to have other skills such as presentation, self-management leadership, time-management, negotiation (Truong et al.,

2018), lifelong learning, planning and organizational skills (Hanh, 2015), and work experience (Tran, 2015), which are skills not included in the findings of this study. A study by Li (2015) pointed out the three most essential skills that businesses in Hong Kong required for graduates included working attitude, English speaking and writing, and problem solving skills. Research by Hart Research Associates (2018) also identified the most important skills that employers in the United States required for graduates when recruiting included oral and written communication, critical thinking, ethical judgment, working effectively in teams, working independently, self-motivation, and real-world application of skills and knowledge. Those results show that employers in Vietnam and other countries considered soft skills as important requirements for graduates. Employers also emphasize the importance of having broad knowledge for graduates, including culture, foreign investment issues, customer industry, intellectual property, and cultural diversity. This result partly supports studies by Ca (2015) and Duyen (2016), in which alumni asked their universities to equip students with more broad knowledge related to history, humanities, and social issues to meet the recruitment requirements and for their jobs.

The employers' interview results also indicated that SVU graduates did not meet their requirements in several skill areas: speaking and writing in English, creativity, intercultural communication, personal emotional management, critical thinking, and literacy information skills. This result is similar to the findings in studies by Hanh (2015) and Lan (2020) that graduates at their research sites do not meet employers' expectations for acquiring generic skills such as communication, critical thinking, creative thinking, intercultural communication, teamwork, and leadership skills. This study results also suggested that establishing a partnership between the university and businesses was one of the solutions to improve graduates' competence. This result is consistent with the trend discussed in T. Tran (2016). The collaboration between universities and businesses has been seen as a long-term solution to improve students' skills and enhance the responsiveness of universities to industry and students' expectations.

In relation to the theoretical framework, the faculty interview results support Mezirow's (1997, 2000, 2009) transformative learning theory. Faculty participants supported students' involvement in the transformative learning process by establishing an open learning environment for fostering critical reflection and the free exchange of ideas. Most of the faculty interviewed perceived that students changed their attitudes and had improvements in their broad knowledge and skills through such learning environments in general education classes. The faculty interview findings also revealed that critical reflection and critical discourse, which were crucial functions in the transformative learning theory (Mezirow, 2009), were used through various types of interactive teaching and learning methods in the learning process.

The employers' interview results also support Mezirow's (1997) transformative learning theory, in that the central role of autonomous learning is recognized through identified learning needs of the workforce. This study revealed that employers required graduates with a wide range of skills and broad knowledge such as teamwork skills, problem solving skills, information literacy, and using cultural understandings. In addition, the various types of collaboration between the university and employers suggested by employers interviewed are consistent with experiential learning theory (Kolb & Kolb, 1984, 2017), which emphasizes the need to link higher education and employment.

Synthesized Findings

The purpose of this mixed methods study was to examine the perceptions of students, faculty, and employers about whether the general education program was providing students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for career success. Quantitative data obtained from a Likert scale survey, in response to Research Question 1, provided insights into students' perceptions of the general education program's provision and acquisition of the broad knowledge areas and skills. Qualitative data obtained from faculty members' and employers' interviews addressed Research Questions 2 and 3 about faculty members' and employers' (respectively) perception towards equipping students with broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success.

The results from the survey showed that students valued the provision and gain of skills to a greater extent than the provision and gain of broad knowledge from the general education program. The majority of students perceived that the program insufficiently provided students with broad knowledge in almost all areas. Students rated most highly six out of 17 provided knowledge areas and perceived that they highly gained only three broad knowledge areas. Conversely, students perceived that the general education program adequately provided them with skills needed for their success. Most students perceived that they highly gained all of the 11 skills provided by the general education program.

Faculty interview results showed that all faculty members perceived that the general education program at SVU sufficiently equipped broad knowledge and skills for students. The faculty members highly valued broad knowledge related to social sciences and humanities, human development, globalization, and international integration areas provided by the program. In addition, faculty interviewed also perceived using active and interactive teaching methods as effective tools which helped students improve their broad knowledge and skills from general education courses. However, the faculty members satisfied student improvements only in presentation, teamwork, oral and writing communication skills, and professionalism. The faculty members also expressed their concern about issues that need to be addressed: students' awareness and attitudes towards general education courses, students' skills development, and the structure of the general education program.

With regard to employers' interviews results, most of the employers interviewed perceived that equipping broad knowledge and soft skills for students was important and necessary for their career success. Some employers considered soft skills to be the most important criteria for staff recruitment. In addition, most of the employers interviewed perceived that SVU graduates had good communication, English, teamwork, and information technology skills. However, many employers expected SVU graduates to improve their creativity, critical thinking, intercultural communication, emotional intelligence, English, and attitudes such as sincerity, loyalty, gratitude, and patience. As suggested by most employers, a close collaboration between SVU and employers should be one solution to improve SVU graduates' skills.

The results of this study provided a comprehensive portrait of the general education program at SVU through different stakeholders' perceptions. In general, faculty members and employers had positive perceptions of the program's provision of both knowledge and skills. Meanwhile, students rated the equipping and acquiring skills somewhat higher than equipping and acquiring knowledge provided by the program.

Students appreciated several provided knowledge areas, such as psychology, professional ethics, Vietnamese culture, information technology, philosophy, and intercultural communications. These responses corresponded with faculty members' and employers' perspectives, in which faculty and employers believed those knowledge areas were essential for all students. Faculty appreciated the value of other knowledge areas, including world's art history, history of scientific thought, the Vietnamese diaspora, designing thinking, cities and urbanization, and mass communication and society. However, students perceived that they gained very little of those knowledge areas from the program. In addition, employers expected graduates to have other areas of knowledge, such as trends in economic development, foreign investment issues, the customer's industry, copyrights, intellectual property, foundation of finance, accounting, trade, and commerce. However, the general education program did not offer that knowledge to students.

As for provided skills, students and faculty members shared the same view that the general education program adequately provided students with skills needed for their success. Most students perceived that they highly acquired all skills provided by the general education program. However, faculty members and employers appreciated students' progress in presentation, oral and writing communication, professionalism, creativity, and teamwork skills. Moreover, faculty members noted that students failed to improve their reading, writing, and critical thinking. Employers also felt that SVU graduates needed to improve English speaking and writing, creativity, intercultural communication, personal emotional management, critical thinking, and literacy information skills. However, several employers were satisfied with their English skills, computer skills, teamwork, problem-solving, and critical thinking skills.

Based on the results of this study, a professional development workshop project for academic staff was created to help faculty better prepare all students for the value of broad knowledge and skills from the general education program. Through the workshop, faculty members will be equipped with the principles and models of general education, learning theories related to general education, and approaches to teaching general education courses. This project will be described in the following Section 3 and presented as a doctoral product in Appendix A.

Section 3: The Project

Based on the findings presented in Section 2, which showed a need to improve skills and broad knowledge for students, a 3-day faculty professional development workshop was created to help faculty better equip students with broad knowledge and skills of the general education program. The workshop is organized for all faculty members, particularly general education faculty members and major course coordinators. The three goals of the workshop are to enhance faculty understanding of concepts, principles, and models of general education; to provide faculty with effective approaches to teaching general education courses; and to improve faculty capacity for using teaching methodologies based on student-centered approach. By the end of the faculty development workshop, participants should be able to relate the concepts, principles, and models of general education to the development of general education courses; explain the basic principles of learning theories that underlie the student-centered methodologies; select appropriate teaching methods to achieve course objectives and learning outcomes; and utilize effective teaching strategies to actively engage students in learning activities.

The faculty professional development workshop was designed by themes and divided into several sessions for each day. Lectures will be interspersed with interactive discussions, teamwork, and participant presentations. At the end of each day, participants will be asked to complete an evaluation for the training sessions and an assignment to reflect the participants' comprehension through the workshop. The workshop will be organized in the week before the summer semester begins, which is the week without class schedules and convenient for calling the faculty to participate in workshops and arrange rooms for the workshop.

The language used in the workshop will be Vietnamese and English to give comfort to both Vietnamese and foreign faculty participants. The translation into English and Vietnamese, in case necessary, will be supported by the workshop facilitator and faculty participants' colleagues in their academic departments. However, slide presentations, handouts, evaluation survey forms, and reference materials will be in English and not translated into Vietnamese.

Rationale

The findings of this study showed that although interviewed faculty believed that the general education program had adequately provided students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success, students' surveys indicated that they gained a little broad knowledge. In addition, although students believed that they had acquired many of the skills provided by the general education program, faculty and employers perceived that students needed to improve their skills and broad knowledge areas.

The use of active teaching methods with a well-designed course will help students firmly acquire knowledge and skills from the courses (Shek et al., 2017a). In addition, understanding of the principles and objectives of the general education program is an essential factor that helps faculty select the knowledge areas and skills necessary for students' success. Faculty are an essential factor in helping students understand the purpose of the general education program, in connecting the broad knowledge areas and skills with employer requirements, and in designing courses to motivate students to develop skills and knowledge (Hale & Bessette, 2016; Nghia, 2017a; Wells, 2016). The faculty development workshop may improve the effectiveness of the general education program in providing students with the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success. The content of the workshop includes theoretical and practical aspects of approaches to improve on providing students with broad knowledge and skills through the general education program.

Review of the Literature

This section presents a review of literature related to best practices for the design of a faculty professional development workshop and for the general education program's provision of the broad knowledge and skills needed for students' career success which will be used as the contents of the workshop. The Walden University Library website and Google Scholar were used for conducting the literature review. Subject terms were used to search included *faculty development*, *professional development*, *faculty professional development workshop*, *develop general education courses*, *general education curriculum*, and *general education program*. These terms were combined with key words such as *provision*, *approaches*, *structure*, *teaching methods*, *Vietnam*, *Mezirow*, and *Kolb*. Scholarly articles used for this literature review section were within the last 5 years.

Faculty Professional Development

Faculty professional development has been viewed as training activities to improve faculty teaching competencies. Most training activities for faculty professional development are a series of workshops, which help faculty members understand and implement active teaching and learning methods and techniques in their classes (Tricio et al., 2017; von Hoene et al., 2017; Welch & Plaxton-Moore, 2017; Wright et al., 2018). Other faculty professional development workshops focus on technology integration in teaching and pedagogical competencies improvement (Phuong et al., 2018; H. Tran, 2016; Welch & Plaxton-Moore, 2017), or emphasize topics of course design, curriculum development, and student learning assessment (von Hoene et al., 2017; Welch & Plaxton-Moore, 2017).

Learning theories were also discussed through faculty development workshops, such as adult learning theory, transformative learning theory, and experiential learning. These theories are necessary for faculty members to enhance their teaching, and they were necessarily provided in faculty development workshops (Phuong & McLean, 2016). Improving faculty members' understanding of learning theories would give them a strong methodological foundation for improving their teaching effectiveness. Applying these theories to teaching practice can help faculty members achieve desired student outcomes more effectively.

Many universities consider faculty professional development to be one of the most important strategies for improving the quality of teaching, thereby improving students' learning quality. Research by Elliott and Oliver (2016) showed the positive influence of faculty development programs on improving teaching strategies and student learning outcomes. On the other hand, positive teaching strategies also lead to an increase in student success rates in their learning process (Brown & Kurzweil, 2017). Through faculty professional workshops, faculty members have perceived that they were more confident about using and integrating new teaching methods and improving pedagogical skills (Piryani et al., 2018). In addition, faculty also confirmed that they changed their awareness, increased pedagogical knowledge, and utilized a more student-centered approach to the teaching process after attending faculty development workshops (Lee et al., 2018; Sutherland & Hall, 2018). Faculty development programs bring positive outcomes for faculty teaching and student learning and support faculty members in developing leadership and other educational skills (Kamel, 2016). Therefore, faculty development programs are an essential component of university development strategies.

Faculty development programs are also considered the practical solutions to improve curricula and student learning outcomes of general education programs. The agenda can include a variety of topics such as assessing how to enhance the quality of teaching (Beach et al., 2016), integrating experiential learning, first-year seminar, and capstone project into curricula to positively impact on student success (Sorcinelli et al., 2017). The development of teaching skills, which closely link to learning outcomes, and the integration of sustainability content into the design of general education courses are also main topics for faculty development programs (Beld, & Delmont, 2016). These topics have helped faculty members pay attention to the crucial components of the course design, which are included learning outcomes, assessment, teaching and learning activities, and the content of subjects (Hurney et al., 2016). Faculty must also know how to design general education subjects effectively (Wells, 2016). Faculty members should be aware of the context of student life, including their academic level, personal growth, and social environment, to design the content of the subjects in accordance with the diverse needs of students and the goals of the general education program. In addition, faculty development programs should provide faculty members, both general education and non-general education faculty, with methods of integrating general education requirements into all courses. This content helps non-general education faculty members better understand the values of the general education program and increase the effectiveness in achieving the goals of the general education program.

One of the ultimate goals of faculty development programs is the transfer of learning from faculty development workshops to teaching practices and then to impact student learning positively. For the transfer to be successful, the design of programs for faculty development programs needs to pay attention to the following three factors: participants with strong motivation, supportive learning climate at participants' working environment, and program design elements and activities (Iqbal & AlSheikh, 2018). The components of the faculty development workshops should include the use of positive learning approaches, balancing the amount of knowledge, discussion and practice through teamwork, and effective use of information technology tools. In addition to the above factors, the professional factor is also an essential factor influencing the organization of workshops. The workshops should be organized at a time and place suitable to the target audience (Kenyon et al., 2019). The provision of knowledge and conducting group discussion should also pay attention to the participants' position, experience, and qualifications. Similarly, these elements can contribute to promoting members to participate in the workshops productively and effectively (Vasil et al., 2018).

Moreover, the use of competency-based or theoretical foundations approaches, such as experiential learning and transformative learning, in faculty development programs have been an effective way to bring about the change in faculty members' teaching practice and faculty development. These approaches require explicitly identifying the components and scope of knowledge and skills provided to the faculty to sustain the intended changes (Welch & Plaxton-Moore, 2017). Such components, knowledge, and skills should include broader workshops' outcomes, such as civic responsibility, critical consciousness, cultural competence, rather than traditional coursebased academic objectives.

Principles and Models of General Education

The term *general education* is often used to refer to an educational philosophy that develops the knowledge and competencies needed for all students regardless of their major. Some universities have emphasized the development of essential skills for all students, and others have focused on specific content or general education learning outcomes. Essential skills, such as critical thinking, problem-solving, teamwork, communication, and decision making based on ethical reasoning, were designed as a bridge between general education and the world of work and student life (Hadzigeorgiou, 2019; O'Banion, 2016). Specific content, such as civic life and ethics, diversity and social justice, the environment, global perspectives, and technology and society, focuses on nurturing students' motivation in learning, promoting students' responsibility for local and global issues, and linking knowledge to practice (Haberberger, 2018; Wells, 2016). General education learning outcomes are defined as competencies, including knowledge,

skills, and attitudes, such as cognitive competencies, intellectual, interpersonal competencies, integrative learning, and lifelong learning competencies (Nhung, 2020; Schejbal, 2017; Yu et al., 2019). These learning outcomes are identified in general education courses and throughout the entire curricula to ensure that all graduates have the ability to apply the knowledge and skills to their life and careers.

Three general education models, which consist of core, distribution, and competency development, are often used to deliver general education programs (Fox, 2016; Jiang, 2019; O'Banion, 2016). The core model includes a set of compulsory courses that all students must complete. These general education core courses are interdisciplinary courses, which are specifically structured based on a combination of different disciplines and various methodologies, and a diversity of ways of seeing the world. In contrast, the distribution model is structured based on a wide range of disciplines. This model aims to equip all students with a broad knowledge related to many different fields and a set of skills and attitudes. The competency development model focuses on the development of academic competencies and personal growth. In addition, this model includes a specially created set of general education objectives, which emphasizes the process rather than the specific content. Of the three models, the distribution model is the most popular. However, this model is often integrated with other models, such as the core-distribution model and the core-distribution-competency model (Fox, 2016; Hill & Wang, 2018; Huang, 2017), depending on the specific characteristics of each university.

Although there are differences in the general education models and structures, designing an effective general education program should include the following factors: institutional specifics, intentionality, coherence, integration, and innovation. The general education program should be designed based on characteristics of the university, mission and identity of the university, quality of teaching staff, the attention and understanding of faculty members on general education, and student needs (Haberberger, 2018; Wells, 2016). The intentionality factor needs to be considered to ensure the embedding of the educational priorities of the institutional mission into the overall curriculum design and course design. This factor also requires the design of activities in and outside the classrooms, which intentionally aim at realizing the goals of general education (Dose, 2019; Hadzigeorgiou, 2019). The coherence of the general education program ensures the role of the general education program in promoting students to engage in their educational activities and in connecting student's diverse experiences completely. Additionally, the coherent structure of the general education program creates opportunities for student success and for meeting society's requirements (Bechtold, 2017; Wells, 2016).

Integration between the general education program and the majors is also necessary to ensure the achievement of general education goals. General education does not include the foundation subjects but rather should be reflected throughout the entire learning process of students. Such integration enables students to develop their skills connected with general education throughout their time in university and apply those competencies in various situations with different complexity (Birx, 2019; O'Banion, 2016; Ortiz & MacDermott, 2018; Rust & Korstange, 2018).

The general education program also requires creativity beyond the set of general education courses to connect other educational activities in which the functions of general education can be realized. Best practices in such activities are diverse, such as service learning (Cordner, 2019; Hoshmand, 2018; Le et al., 2019; Pak, 2020), e-portfolio (Kahn, 2019; Khoo, 2019; Loan & Tin, 2016), study abroad programs (Huffman et al., 2020; Schenker, 2019; Sun, 2020; Xujia, 2019), internships (Christou & Chatzigeorgiou, 2019; Nurrahman & Bachtiar, 2019; Yu et al., 2019) and capstones (Bass et al., 2017; Birx, 2019; Coker & Gatti, 2017). Those activities and consideration of a variety of innovative practices are needed to be considered essential components of an effective general education program.

Methodologies to Teach General Education Courses

Teaching approaches can be classified into two broad categories: a lecturercentered approach and a student-centered approach to teaching. The lecturer-centered approach refers to the traditional teaching methodology in which faculty members used passive learning methods such as lecturing, speaking, and using tables, images, video, or charts to illustrate lectures (Emaliana, 2017; Menyani, 2020; Viviers & Villiers, 2020). In this approach, the teaching process primarily focuses on the instructor's role in imparting knowledge to students, who are seen as passively receiving information. This traditional approach revealed many limitations in helping students acquire knowledge and develop competencies, though, according to Emaliana (2017) and Viviers & Villiers, using a lecturer-centered approach to teaching could be seen as an effective way to convey a large amount of knowledge in a limited time or to introduce a new concept or a new topic.

In contrast to the traditional approach to teaching, a student-centered approach to teaching is considered to be a modern teaching methodology, which focuses on student learning and the role of students in the learning process through positive learning activities guided by lecturers (Hoidn, 2017; Trinidad, 2019; Viviers & Villiers, 2020). The student-centered approach involves a broad range of teaching methodologies, such as active learning, experiential learning, and transformative learning methodologies. Teaching methodologies based on a student-centered approach to teaching will help students improve their learning and develop their thinking and lifelong learning capacity.

Active learning methodologies refer to teaching methods that actively engage students in learning activities to encourage deeper learning and competency development (Ting et al., 2019). Different teaching methods related to active learning methodologies, such as project-based learning (Canh, 2017; Park et al., 2018), problem-based learning (Itatani et al., 2017; Luy-Montejo, 2019), collaborative learning (LoPresto & Slater, 2016; Luy-Montejo, 2019), cooperative learning (Chen, 2017; Tran, 2019) and interactive learning (Chalapati et al., 2018; Chan et al., 2017), were applied to teaching general education courses.

Depending on the classroom context and course content, a combination of active learning methods is an effective approach to teaching general education courses. By using problem-based learning combined with interactive learning in large general mathematics courses, Ting et al. (2019) concluded that there was a significant improvement in students' engagement in the learning process. In addition, this approach also increased students' conceptual understanding and exam performance, including students with less background knowledge. Similarly, Shen et al. (2017) implemented a flipped classroom strategy framework, in which problem-based learning was used in combination with cooperative learning in teaching a series of general chemistry courses. The integrated use of these teaching methods provides students with an opportunity to increase work experience, learn practical knowledge, and develop creative and critical thinking skills.

The flipped classroom is also used as an effective active teaching method for other general education courses such as critical thinking (Smith et al., 2018), English as a Foreign Language (Quyen, & Loi, 2018; Webb, & Doman, 2020; Yousufi, 2020; Zainuddin, & Perera, 2019), introductory statistics (Green et al., 2018), neuroscience (Giraldez, 2020), and information technology skills courses (Chen, & Yen, 2019; Nam, & Giang, 2017). Using the flipped approach to teaching, faculty members can flexibly combine different positive teaching methods, such as group discussion, presentation, debate, and quiz show. This approach also allows the integration of various media types to increase student engagement in the learning process, both inside and outside the classroom. Through such flipped general education courses, students participated actively in the learning process to develop their skills such as critical thinking, reading, writing, teamwork (Giraldez, 2020; Smith et al., 2018), independent learning skills, problemsolving (González-Gómez et al., 2016; Zainuddin, & Perera, 2019), communication skills, digital literacy skills (Nam, & Giang, 2017; Webb & Doman, 2020) and lifelong learning capacity (Giraldez, 2020) in addition to improving students' academic performance and their learning attitudes.

Active learning methodologies also encompass a variety of teaching methods to engage students in the learning process actively. Teaching methods that positively impact on student learning include in-class discussions and activities, clicker questions, smallgroup activities, and the interdisciplinary project (Hodges et al., 2017; Hymers & Newton, 2019; Hyun et al., 2017); group discussion, individual writing exercises, inquiry-based learning, presentation, formative assessment, and problem-solving (Borda et al., 2020; Shek et al., 2017b; Stieha et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2019).

In addition to active learning methodologies, experiential learning and transformative learning methodologies are also used as teaching and learning strategies to enhance student learning for general education courses. Experiential learning methodologies cover a broad range of teaching methods that involve students in the learning process through which they build knowledge and skills from their direct experience (Gorghiua, & Santib, 2016; Wurdinger, & Allison, 2017). Experiential learning methods are effectively used for teaching general education courses such as simulation, real-world example-based instruction (Shek et al., 2020; Zuo et al., 2019), community project (Druzhinina, 2020; Nashleanas, 2016; Weller, & Saam, 2019), case study (Mountrouidou et al., 2018; Zuo et al., 2019), hands-on and real-world group work project (Druzhinina, 2020; Mountrouidou et al., 2018; Weller, & Saam, 2019), classroom-based challenge activities (Schary et al., 2018), and field trip and role-playing (Shek et al., 2020).

Teaching methods based on experiential learning methodologies are also used in combination with other activities and active learning methods to engage students in general education courses. Young et al. (2018) used a series of experiential learning exercises and case studies combined with group discussions, individual and group projects, and reflective writing assignments in teaching a freshman-level general education course. Students had a positive response to these teaching methods, according to the results of student surveys, and they felt that the class was always interesting, and the courses covered an important topic in today's world. Similarly, Schechtel et al. (2020) used experiential learning methods in combination with active learning activities through puzzle designing and solving project in a large chemistry general education classroom. Through such a learning process, students engaged in learning activities and take responsibility for their own learning. Also, students were directed to a deeper level of learning, and they developed their competencies such as teamwork, critical thinking, creativity, problem-solving, and meaningful learning. The combination of experiential learning methods and active learning methods was also applied successfully by Nelson-Hurwitz and Buchthal (2019) to a large social science general education classroom. Through a combination of team-based experiential learning approaches, group discussions, and reflective writing, students have applied course content and skills, such as critical thinking and teamwork skills, into practice. The combination of teaching

methods also help students broaden critical social issues and arouse enthusiasm in their degree programs and future careers.

The use of experiential learning methods is also a practical approach to developing intercultural and global competencies for students. By using integrated experiential learning methods, such as panel presentation, discussion, hands-on activities, cooperative project, reflection papers, and cross-cultural service learning, Lyons et al. (2018) attracted students to participate actively in domestic intensive and intentional cross-cultural experiences in a first-year seminar and a leadership development program. The student survey results showed that such experience activities positively impacted students' intercultural competencies development, including intercultural knowledge, skills, and abilities.

Cross-cultural experiential learning was also applied by Kopish et al. (2019) in an elective general education course through a global citizenship education framework. This approach have allowed faculties to collaborate with the campus and the community, and to utilize diverse perspectives to promote students' global experiences development. Students have been provided opportunities to participate in cross-cultural experiential learning activities, including diversity presentations, cross-cultural conversations, critical country study, immersion experience, after-school program, and global citizen action project. Through such activities, students have gained meaningful learning experiences that contributed significantly to their global competencies.

As a form of experiential learning, service learning is also a practical approach to teaching general education courses. Service learning provides students opportunities to study outside the classroom by engaging in an organization or community (Currie-Mueller, & Littlefield, 2018; Maloyed, 2016). Service learning activities are often integrated as a component in a general education course. The integration helps students better understand the knowledge they learned in class, apply the course concept to reallife contexts, and develop cognitive and behavioral competencies (Currie-Mueller, & Littlefield, 2018). In addition, general education service learning also helps students increase civic engagement levels and develop research and professional skills (Maloyed, 2016). The positive results from the application of general education service learning are also found in studies conducted by Chen (2019), Díaz et al. (2019), and Tirza (2020). By integrating the contents of general education courses with service learning activities, students have gained a better understanding of different social issues and themselves. Students also have increased their social knowledge and reinforced their skills, such as interpersonal skills, the ability to communicate and work with others, and leadership skills.

To achieve positive results of the implementation of service learning as a component of general education courses, Nishimura and Yokote (2020) argued that the design of service learning programs needed to balance focusing on students' learning of the self and society and student inquiry of social issues. Besides, program planning and critical reflection are essential factors that need to be considered when integrating the service learning program into general education courses (Cordner, 2019; Estes et al., 2019). Planning a service learning project should be fully shared with students and simplified about logistics. The implementation of students' critical reflection practicing

should be done periodically during the service learning process. Students practice critical reflection through various ways, such as students' reflection papers, story-exchange circles, and empathy mapping, that focus on promoting the transformation of students' thinking and civic attitudes.

Critical reflection is also an essential element in transformative learning methodologies, which refers to teaching methods that focus on guiding students in their meaning making process (Chien, 2018; Nielsen, 2020). Regarding general education courses, teaching strategies have been used to support transformative learning, including problem-oriented project learning (Nielsen, 2020), collaborative learning, journal assignments, free-choice learning (Chien, 2018), discussion, debate, student presentation (Haynal, 2017), and projects related to daily life experiences (Chien, 2018; Ubaidah et al., 2019). These teaching methods can be used in an interwoven way based on transformative learning processes, such as two transformative learning phases (Chien), three transformative learning schemes (Ubaidah et al.), and communicative process (Haynal). Besides, service learning, as integrated into general education programs, is also considered as an approach to promoting students' transformative learning process. Service learning experiences have led to a change in students' perspectives and beliefs (Díaz et al., 2019), students' thinking, and student-citizen's attitudes (Freire et al., 2017). Moreover, Pak (2020) concluded that conducting a quality service learning program might lead to long-term achievement in academic, personal, professional, and civic development.

The effective use of teaching strategies is a key factor for the successful teaching of general education courses. Faculty members should select appropriate teaching methods that meet the course's objectives, content and learning outcomes, and the specific classroom context. Teaching methods based on the student-centered approach emphasize promoting students' roles and responsibilities throughout the learning process, from knowledge formation and competencies development to changing attitudes towards themselves and the community.

Project Description

Potential Resources and Existing Supports

The number of faculty members participating in the 3-day faculty development workshop will be estimated at 30 participants, whom their deans will select. The potential resources needed to organize the workshop will include facilities, organizational budget, and supporting staff. The workshop will need a seminar room and three small classrooms. The seminar room is available at SVU university with facilities, such as round tables, a projector, sound systems, and flipcharts. Discussion groups (10 participants per group) will be arranged in small classrooms, equipped with additional flipcharts and whiteboards. Administrative staff will assist the workshop organizer in booking the rooms and providing the required equipment. The workshop's expenditures will include expenses for tea breaks (coffee, tea, and snacks), printing needs such as handouts and evaluation survey materials, and paying remuneration to two invited keynote speakers.

Potential Barriers and Potential Solutions to Barriers

Faculty participation in the workshop might be affected by personal time, although the workshop will be held in a week without classes. Workshop participants might also be affected by faculty concerns about the benefits of the workshop. Potential solutions to those barriers will be to notify faculty members of the workshop's scheduled time at least one month in advance. Besides, the selection of faculty participation in the workshop will be discussed with the deans. Participants should be those who will be able to arrange their time to attend the workshop. On the other hand, the information about the workshop provided to the faculty members will highlight the workshop topics' practicality and the relevance between the topics to be discussed and faculty professional development. Those tasks will probably be done in conjunction with the regular monthly academic department meetings before the workshop.

In addition, slide presentations and reference materials used for workshop sessions will be all in English and not translated into Vietnamese. That could be an obstacle for some Vietnamese faculty participants who are not fluent in English to gain a deeper understanding of the workshop's topic. However, giving lectures and discussions in Vietnamese might help them overcome that obstacle. In contrast, foreign faculty will have difficulty with lectures in Vietnamese. Therefore, the presentation slides and reference materials will be in English and an interpreter's assistance can somewhat alleviate that obstacle for them. The translation into Vietnamese and English, in case necessary, will be a possible solution to help all participants feel comfortable and participate in the workshop's activities effectively.

Proposal for Implementation and Timetable

The project will be sent to the general education program director in April 2021 for a scheduled workshop for the following summer semester. Once the project is approved, a workshop organizer team will be formed, consisting of myself as the team leader, one Registrar's Office representative, one general education faculty member, and one faculty member from other academic departments. The organizer team will have the first meeting right after the team is established, scheduled for early May 2021, to collaborate in planning the workshop implementation. The workshop implementation plan will cover tasks to be done, such as preparing the rooms and equipment, printing workshop materials, budgeting, collecting a list of participants, and inviting keynote speakers. Each job will be assigned a person in charge and set a deadline. The organizer team will continue to meet bi-weekly until the workshop's date, scheduled for the first week of July 2021. At meetings, the team will review progress perform and handle newly arising jobs.

Roles and Responsibilities

Working closely with faculty and staff is a crucial factor in the success of the workshop. As the workshop organizer, I will be responsible for coordinating the organizer team, preparing documents and slides, inviting keynote speakers and presenters, contacting the general education program director for funding, and serving as a workshop facilitator. The Registrar's Office representative will coordinate with the facility department to prepare rooms, facilities, and tea breaks. Two faculty members will assist me in designing the documents and slides; and will join discussion groups as group

members. Participant engagement during the workshop will be a crucial factor for the workshop's success. Faculty participants will be responsible for attending on time and in full the workshop activities, informing the organizer team in advance of the absence, actively participating in discussions, reading pre-documents, and performing assignments.

Project Evaluation Plan

The type of evaluation planned for the project will be formative and summative evaluation. Formative evaluation will be performed at the end of each session with a short survey using the Likert scale and an open-ended question (Appendix A). This survey will help organizers and presenters to know the satisfaction levels of the participants concerning each session. This data may be used for further refinement for the next session. Summative evaluation will be conducted at the end of the workshop to evaluate the participants' perceptions of the workshop's overall effectiveness using the Likert scale and open-ended questionnaire (Appendix A). The Likert scale questions will measure whether intended workshop goals and learning outcomes were achieved. The open-ended questions will explore the participants' possibilities of transforming learning from workshop to teaching practice. According to Khan et al. (2020), formative evaluation combined with summative evaluation for a faculty development workshop helped maintain the quality of sessions throughout the workshop and evaluate the effectiveness of the workshop against its expected goals and learning outcomes. The workshop evaluation results will be used to improve and develop future faculty development programs. The workshop's evaluation results will be shared with university

administrators, including the board of directors, deans and academic department chairs, and faculty participants, who are key stakeholders. Faculty members participating in the workshop will play essential roles in applying the new teaching strategies they learned from the workshop. University administrators will establish a supportive working environment where faculty members will make improvements in their teaching methods that lead to improving student learning.

Project Implications

This project was designed to help faculty better equip students with general knowledge and skills from the general education program. One of the project's learning outcomes is that faculty participants would be able to apply effective teaching strategies, including conducting activities both inside and outside the classroom according to each subject's requirements. By doing so, faculty will engage students actively in the learning process and motivate them to achieve deep learning and develop skills over the long term. Additionally, the use of student-centered teaching methodologies will also create a positive impact on changing student motivation, attitudes, and learning achievement. The fact that students acquire general knowledge and soft skills through the general education program will contribute to creating high-quality human resources required by society. Students graduating with general education competencies can be potential agents of change in their workplace and the community.

In a broader context, faculty participants can become active actors in sharing their experiences in applying new teaching methods among the faculty community both inside and outside the university. Similar seminars and workshops can be held periodically to help the faculty community exchange experiences, learn from each other about effective teaching strategies in improving the quality of learning and developing capacity for students, not only in general education subjects but also in specialized subjects and activities outside the classroom. This project can be updated, improved, and used partially or fully to implement faculty professional development programs for other universities in Vietnam. In the context of higher education, Vietnamese universities need substantial and effective changes in teaching methods (Le et al., 2019; Nhung, 2020; Tran, 2019). Therefore, once this project has been successfully implemented in the university, it may actively motivate other universities to conduct faculty development programs in teaching methodologies. The change in teaching methods will be a basic premise in improving the quality of higher education in Vietnam.

Section 4: Reflections and Conclusions

Project Strengths and Limitations

This project has three main strengths. The first is the rich and concise content of the faculty professional workshop. Participants are concisely equipped with closely related knowledge from the concepts, principles, and models of general education to teaching methodologies based on student-centered approach. Those knowledge areas are considered an essential foundation for improving teaching effectiveness and required a faculty professional development workshop (Phuong & McLean, 2016). The second strength of this project is the structure of the interactive sessions. Participants have opportunities to work together in groups, discuss, and share their understanding of workshop topics. Such interactive activities have been seen as essential factors motivating teachers to apply what they learned from the workshop to teaching practice (Iqbal & AlSheikh, 2018). The third strength of this project is its adaptability. Due to the sessions' individual nature, this project can be modified into a series of workshops spanning several weeks or a shorter 1-day or 2-day workshop. In addition, the knowledge contents of the workshop are of fundamental methodological nature. Therefore, universities and academic departments might adopt this workshop based on their specific resources.

Besides the strengths of the project, this project has several limitations. The main limitation is the inconsistent connection between the project's design and the participants' knowledge background. Although the workshop topics range from theoretical foundation to applying best teaching practices, participants who have a methodological background and teaching experience may not be interested in the workshop's topics. On the other hand, the workshop's concise contents can be challenging for participants with little teaching experience. These participants may need more time to complete the activities and requirements of the workshop. A greater emphasis on promoting experienced participants' role in sharing their experiences and coordinating interaction activities at each session is proposed. Such interactive activities can stimulate the interest of experienced participants to engage in a deeper understanding of topics. Further, experienced participants can effectively assist participants with little experience in understanding the concepts and the fulfillment of workshop requirements.

Another limitation of this project is that it does not evaluate the workshop's impact on enhancing student learning. The project evaluation focuses on assessing the workshop's immediate impact through practical application sessions and summative evaluation. Hence, post-workshop follow-up activities need to be done to ensure successful transfer of learning and student learning improvement.

Recommendations for Alternative Approaches

An alternative approach to address the problem would be designing an online faculty professional development program instead of a 3-day workshop. Through the learning management system, all faculty members would access data resources and share experiences at any time. The program would be designed in modules, including application assignments to help faculty immediately apply their learned knowledge in teaching practice. In addition, monitoring and assessing student progress through the transfer of learning would be integrated during and after the faculty participate in the online program.

Another alternative approach would be creating a policy position paper. This position paper would provide recommendations to better provide students with skills and broad knowledge through the general education program. The policy position paper would propose solutions to improve faculty teaching capacity and develop a supportive environment for applying effective teaching strategies. In addition, the position paper would also include suggestions for improving the general education curriculum structure and students' awareness of the role of the general education program in their development of broad knowledge and skills.

Scholarship, Project Development, and Leadership and Change

Through this project study, I learned the research requirements, especially the need to ensure the alignment's research design components. I learned how to use the DAT (Design Alignment Tool) to assist in the overall conceptualization of the research plan and ensure the alignment of the problem statement, the purpose of the study, research questions, data collection, data source, and data analysis. Achieving alignment in research design was not easy for me. Completing the DAT approved by the committees was a process of my own hard work and patience and the committees' members' effective support. Once the components of the study design are consistent, the next steps of the research process would be carried out effectively.

Ethical compliance requirements helped me better to understand the researcher's responsibility for the protection of research participants. In addition, I learned how to

research to meet ethical principles. Completing the Protecting Human Research Participants course enabled me to identify solutions to ensure the privacy of research participants' personal information and store data collected during the study securely. Walden University's IRB review process helped me anticipate possible negative impacts on research participants and potential conflicts of interest and have solutions to minimize risks for participants.

The project development helped me to expand my knowledge about approaches to problem-solving. The research findings and the literature review provided me with a solid foundation to develop a faculty development workshop. In addition to selecting useful workshop topics, I planned the resources needed and identified potential barriers and solutions for implementing the project. The project evaluation was also planned to maintain quality throughout the workshop and measure the entire workshop's effectiveness. The project evaluation results might be used for updating and developing other projects in the future.

Reflection on the Importance of the Work

Throughout this study, I recognized a variety of approaches to general education. The effective application of general education concepts and models is a challenge for educators, including administrators, faculty, and staff. Educational activities based on general education require a holistic combination of curriculum development, applying student-centered teaching strategies, and integrating skill development activities, both inside and outside of the classroom, into all curricula. General education activities must be in line with the university's vision and mission and the faculty's competency. Understanding how faculty, students, and employers feel about equipping students with skills and broad knowledge is vital for developing an effective general education program. Through my research, I explored the diverse faculty's, students', and employers' perspectives of providing skills and broad knowledge for students, which were not examined in the previously published literature on the topic. As a product of this study, the faculty professional development workshop aims to better equip students with broad knowledge and skills. Achieving this goal has important implications for meeting employers' demands for high-quality human resources.

Implications, Applications, and Directions for Future Research

The results of this study open potential opportunities for further studies. This research disclosed the factors that influence the development of students' skills and broad knowledge through the general education program. These factors include teaching and learning methods and the structure of the general education program. Therefore, additional studies may explore in-depth how the factors affect the improvement of broad knowledge and skills for students through the general education program. In addition, further studies can expand the sample size to many universities in different regions in Vietnam. Researching at more universities may lead to different results in faculty's and students' understanding of general education and employers' requirements for graduates' skills and broad knowledge.

This study has implications for social change, including reforming curricula based on general education principles and models and encouraging faculty take to further their professional development activities. A change in faculty members' and leaders' perceptions of general education requirements and enhancing skills and broad knowledge for students will significantly affect the construction of a supportive environment for teaching methods improvement and curriculum reform. By adopting student-centered teaching methods and integrating general education components into courses, it will be possible to positively impact students' skills and broad knowledge development. Graduates possess such competencies that will bring benefits to their family life and career development and positively impact the community and society.

Conclusion

The findings of this study showed the importance and necessity of equipping students with broad knowledge and skills through the general education program. Faculty highly valued the provision of broad knowledge needed for students' success. Faculty and students perceived that the general education program adequately provided students with skills needed for their personal and professional development in the future. Employers stated that skills and broad knowledge were essential criteria for staff recruitment and were essential for career success. Research findings also indicated problems to be solved in order to improve students' skills and broad knowledge. Based on the research results, a faculty professional development workshop was developed. Through this workshop, participants will be able to apply effective teaching strategies to enhance students' general education competencies, helping them become potential agents to bring about positive change in their working environment and society.

References

Alghazo, A. M. (2015). CORE curriculum and students perceptions: Approach to curriculum review. *International Journal of Information and Education Technology*, 5(8), 620–624. <u>https://doi.org/10.7763/IJIET.2015.V5.579</u>

Aring, M. (2015). ASEAN Economic Community 2015: Enhancing competitiveness and employability through skill development. International Labour Organization. <u>https://edmsp1.ilo.org/edmsp1/groups/skills/documents/skpcontent/ddrf/mtmy/~e</u> <u>disp/wcmstest4_132852.pdf</u>

- Association of American Colleges and Universities. (2015). General education maps and markers: Designing meaningful pathways to student achievement. https://www.aacu.org/publications/gems/maps-and-markers
- Bass, S. B., Scarpulla, M. C., Patterson, F., Watts, S. O., & Twersky, S. (2017).
 Integrating liberal arts learning outcomes in the development and implementation of a multisection undergraduate public health capstone course. *Pedagogy in Health Promotion, 3*(1), 16-22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2373379916670657</u>
- Beach, A. L., Sorcinelli, M. D., Austin, A. E., & Rivard, J. K. (2016). Faculty development in the age of evidence: Current practices, future imperatives. Stylus Publishing.
- Bechtold, J. I. (2017). The idea of calling presented in light of high-impact practices in a general education course and beyond. *Christian Higher Education*, 16(1–2), 79–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15363759.2017.1249765</u>

Becker, J. (2015). Liberal arts and sciences education: Responding to the challenges of

the XXIst Century. *Educational Studies*, (4), 33–61. https://doi.org/10.17323/1814-9545-2015-4-33-61

- Beld, J., & Delmont, T. (2016). Improving faculty preparation in research universities. <u>https://www.teaglefoundation.org/Teagle/media/GlobalMediaLibrary/documents/r</u> <u>esources/GSTAS-Beld_Delmont-September-2016.pdf?ext=.pdf</u>
- bin Tamuri, A. H., & binti Othman, N. (2016). Challenges and solutions of Higher
 Education Institutions in Asia in the face of the ASEAN Economic Community
 (AEC). In A. H. bin Tamuri, N. Ahmad, I. Basnyat, A. A. Susamto, & I. L.
 Japakyia (Eds.), *The First International Conference on Law, Economics and Education* (pp. 8–14).
 http://repository.lppm.unila.ac.id/2722/1/PROCEEDING%20Law%20and%20Hu

man%20Rights%20in%20ASEAN%20Countries.pdf#page=14

- Birx, D. L. (2019). Rethinking higher education: integration as a framework for change. *New Directions for Higher Education*, 2019(185), 9–31. https://doi.org/10.1002/he.20309
- Bodewig, C., & Badiani-Magnusson, R. (2014). *Skilling up Vietnam: preparing the workforce for a modern market economy*. World Bank Publications.
- Bora, B. (2015). The essence of soft skills. *International Journal of Innovative Research and Practices*, *3*(12), 7–22.

https://www.academia.edu/22419076/The_Essence_of_Soft_Skills

Borda, E., Schumacher, E., Hanley, D., Geary, E., Warren, S., Ipsen, C., & Stredicke, L. (2020). Initial implementation of active learning strategies in large, lecture STEM

courses: lessons learned from a multi-institutional, interdisciplinary STEM faculty development program. *International Journal of STEM Education*, 7(1), 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40594-020-0203-2</u>

- Brown, J., & Kurzweil, M. (2017). Instructional quality, student outcomes, and institutional finances. <u>https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/Instructional-Quality-</u> <u>Student-Outcomes-and-Institutional-Finances.pdf</u>
- Ca, U. T. N. (2015). Thực trạng chất lượng đào tạo nhân lực du lịch trình độ đại học tại trường đại học Tây Đô và khả năng đáp ứng thị trường du lịch ở thành phố Cần Thơ [The reality of tourism training quality in Tay Do University and the capability to meet the demand of the tourism market in Can Tho]. *Education University Journal of Science, 1*(66), 38–49.

http://journal.hcmue.edu.vn/index.php/hcmuejos/article/viewFile/377/369

- Calleja, C. (2014). Jack Mezirow's conceptualisation of adult transformative learning: A review. Journal of Adult and Continuing Education, 20(1), 117–136. <u>https://doi.org/10.7227/JACE.20.1.8</u>
- Canh, T. T. T. (2017). Exploring Vietnamese students' attitude towards project works in enhancing autonomous learning in English speaking class. *The Normal Lights, 11*(2), 86–108.
 https://po.pnuresearchportal.org/ejournal/index.php/normallights/article/viewFile/

528/254

Cathro, V., O'Kane, P., & Gilbertson, D. (2017). Assessing reflection: Understanding skill development through reflective learning journals. *Education+ Training*,

59(4), 427–442. https://doi.org/10.1108/ET-01-2017-0008

- Chalapati, S., Leung, R., & Chalapati, N. (2018). Exploring factors affecting first-year students' learning experiences: A case study of a private university in Taiwan. *Student Success*, 9(4), 25–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.5204/ssj.v9i4.651</u>
- Chan, H. Y., Lo, C. Y., Ng, A. K. L., Cheung, D. H. C., & Kiang, K. M. (2017). Relation betweennha interactive learning and prior knowledge: Insights from a general education program of science and humanities. *The Journal of General Education*, 66(3–4), 136–165. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.66.3-4.0136</u>
- Chan, R. Y. (2016). Understanding the purpose of higher education: An analysis of the economic and social benefits for completing a college degree. *Journal of Education Policy, Planning and Administration, 6*(5), 1–40.
 <u>https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/roychan/files/chan_r.y. 2016. understanding_th</u>
 <u>e_purpose_aim_function_of_higher_education.jeppa_65_1-40.pdf</u>
- Chen, C. Y., & Yen, P. R. (2019). Learner control, segmenting, and modality effects in animated demonstrations used as the before-class instructions in the flipped classroom. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 26(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2019.1572627
- Chen, R. (2019). Reflections on the pedagogical experience of social responsibility practised in a university in Taiwan. *Advances in Social Science, Education and Humanities Research*, *315*, 439–443. <u>https://doi.org/10.2991/icpcs-19.2019.97</u>
- Chen, W. H. (2017). Cooperative learning in a professional general university geometry course. In J. Vopava, V. Douda, R. Kratochvil, M. Konecki (Eds.), *Proceedings of*

the Multidisciplinary Academic Conference (pp. 582–597). MAC Prague consulting s.r.o. <u>http://www.rdi.rmutsb.ac.th/2011/digipro/prague/Prague.pdf</u>

- Cheong, K. C., & Ong, B. (2015). What have students gained from college experience?
 In S. F. Tang, & L. Logonnathan (Eds.), *Taylor's 7th Teaching and learning conference 2014 Proceedings: Holistic education: Enacting change* (pp. 341– 348). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-287-399-6</u>
- Chien, T. F. (2018). Transforming university non-art majors' art learning perspectives by integrating informal learning strategies (Doctoral dissertation, The University of Arizona). Retrieved from <u>https://repository.arizona.edu/handle/10150/627700</u>

Cho, E. (2016). Making reliability reliable: A systematic approach to reliability coefficients. Organizational Research Methods, 19(4), 651–682. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428116656239</u>

- Cho, E., & Kim, S. (2015). Cronbach's coefficient alpha: Well known but poorly understood. Organizational Research Methods, 18(2), 207–230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428114555994</u>
- Christie, M., Carey, M., Robertson, A., & Grainger, P. (2015). Putting transformative learning theory into practice. *Australian Journal of Adult Learning*, 55(1), 9–31. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1059138.pdf</u>

Christou, E., & Chatzigeorgiou, C. (2019). Experiential learning through industrial placement in hospitality education: The meat in the sandwich. *Journal of Contemporary Education Theory & Research (JCETR), 3*(2), 31–35. <u>http://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.3635961</u> Coker, J. S., & Gatti, E. (2017). Interdisciplinary capstones for all students. *Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies in Education*, 5(2), 1–10. <u>https://search.proquest.com/openview/4af7692ebd9a097b5cc6723e509574e5/1?p</u> q-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2029209

Cordner, S. (2019). Learning the liberal arts through service: Service learning in general education humanities courses. *Impact: The Journal of the Center for Interdisciplinary Teaching & Learning*, 8(2), 45–49. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/289166701.pdf#page=46

- Cottrell, L., Cottrell, S., Wheatly, M., Jungblut, B., Dooley, E. A., & DiBartolomeo, L. (2015). Matching the purpose of the general education curriculum with the reality of its implementation. *The Journal of General Education*, *64*(1), 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jge.2015.0002</u>
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). *Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research.* Pearson Education.
- Creswell, J. W., & Plano Clark, V. (2011). *Designing and conducting mixed methods research* (2nd ed.). Sage Publications.
- Currie-Mueller, J. L., & Littlefield, R. S. (2018). Embracing service learning opportunities: Student perceptions of service learning as an aid to effectively learn course material. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, *18*(1), 25–42. https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v18i1.21356
- Díaz, K., Ramia, N., Bramwell, D., & Costales, F. (2019). Civic attitudes and skills development through service-learning in Ecuador. *Journal of Higher Education*

Outreach and Engagement, 23(3), 124–144.

https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1241644.pdf

- Dose, J. J. (2019). Bridging general education and the business discipline: Surfacing central themes through a core course. *Christian Business Academy Review*, 14(1), 37–52. <u>https://cbfa-cbar.org/index.php/cbar/article/view/503/509</u>
- Druzhinina, R. (2020). Developing students communicative skills in educational programmes at non-linguistic faculties. *Society. Integration. Education. Proceedings of the International Scientific Conference*, *5*, 373–383.
 https://doi.org/10.17770/sie2020vol5.4989
- Duong, M. Q. (2016). Communication efficacy and university experiences of Vietnamese students. *Journal of Education and Training*, 3(1), 216–225. <u>https://doi.org/10.5296/jet.v3i1.8904</u>
- Duyen, L. T. H. (2016). Mức độ cần thiết của chương trình Thông tin học tại trường đại học Cần Thơ so với nhu cầu thực tế của xã hội và các giải pháp đẳ nâng cao khả năng có việc làm cho sinh viên tốt nghiệp [The necessity of the information studies' curriculum in Can Tho university in comparison with the employers' needs and solutions to graduates' job application]. *CanTho University Journal of Science, 46c*(2016), 15–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.22144/ctu.jvn.2016.552</u>
- Elliott, R. W., & Oliver, D. E. (2016). Linking faculty development to community college student achievement: A mixed methods approach. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, *40*(2), 85–99.

- Emaliana, I. (2017). Teacher-centered or student-centered learning approach to promote learning? *Jurnal Sosial Humaniora*, 10(2), 59–70. https://iptek.its.ac.id/index.php/jsh/article/view/2161/2425
- Estes, J. J., Carey, C., Tavares, D., & Del Mar, D. P. (2019). Begin it now: Critical service learning in the first year of college. *The Journal of General Education*, 67(3–4), 178–193. <u>https://muse.jhu.edu/article/742715</u>
- Ferns, S. (2018). Collaboration, cooperation and consultation: Work-integrated learning partnerships for enhancing graduate employability (Doctoral dissertation, The University of Western Australia). <u>https://doi.org/10.26182/5bbd68b462fb3</u>

Fosnacht, K., & Gonyea, R. M. (2018). The dependability of the updated NSSE: A generalizability study. *Research & Practice in Assessment*, 13, 62–73. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1203503.pdf</u>

- Fox, C. R. (2016). A liberal education for the 21st century: Some reflections on general education. *Currents in Teaching & Learning*, 8(2), 5–17. <u>https://www.academia.edu/download/49569574/A_Liberal_Education_for_the_21</u> <u>st_Century.pdf</u>
- Freire, K. D., Cárdenas, N. R., & Garlock, L. (2017). Impact of mandatory servicelearning course on civic attitudes and skills: Case study in Ecuador. *International Journal*, 3(1), 14–38. <u>https://doi.org/10.18562/IJEE.021</u>
- Galvin, R. (2015). How many interviews are enough? Do qualitative interviews in building energy consumption research produce reliable knowledge? *Journal of Building Engineering*, 1(2015), 2–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobe.2014.12.001</u>

Giraldez, F. (2020). Teaching neuroscience as a liberal art. *Frontiers in Education* 4(158), 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2019.00158</u>

González-Gómez, D., Jeong, J. S., & Rodríguez, D. A. (2016). Performance and perception in the flipped learning model: An initial approach to evaluate the effectiveness of a new teaching methodology in a general science classroom. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 25(3), 450–459. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10956-016-9605-9

Gorghiua, G., & Santib, E. A. (2016). Applications of experiential learning in science education non-formal contexts. *The European Proceedings of Social and Behavioural Sciences*, 11(33), 320–326.

https://doi.org/10.15405/epsbs.2016.11.33

- Green, L. B., McCormick, N., McDaniel, S., Rowell, G. H., & Strayer, J. (2018).
 Implementing active learning department wide: A course community for a culture change. *Journal of Statistics Education*, 26(3), 190–196.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/10691898.2018.1527195
- Ha, N. D. M. (2015). Multicultural education in the Vietnamese higher education in globalization era. *International Journal of Education and Research*, 3(4), 75–80.
 <u>https://ijern.com/journal/2015/April-2015/08.pdf</u>

Haberberger, C. (2018). A return to understanding: Making liberal education valuable again. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, 50(11), 1052–1059. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2017.1342157</u>

Habermas, J. (1971). Knowledge and human interests. Beacon Press.

- Hadzigeorgiou, Y. (2019). Reclaiming liberal education. *Education Sciences*, 9(4), 264–282. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci9040264</u>
- Hale, E., & Bessette, L. S. (2016). New frontiers: Exploring the power and possibilities of the unconference as a transformative approach to faculty development. *The Journal of Faculty Development*, 30(2), 9–15.

https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/147824404.pdf

Hanh, L. T. H. (2015). Kỹ năng mềm của sinh viên năm cuối trường đại học An Giang
[Soft skills of last year students in An Giang University]. AGU Journal of
Science, 5(1), 55–64.
http://dspace.agu.edu.vn/bitstream/AGU Library/2636/1/Bai%209-

http://uspace.agu.edu.vii/bitstreani/AGU_Library/2030/1/bar%20

Le%20Thi%20Hong%20Hanh_0.pdf

- Hart Research Associates. (2018). *Fulfilling the American dream: Liberal education and the future of work*. Association of American Colleges and Universities. <u>https://www.aacu.org/sites/default/files/files/LEAP/2018EmployerResearchRepor</u> <u>t.pdf</u>
- Haynal, K. (2017). The transformative power of communication: Democratizing
 Practices for the general education classroom. *The Journal of General Education*, 65(2), 110–125. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.65.2.0110</u>

Henschel, S., Lewis, M., Calame Wade, K., & Schwertner, D. (2018). Trends in undergraduate general education in the U.S., the Texas core curriculum, and communication course requirements. *Texas Education Review*, 6(1), 84–101. <u>https://doi.org/10.15781/T23J39J30</u> Hill, L. M., & Wang, D. (2018). Integrating sustainability learning outcomes into a university curriculum. *International Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education*, 19(4), 699–720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSHE-06-2017-0087</u>

Ho, H. F. (2015). Matching university graduates' competences with employers' needs in Taiwan. *International Education Studies*, 8(4), 122–133. <u>https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v8n4p122</u>

Hodges, L. C., Anderson, E. C., Carpenter, T. S., Cui, L., Feeser, E. A., & Gierasch, T. M. (2017). Using clickers for deliberate practice in five large science courses. *Journal of College Science Teaching*, 47(2), 22–28.
<u>https://mdsoar.org/bitstream/handle/11603/12900/p22-</u>

<u>28Hodges.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y</u>

Hoggan, C. D. (2016). Transformative learning as a metatheory: Definition, criteria, and typology. *Adult Education Quarterly*, 66(1), 57–75.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0741713615611216

- Hoidn, S. (2017). Student-centered learning environments in higher education classrooms. Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-349-94941-0</u>
- Hoshmand, A. R. (2018). Service leadership at Hong Kong Baptist University: A new concept in general education. *International Journal of Disability and Human Development*, 17(1), 45–52. <u>http://bit.ly/31rkK8C</u>

Howie, P., & Bagnall, R. (2013). A beautiful metaphor: Transformative learning theory. *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 32(6), 816–836. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02601370.2013.817486</u>

- Huang, F. (2017). Transfers of general education from the United States to East Asia:
 Case studies of Japan, China, and Hong Kong. *The Journal of General Education*, 66(1–2), 77–97. https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.66.1-2.0077
- Huffman, J., Inoue, M., Asahara, K., Oguro, M., Okubo, N., Umeda, M., Nagai, T., Tashiro, J., Nakajima, K., Uriuda, M., Saitoh, A., & Shimoda, K. (2020).
 Learning experiences and identity development of Japanese nursing students through study abroad: A qualitative analysis. *International Journal of Medical Education*, 2020(11), 54–61. <u>https://doi.org/10.5116/ijme.5e47.cf1b</u>
- Hurney, C. A., Nash, C., Hartman, C. J. B., & Brantmeier, E. J. (2016). Incorporating sustainability content and pedagogy through faculty development. International *Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education*, 17(5), 582–600. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSHE-12-2014-0180</u>
- Hymers, D., & Newton, G. (2019). Investigating student engagement in first-year biology education: A comparison of major and non-major perception of engagement across different active learning activities. *Canadian Journal for the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, 10(1), 1–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.5206/cjsotl-</u> rcacea.2019.1.7993
- Hyun, J., Ediger, R., & Lee, D. (2017). Students' satisfaction on their learning process in active learning and traditional classrooms. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 29(1), 108–118.
 http://www.isetl.org/ijtlhe/pdf/IJTLHE2452.pdf

Iqbal, M. Z., & AlSheikh, M. H. (2018). Factors affecting the transfer of training to the

workplace after a faculty development programme: What do trainers think? *Journal of Taibah University Medical Sciences*, *13*(6), 552–556. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtumed.2018.11.001</u>

- Itatani, T., Nagata, K., Yanagihara, K., & Tabuchi, N. (2017). Content analysis of student essays after attending a problem-based learning course: Facilitating the development of critical thinking and communication skills in Japanese nursing students. *Healthcare*, 5(3), 1–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare5030047</u>
- Jiang, Z. W. (2019). Liberal education and general education in American universities. *Creative Education*, 2019(10), 1628–1634. <u>https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2019.107116</u>
- Jing, L. I., & Wei, F. A. N. (2015). Reflection and review of general education localisation research in China. *Cross-Cultural Communication*, 11(2), 91–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.3968/6517</u>
- Johnson, C. A. (2010). Attitudes and perceptions of general education requirements at career-focused post-secondary institutions (Publication No. 3409271) [Doctoral dissertation, Capella University]. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses.
- Kahn, S. (2019). Modeling high-impact ePortfolio practice: A review of Catalyst in Action: Case studies of high-impact ePortfolio practice. *International Journal of ePortfolio*, 9(1), 55–58. <u>http://theijep.com/pdf/IJEP323.pdf</u>
- Kamel, A. M. (2016). Role of faculty development programs in improving teaching and learning. Saudi Journal of Oral Sciences, 3(2), 61–68.

https://doi.org/10.4103/1658-6816.188073

Kenyon, K. L., Cosentino, B. J., Gottesman, A. J., Onorato, M. E., Hoque, J., & Hoskins,
S. G. (2019). From CREATE workshop to course implementation: examining downstream impacts on teaching practices and student learning at 4-year institutions. *BioScience*, 69(1), 47–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biy145</u>

Khan, A. M., Gupta, P., Singh, N., Dhaliwal, U., & Singh, S. (2020). Evaluation of a faculty development workshop aimed at development and implementation of a competency-based curriculum for medical undergraduates. *Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care*, 9(5), 2226–2231.

https://doi.org/10.4103/jfmpc.jfmpc_17_20

- Khoo, L. M. S. (2019). Information communication and technology undergraduates' perceptions on e-portfolio as a tool in a technical communication course. *Journal* of Human Capital Development (JHCD), 12(2). 1–8.
 - https://journal.utem.edu.my/index.php/jhcd/article/viewFile/5524/3877
- Kim, O. D. T. (2019). Organizing experiential learning activities for development of core competences of technical students in Vietnam. Universal Journal of Educational Research, 7(1), 230–238. <u>https://doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2019.070129</u>
- Kinash, S., Naidu, V., Knight, D., Judd, M. M., Nair, C. S., Booth, S., Fleming, J., Santhanam, E., Tucker, B., & Tulloch, M. (2015). Student feedback: A learning and teaching performance indicator. *Quality Assurance in Education*, 23(4), 410– 428. https://doi.org/10.1108/QAE-10-2013-0042
- Kirk-Kuwaye, M., & Sano-Franchini, D. (2015). "Why do I have to take this course?" How academic advisers can help students find personal meaning and purpose in

general education. *The Journal of General Education*, 64(2), 99–105. https://doi.org/10.1353/jge.2015.0008

- Kolb, A. Y., & Kolb, D. A. (2017). Experiential learning theory as a guide for experiential educators in higher education. *Experiential Learning & Teaching in Higher Education*, 1(1), 7–44. <u>https://nsuworks.nova.edu/elthe/vol1/iss1/7</u>
- Kolb, D. A. (1984). *Experiential Learning: Experience as a Source of Learning and Development*. Prentice-Hall.
- Kolb, D. A., Boyatzis, R. E., & Mainemelis, C. (2001). Experiential learning theory:
 Previous research and new directions. In R. J. Sternberg & L. F. Zhang (Eds.), *Perspectives on thinking, learning, and cognitive styles* (pp. 227–247). Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Kopish, M. A., Shahri, B., & Amira, M. (2019). Developing globally competent teacher candidates through cross-cultural experiential learning. *Journal of International Social Studies*, 9(2), 3–34. <u>https://iajiss.org/index.php/iajiss/article/view/415</u>
- Kuh, G. D., Jankowski, N., Ikenberry, S. O., & Kinzie, J. (2014). *Knowing what students know and can do: The current state of student learning outcomes assessment in US colleges and universities*. National Institute for Learning Outcomes
 Assessment (NILOA). <u>http://www.luminafoundation.org/files/resources/2013-</u> abridged-survey-report-final.pdf
- Laird, T. F. N., Niskode-Dossett, A. S., & Kuh, G. D. (2009). What general education courses contribute to essential learning outcomes. *Journal of General Education*, 58(2), 65–84. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/jge.0.0037</u>

- Lan, M. T. Q. (2020). Graduate generic competences from the perspective of VNU employers. *Journal of Teaching and Learning for Graduate Employability*, 11(1), 131–145. https://doi.org/ 10.21153/jtlge2020vol11no1art923
- Le, Q. A. (2016). The impact of globalisation on the reform of Higher Education in Vietnam. International Journal of Business and Economic Affairs (IJBEA), 1(1), 29–35. <u>https://doi.org/10.24088/IJBEA-2016-11005</u>
- Le, T. N., Kinh, N. T., & Douang, K. (2019). A randomized study of mindfulness and service-learning with students in Vietnam. *International Journal of Research on Service-Learning and Community Engagement*, 7(1), 1–19. <u>https://ijrslce.scholasticahq.com/article/11484.pdf</u>
- Lee, S. S., Dong, C., Yeo, S. P., Gwee, M. C., & Samarasekera, D. D. (2018). Impact of faculty development programs for positive behavioural changes among teachers: A case study. *Korean Journal of Medical Education*, 30(1), 11–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.3946/kjme.2018.77</u>
- Leung, S. O. (2011). A comparison of psychometric properties and normality in 4-, 5-, 6-, and 11-point Likert scales. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 37(4), 412–421. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2011.580697</u>
- Lewis, P. (2016). In Asia, for the world: Liberal education and innovation. In W.C. Kirby & M.C. van der Wende (Eds.), *Experiences in liberal arts and science education from America, Europe, and Asia* (pp. 47–60). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Li, T. (2015). Required graduate attributes in Hong Kong and their relative importance. *European Scientific Journal, ESJ, 11*(34), 536–561.

https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/328025256.pdf

- Loan, P. T., & Tin, D. T. (2016). The effect of speaking e-portfolios on learner autonomy for non-English major students at PetroVietnam university. *Hirao School of Management review*, 6, 106–169. <u>https://doi.org/10.14990/00001737</u>
- Lodico, M., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice* (Laureate Education, Inc., custom ed.). John Wiley & Sons.
- LoPresto, M. C., & Slater, T. F. (2016). A new comparison of active learning strategies to traditional lectures for teaching college astronomy. *Journal of Astronomy & Earth Sciences Education (JAESE), 3*(1), 59–76.

https://doi.org/10.19030/jaese.v3i1.9685

Lowenstein, M. (2015). General education, advising, and integrative learning. *The Journal of General Education*, *64*(2), 117–130.

https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.64.2.0117

- Luy-Montejo, C. (2019). Problem based learning (PBL) in the development of emotional intelligence of university students. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 7(2), 369–383. <u>https://doi.org/10.20511/pyr2019.v7n2.288</u>
- Lyons, L. M., Buddie, A. M., & Purcell, J. W. (2018). Integrated student leadership development: A qualitative case study on building the intercultural competence of first-year honors students. *Journal of Leadership Education*, *17*(3), 98–120. <u>https://doi.org/10.12806/V17/I3/R6</u>

Maloyed, C. L. (2016). Actionable data projects: social science and service-learning in

general education courses. *Journal of Political Science Education*, 12(2), 115–127. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15512169.2015.1060889</u>

Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research?: A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 54(1), 11–22.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08874417.2013.11645667

McClinton, R., & Schaub, M. (2017). Developing culturally competent colleagues: How one university trains for success in diverse organizations. *Organization Development Journal*, 35(4), 19–39.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322399872

Menyani, N. (2020). Rethinking teaching: Conceptions of learning change and learning management. American Scientific Research Journal for Engineering, Technology, and Sciences (ASRJETS), 65(1), 163–169.

https://www.asrjetsjournal.org/index.php/American_Scientific_Journal/article/vie w/5352/2091

Mezirow, J. (1997). Transformative learning: Theory to practice. New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education, 1997(74), 5–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ace.7401</u>

Mezirow, J. (2000). Learning to think like an adult. In J. Mezirow (Ed.), *Learning as transformation: Critical perspectives on a theory in progress* (pp. 3–33). Jossey-Bass.

Mezirow, J. (2009). An overview on transformative learning. In K. Illeris (Ed.),

Contemporary theories of learning: Learning theorists in their own words, (pp. 90–105). Routledge.

Mountrouidou, X., Li, X., & Burke, Q. (2018). Cybersecurity in liberal arts general education curriculum. *Proceedings of the 23rd Annual ACM Conference on Innovation and Technology in Computer Science Education, USA*, 182–187.
 https://doi.org/10.1145/3197091.3197110

- Murphrey, T. P., Odom, S. F., & Sledd, J. (2016). An examination of university agricultural education faculty attitudes toward the implementation of high impact learning experiences. *Journal of Agricultural Education*, 57(3), 162–179. <u>https://doi.org/10.5032/jae.2016.03162</u>
- Nam, N. H., & Giang, V. T. (2017). Flipped classroom model for improving computer skills of students majoring in pedagogy. *Vietnamese Journal of Vocational Education and Training*, 51(12), 44–49.

Nashleanas, K. (2016). GEOG 140: Human Geography—A peer review of teaching project inquiry portfolio—" Music and the geography of place: Engaging the geographical imagination". UNL Digital Commons.

https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/prtunl/11

Nelson-Hurwitz, D. C., & Buchthal, O. V. (2019). Using deliberative pedagogy as a tool for critical thinking and career preparation among undergraduate public health students. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 7(37), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2019.00037</u>

Nghia, T. L. H. (2017a). Developing generic skills for students via extra-curricular

activities in Vietnamese universities: Practices and influential factors. *Journal of Teaching and Learning for Graduate Employability*, 8(1), 22–39.

Nghia, T. L. H. (2017b). What hinders teachers from translating their beliefs into teaching behaviors: The case of teaching generic skills in Vietnamese universities. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 64(2017), 105–114.

http://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2017.02.003

- Nguyen, H. T., Fehring, H., & Warren, W. (2015). EFL Teaching and learning at a Vietnamese university: What do teachers say? *English Language Teaching*, 8(1), 31–43. <u>http://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v8n1p31</u>
- Nha, N. V., & Tu, V. N. (2015). Higher education reform in Vietnam: Current situation, challenges and solutions. VNU Journal of Science: Social Sciences and Humanities, 31(4), 85–97. <u>https://js.vnu.edu.vn/SSH/article/view/245</u>
- Nhung, P. T. T. (2020). Assessing institutional learning outcomes: Implications for Vietnam higher education institutions. VNU Journal of Science: Education Research, 36(1). 39–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.25073/2588-1159/vnuer.4265</u>
- Nielsen, N. M. (2020). Problem-oriented project learning as a first year experience: A transformative pedagogy for entry level PPL. *Education Sciences*, 10(6), 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10010006</u>
- Nishimura, M., & Yokote, H. (2020). Service-learning as a means to understand socioeconomic privilege, inequality, and social mobility. In C. S. Sanger, & N. W.
 Gleason (Eds.), *Diversity and inclusion in global higher education* (pp. 183–207).
 Palgrave Macmillan.

- Nitkin, M. R., White, S. K., & Shapiro, M. (2016). Professional skills as cornerstones of Liberal education: Moving students from theory to action. *College Teaching*, 64(1), 10–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/87567555.2015.1062742</u>
- Nurrahman, K. A., & Bachtiar, E. (2019). The impact of university learning and internship learning on the relevant outcomes based on the international education standard–3. Case study: Accounting students of the faculty of economics and business, University of Indonesia. In B. Y. Gitaharie, D. Handayani, D. Setyaningrum & I. F. U. Muzayanah (Eds.), *Proceedings of the Asia Pacific business and economics conference* (pp. 189–195). Atlantis Press. https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/apbec-18.2019.25
- O'Banion, T. (2016). A brief history of general education. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice, 40*(4), 327–334.

https://doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2015.1117996

- O'Leary, S. (2017). Graduates' experiences of, and attitudes towards, the inclusion of employability-related support in undergraduate degree programmes; trends and variations by subject discipline and gender. *Journal of Education and Work,* 30(1), 84–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2015.1122181</u>
- Oliveri, M. E., & Markle, R. (2017). Continuing a culture of evidence: Expanding skills in higher education. *ETS Research Report Series*, 2017(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/ets2.12137
- Omar, A. T., Amat, A., & Govindasamy, A. (2016). Liberal education management in Malaysia public universities: Educators' and students' perspective. *Athens*

Journal of Social Sciences, 3(3), 215–232. https://doi.org/10.30958/ajss.3-3-4

- Ortiz, L. A., & MacDermott, C. (2018). Integrative liberal learning: A case for internships and other high impact practices as an essential component in students professional preparation. *Journal of Higher Education Theory and Practice*, *18*(6), 123–142. <u>https://doi.org/10.33423/jhetp.v18i6.154</u>
- Pak, C. S. (2020). Exploring the long-term impact of service-learning: Former students of Spanish revisit their community engagement experiences. *Hispania*, 103(1), 67– 85. https://doi.org/10.1353/hpn.2020.0004
- Papademtriou, D. G., Sugiyarto, G., Mendoza, D. R., & Salant, B. (2015). Achieving skill mobility in the ASEAN economic community: Challenges, opportunity, and policy implications. Asian Development Bank. <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/178816/skill-mobility-</u> asean.pdf
- Park, H., Kim, K., & Robertson, C. (2018). The impact of active learning with adaptive learning systems in general education information technology courses. SAIS 2018 Proceedings, 24, 1–6. <u>https://aisel.aisnet.org/sais2018/24</u>
- Pascarella, E. T., Seifert, T. A., & Blaich, C. (2010). How effective are the NSSE benchmarks in predicting important educational outcomes? *Change: The Magazine of Higher Learning*, 42(1), 16–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/00091380903449060
- Passerelli, A. M., & Kolb, D. A. (2012). Using experiential theory to promote student learning and development in programs of education abroad. In M. Vande Berg, R.

M. Paige, & K. H. Lou (Eds.), *Student learning abroad. What our students are learning, what they're not, and what we can do about it* (pp. 137–161). Stylus Publishing.

https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.230.2245&rep=rep1&t ype=pdf

- Phan, T. N., Lupton, M., & Watters, J. J. (2016). Understandings of the higher education curriculum in Vietnam. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 35(6), 1256– 1268. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2016.1149693</u>
- Phuong, T. T., Cole, S. C., & Zarestky, J. (2018). A systematic literature review of faculty development for teacher educators. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 37(2), 373–389. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2017.1351423</u>
- Phuong, T. T., & McLean, G. N. (2016). The experiences of Vietnamese university faculty in relation to their faculty development. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, *17*(4), 599–608. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12564-016-9454-5</u>
- Pike, G. R. (2013). NSSE benchmarks and institutional outcomes: A note on the importance of considering the intended uses of a measure in validity studies. *Research in Higher Education*, 54(2), 149–170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-012-9279-y</u>
- Piryani, R. M., Dhungana, G. P., Piryani, S., & Neupane, M. S. (2018). Evaluation of teachers training workshop at Kirkpatrick level 1 using retro–pre questionnaire. *Advances in Medical Education and Practice*, 2018(9), 453–457.

https://doi.org/10.2147/AMEP.S154166

- Quyen, T. T. T., & Loi, N. V. (2018). Flipped model for improving students' English speaking performance. *Can Tho University Journal of Science*, 54(2), 90–97. <u>https://doi.org/10.22144/ctu.jen.2018.012</u>
- Robinson, O. C. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 11(1), 25–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2013.801543</u>
- Rust, D. Z., & Korstange, R. (2018). Prioritizing reflection and integrative learning in first-year seminar courses. *The Journal of College Orientation, Transition, and Retention*, 25(2), 76–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.24926/jcotr.v25i2.2121</u>
- Saadeddine, R. E. (2013). Undergraduate students' perceptions of general education: a mixed methods approach [Doctoral dissertation, Rowan University]. Rowan Digital Works. <u>https://rdw.rowan.edu/etd/390</u>

Schary, D. P., Jenny, S. E., Morrow, G. S., & Wozniak, T. (2018). Bringing challenge course activities into the classroom: Pedagogical strengths, obstacles, and recommendations. *Journal of Outdoor Recreation*, 10(3), 238–252.

https://doi.org/10.18666/JOREL-2018-V10-I3-8533

Schechtel, S., Mozol, V., Clapson, M., Gilbert, B., Tran, J., & White, S. (2020). The name of the game: Utilizing experiential learning in the classroom to engage, empower and reflect on student learning and assessment. *Papers on Postsecondary Learning and Teaching*, *4*, 17–24.
https://journalhosting.ucalgary.ca/index.php/pplt/article/view/68856

Schejbal, D. (2017). General education reconsidered. The Journal of General Education,

66(3-4), 217-234. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.66.3-4.0217</u>

Schenker, T. (2019). Fostering global competence through short-term study abroad. *Frontiers: The Interdisciplinary Journal of Study Abroad*, 31(2), 139–157. <u>https://doi.org/10.36366/frontiers.v31i2.459</u>

Scott, R. A. (2014). The meaning of liberal education. On The Horizon-The Strategic Planning Resource for Education Professionals, 22(1), 23–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/OTH-09-2013-0036</u>

- Shek, D. T. L., Yu, L., & Chai, W. Y. (2017a). Evaluation of the general university requirements: What did students say? *International Journal of Adolescent Medicine and Health*, 29(1), 75–82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/ijamh-2017-3010</u>
- Shek, D. T. L., Yu, L., & Chai, W. Y. (2017b). Qualitative evaluation of a new general education program at a university in Hong Kong: Teachers' experiences. *International Journal of Child and Adolescent Health*, 10(1), 73–89. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10397/72166</u>
- Shek, D. T. L., Yu, L., Wu, F. K. Y., & Chai, W. Y. (2015). General university requirements at Hong Kong Polytechnic University: Evaluation findings based on student focus groups. Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education, 40(8), 1017–1031. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02602938.2014.960362</u>

Shek, D. T. L., Zhu, X., Dou, D., Law, M. Y., Yu, L., Ma, C. M., & Lin, L. (2020).
Nurturing holistic development in university students through leadership courses:
The Hong Kong experience. In G. H. Tonon (Ed.), *Teaching quality of life in different domains* (pp. 61–80). Springer.

- Shen, H. Y., Hu, M. Q., Li, M., & Dong, X. Y. (2017). Training students' innovative and critical thinking capabilities via flipped classroom strategy - The courses of general chemistry as examples. *Proceedings of 3rd International Conference on Education and Social Development (ICESD 2017)*, China, 1–4. <u>https://doi.org/10.12783/dtssehs/icesd2017/11484</u>
- Shivoro, R. S., Shalyefu, R. K., & Kadhila, N. (2018). Perspectives on graduate employability attributes for management sciences graduates. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 32(1), 216–232. <u>https://doi.org/10.20853/32-1-1578</u>
- Smith, T. E., Rama, P. S., & Helms, J. R. (2018). Teaching critical thinking in a GE class: A flipped model. *Thinking Skills and Creativity*, 28, 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tsc.2018.02.010
- Son, N. T. (2015). Phát triển chương trình đào tạo theo định hướng chuẩn đầu ra [Developing curriculum based on outcomes standard]. AGU Journal of Science, 5(1), 50–54. <u>http://jst.tnu.edu.vn/jst/article/view/734</u>
- Sorcinelli, M., Berg, J., Bond, H., & Watson, C. (2017). Why now is the time for evidence-based faculty development. In Haras, C., Taylor, S. C., Sorcinelli, M. D., & von Hoene, L. (Eds.). *Institutional commitment to teaching excellence: Assessing the impacts and outcomes of faculty development* (pp. 5-16). American Council on Education (ACE).
- Stieha, V., Shadle, S. E., & Paterson, S. (2016). Stirring the pot: Supporting and challenging general education science, technology, engineering, and mathematics faculty to change teaching and assessment practice. *The Journal of General*

Education, 65(2), 85-109. https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.65.2.0085

- Suleman, F. (2016). Employability skills of higher education graduates: Little consensus on a much-discussed subject. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 228, 169–174. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.07.025</u>
- Sun, Y. (2020). Investigation on internationalization of tourism personnel training mode: A case study. In W. C. Yi, Y. Zhong & C. Huang (Eds.), *Proceedings of the 2019 International conference on education science and economic development* (pp. 149-155). Atlantis Press. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/icesed-19.2020.26</u>
- Sutherland, K., & Hall, M. (2018). The 'impact' of academic development. International Journal for Academic Development, 23(2), 69–71, https://doi.org/10.1080/1360144X.2018.1451595
- Thompson, C. A., Eodice, M., & Tran, P. (2015). Student perceptions of general education requirements at a large public university: No surprises? *The Journal of General Education*, 64(4), 278–293. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.64.4.0278</u>
- Thu, L. (2017, May 05). Giáo dục khai phóng ở Việt Nam và những bước đi dò dẫm [Liberal education in Vietnam and fumbling steps]. Dan Tri Newspaper. <u>https://dantri.com.vn/giao-duc-huong-nghiep/giao-duc-khai-phong-o-viet-nam-va-nhung-buoc-di-do-dam-20170505092517891.htm</u>
- Ting, F. S. T., Lam, W. H., & Shroff, R. H. (2019). Active learning via problem-based collaborative games in a large mathematics university course in Hong Kong. *Education Sciences*, 9(3), 1–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci9030172</u>
- Tirza, J. (2020). Development of service-learning integrated in civics education for a

better earth - A contribution of social study. *Proceeding of the International Conference on Social Studies and Environmental Issues, 404*, 9–13. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k.200214.002</u>

Tran, H. (2016). Professional learning and development (PLD) in higher education: The experiences of teacher educators in Vietnam (Doctoral dissertation, Victoria University of Wellington). ScholarWorks. http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/5137

- Tran, L. T., & Marginson, S. (2016). Education for flexibility, practicality and mobility.
 In L. T. Tran et al. (Eds), *Higher education in Vietnam: Flexibility, mobility and practicality in the global knowledge economy* (pp. 3–25). Springer.
- Tran, L. T., Marginson, S., Do, H., Le, T., Nguyen, N. T., Vu, T., Pham, T., Nguyen, H.,
 & Ho, T. (2016). *Higher education in Vietnam: Flexibility, mobility and practicality in the global knowledge economy*. Springer.
- Tran, T. T. (2015). Is graduate employability the 'whole-of-higher-educationissue'? *Journal of Education and Work*, 28(3), 207–227. https://doi.org/10.1080/13639080.2014.900167
- Tran, T. T. (2016). Enhancing graduate employability and the need for universityenterprise collaboration. *Journal of Teaching and Learning for Graduate Employability*, 7(1), 58–71.

https://search.informit.org/doi/epdf/10.3316/informit.151721042990985

Tran, V. D. (2019). Does cooperative learning increase students' motivation in learning? International Journal of Higher Education, 8(5), 12–20. https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v8n5p12

- Tran, V. D., Nguyen, T. M. L., De, N. V., Soryaly, C., & Doan, M. N. (2019). Does cooperative learning may enhance the use of students' learning strategies? *International Journal of Higher Education*, 8(4), 79–88.
 https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v8n4p79
- Trang, H. T. D. (2016). Một số đề xuất phát triển thị trường lao động việt nam khi Việt
 Nam gia nhập cộng đồng kinh tế ASEAN (AEC) [Some proposals for developing
 Vietnam's labor market when Vietnam joins the ASEAN economic community
 (ACE)]. Tạp chí Quản lý Kinh tế Quốc tế (Journal of International Economics
 and Management), 79, 3–12.

http://tracuutapchi.ftu.edu.vn/index.php/tcqlktqt/article/download/261/255

Tricio, J. A., Montt, J. E., Ormeño, A. P., Del Real, A. J., & Naranjo, C. A. (2017).
Impact of faculty development workshops in student-centered teaching methodologies on faculty members' teaching and their students' perceptions. *Journal of Dental Education*, 81(6), 675–684.

https://doi.org/10.21815/JDE.017.014

Trinidad, J. E. (2019). Understanding student-centred learning in higher education:
Students' and teachers' perceptions, challenges, and cognitive gaps. *Journal of Further and Higher Education, 44*(8), 1013–1023.

https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877X.2019.1636214

Truong, T. T. H., Laura, R. S., & Shaw, K. (2018). The importance of developing soft skill sets for the employability of business graduates in Vietnam: A field study on

selected business employers. *Journal of Education and Culture Studies*, 2(1), 32–45. <u>http://doi.org/10.22158/jecs.v2n1p32</u>

Ubaidah, U., Ibrahim, N., & Siregar, E. (2019). Transformative learning model for character building Pancasila course to support peace, justice, and strong institution in Indonesia. *Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on Multimedia Education, Learning, Assessment and its Implementation in Game and Gamification in conjunction with COMDEV 2018, Medan, Indonesia,* 1–8, https://doi.org/10.4108/eai.26-1-2019.2282930

- Van, L. (2016, September 07). Giáo dục khai phóng: Triết lý phù hợp cho xã hội Việt Nam [Liberal education: An appropriate philosophy for Vietnamese society]. *VietNamNet Newspaper*. <u>https://vietnamnet.vn/vn/giao-duc/tuyen-sinh/giao-duc-khai-phong-triet-ly-dao-tao-phu-hop-cho-xa-hoi-viet-nam-325303.html</u>
- Vasli, P., Dehghan-Nayeri, N., & Khosravi, L. (2018). Factors affecting knowledge transfer from continuing professional education to clinical practice: Development and psychometric properties of a new instrument. Nurse education in practice, 28(2018), 189-195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nepr.2017.10.032</u>
- Vietnamese Ministry of Education and Training. (2015). *Thông tư 07/2015: Ban hành Quy định khối lượng kiến thức tối thiểu, yêu cầu về năng lực mà người học đạt được sau khi tốt nghiệp đối với mỗi trình độ đào tạo của giáo dục đại học và quy trình xây dựng, thẩm định, ban hành chương trình đào tạo trình độ đại học, thạc sĩ, tiến sĩ* [Circular No 07/2015: Promulgating the regulation on minimum amount of knowledge, required capacity of graduates at each training level of higher

education and procedures for establishment, appraisal and issuance of training program for university level, master's level and doctorate level].

https://moet.gov.vn/van-ban/vanban/Pages/chi-tiet-van-ban.aspx?ItemID=1262

- Viviers, H., & Villiers, R. (2020). Teaching methodology in accounting education. In J.
 Fouché & N. Merwe (Eds.), *South African accounting education stocktake* (pp. 27–56). African Sun Media. <u>https://doi.org/10.18820/9781928480471/02</u>
- von Hoene, L., Nilson, L. B., & Siering, G. (2017). Intended teaching effectiveness outcomes for instructors and faculty development. In Haras, C., Taylor, S. C., Sorcinelli, M. D., & von Hoene, L. (Eds.). *Institutional commitment to teaching excellence: Assessing the impacts and outcomes of faculty development* (pp. 17– 27). American Council on Education (ACE). <u>https://tacc.org/sites/default/files/documents/2020-02/institutional-commitment-</u> to-teaching-excellence.pdf#page=29
- Webb, M., & Doman, E. (2020). Impacts of flipped classrooms on learner attitudes towards technology-enhanced language learning. *Computer Assisted Language Learning*, 33(3), 240–274. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09588221.2018.1557692</u>
- Welch, M., & Plaxton-Moore, S. (2017). Faculty development for advancing community engagement in higher education: Current trends and future directions. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach and Engagement*, 21(2), 131–165.

https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1144557

Weller, N., & Saam, J. (2019). A case study on experiential learning in a first-year general education course. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*,

19(1), 86–95. https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v19i1.26785

- Wells, C. A. (2016). Realizing general education: Reconsidering conceptions and renewing practice. ASHE Higher Education Report, 42(2), 1–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aehe.20068</u>
- White, A. (2018). Understanding the university and faculty investment in implementing high-impact educational practices. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, 18(2), 118–135. <u>https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v18i2.23143</u>
- Wright, M., Horii, C. V., Felten, P., Sorcinelli, M. D., & Kaplan, M. (2018). Faculty development improves teaching and learning. *POD Speaks*, 2, 1–5. <u>https://podnetwork.org/content/uploads/POD-Speaks-Issue-2_Jan2018-1.pdf</u>
- Wurdinger, S., & Allison, P. (2017). Faculty perceptions and use of experiential learning in higher education. *Journal of e-learning and Knowledge Society*, 13(1), 15–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.20368/1971-8829/1309</u>
- Xujia, D. (2019). The impact of semester-abroad experiences on post-sojourn L2 motivation. *Studies in Second Language Learning and Teaching*, 9(1), 117–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.14746/ssllt.2019.9.1.6</u>
- Yang, R. (2016). The East-West axis? Liberal arts education in East Asian universities. In Jung, I., Nishimura, M. and Sasao, T. (Eds.), *Liberal arts education and colleges in East Asia: Higher education in Asia: Quality, excellence and governance* (pp. 27–37). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0513-8_3
- Young, J. A., Williams, S., & Schikora, P. F. (2018). Developing a green marketing and supply chains course for general education credit at the freshman level. *Journal of*

Higher Education Theory and Practice, 18(5), 41–50. http://na-

businesspress.homestead.com/JHETP/JHETP18-5/YoungJA_18_5.pdf

Yousufi, U. (2020). An integrative review of flipped classroom model. *American Journal of Educational Research*, 8(2), 90–97.

http://article.scieducationalresearch.com/pdf/education-8-2-4.pdf

- Yu, L., Shek, D. T., & Zhu, X. (2019). General education learning outcomes and demographic correlates in university students in Hong Kong. *Applied Research in Quality of Life*, 14(5), 1165–1182. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11482-018-9645-9</u>
- Zai, R. (2015). Reframing general education. *The Journal of General Education*, 64(3), 196–217. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.64.3.0196</u>
- Zainuddin, Z., & Perera, C. J. (2019). Exploring students' competence, autonomy and relatedness in the flipped classroom pedagogical model. *Journal of Further and Higher Education*, 43(1), 115–126.

https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877X.2017.1356916

Zuo, N., Josephson, A., & Scheitrum, D. (2019). Engaging students in global agriculture:
 Three authentic-learning classroom interventions. *NACTA Journal*, 63(1A), 99–107.

https://www.proquest.com/openview/b98905081a01d03fc9e203b64b847e01/1?pq -origsite=gscholar&cbl=35401

Appendix A: The Project

Faculty professional development workshop: Effective teaching methodologies for general education program

Purpose: To help faculty members better equip students with broad knowledge and skills of the general education program.

Goals: The goals of the workshop are to:

- 1. enhance faculty understanding of concepts, principles, and models of general education.
- 2. provide faculty with effective approaches to teaching general education courses.
- 3. improve faculty capacity for using teaching methodologies based on studentcentered approach.

Learning Outcomes: By the end of the faculty development workshop, participants will be able to:

- 1. relate the concepts, principles and, models of general education to the development of general education courses
- 2. explain the basic principles of learning theories that underlie the student-centered methodologies
- 3. select appropriate teaching methods to achieve course objectives and learning outcomes
- 4. utilize effective teaching strategies to actively engage students in learning activities

Workshop Duration: Three full days. 09:00 - 12:00 Morning Session and 13:30 - 16:30 Afternoon Session for each day.

Location: Seminar Room, 8th floor, SVU University.

Target Audience: General education program faculty members and major course coordinators.

Workshop Language: Vietnamese and English (translation will be supported).

Course Materials: Slide presentations, handouts, evaluation survey forms, and reference materials will be in English.

Workshop Schedule

Time	Content/Topic	Methodology
Day 1		
09:00 - 09:15	Welcome - Introduction - Rules	Discussion

09:15 - 10:30	Education Concepts	Brain Storming - Discussion - Lecture presentation
10:30 - 10:45		_
10:45 - 12:00	C	Lecture
	Models and Principles	presentation - Discussion
12:00 - 13:30	Lunch - A nap break	
13:30 - 14:45	Session 3: Learning Theories and Student-	Discussion -
	Centered Approach to Teaching	Lecture
	 Lecturer-Centered and Student-Centered 	presentation
	Approach to Teaching	
	 Constructivism Learning Theory and 	
	Active Learning Methodologies	
14:45 - 15:00	Tea break	T (
15:00 - 16:10	Session 3 (cont.)	Lecture
	 Experiential learning and Transformative learning methodologies 	presentation - Group discussion
	 Experiential learning and Transformative 	oroup discussion
	learning theories	
16:10 - 16:30	Wrap up and Homework	Group discussion
Day 2		-
09:00 - 09:15	Welcome and Recap	
09:15 - 10:15	Session 4: Typical student-centered teaching	Small Group
	methods	Discussion and
	 Problem-based and Project-based learning 	Activity
	 Collaborative, Cooperative and 	
	Interactive learning	
	 Flipped classroom 	
10:15 - 10:30	Tea break	
10:30 - 12:00	Session 5: Typical student-centered teaching	Small Group
	methods (cont.)	Presentation
12:00 - 13:30	Lunch - A nap break	
13:30 - 14:30	Session 6: Typical student-centered teaching	Interactive Review
	methods (cont.)	of Session 5/
		Lecture

		Presentation -
		Discussion
14:30 - 14:45	Tea break	
14:45 - 16:15	Session 7: Service learning	Lecture
		Presentation -
		Discussion - Videos
16:15 - 16:30	Wrap up and Homework	Discussion/
		Reflection
Day 3		
09:00 - 09:15	Welcome and Recap	
09:15 - 10:15	Session 8: Critical Reflection and	Discussion -
	Transformative learning	Reflection - Lecture
		Presentation -
		Video
10:15 - 10:30	Tea break	
10:15 - 10:30 10:30 - 12:00	Tea break Session 9: Practical Application	Group Discussion
		Group Discussion and Activity
	Session 9: Practical Application	1
10:30 - 12:00	Session 9: Practical Application♦ Panel group discussion	1
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30	 Session 9: Practical Application Panel group discussion Lunch - A nap break 	and Activity
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30	Session 9: Practical Application◆ Panel group discussionLunch - A nap breakSession 10: Practical Application (cont.)	and Activity Presentation -
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00	Session 9: Practical Application◆ Panel group discussionLunch - A nap breakSession 10: Practical Application (cont.)◆ Panel group presentation	and Activity Presentation -
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00 15:00 -15:15	Session 9: Practical Application◆ Panel group discussionLunch - A nap breakSession 10: Practical Application (cont.)◆ Panel group presentationTea break	and Activity Presentation - Discussion
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00 15:00 -15:15	Session 9: Practical Application◆ Panel group discussionLunch - A nap breakSession 10: Practical Application (cont.)◆ Panel group presentationTea breakSession 10 (cont.): Practical Application	and Activity Presentation - Discussion Presentation -
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00 15:00 -15:15	Session 9: Practical Application◆ Panel group discussionLunch - A nap breakSession 10: Practical Application (cont.)◆ Panel group presentationTea breakSession 10 (cont.): Practical Application(cont.)	and Activity Presentation - Discussion Presentation -
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00 15:00 -15:15 15:15 - 16:00	 Session 9: Practical Application Panel group discussion Lunch - A nap break Session 10: Practical Application (cont.) Panel group presentation Tea break Session 10 (cont.): Practical Application (cont.) Panel group presentation (cont.) 	and Activity Presentation - Discussion Presentation - Discussion
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00 15:00 -15:15 15:15 - 16:00	 Session 9: Practical Application Panel group discussion Lunch - A nap break Session 10: Practical Application (cont.) Panel group presentation Tea break Session 10 (cont.): Practical Application (cont.) Panel group presentation (cont.) 	and Activity Presentation - Discussion Presentation - Discussion Discussion/
10:30 - 12:00 12:00 -13:30 13:30 - 15:00 15:00 -15:15 15:15 - 16:00	 Session 9: Practical Application Panel group discussion Lunch - A nap break Session 10: Practical Application (cont.) Panel group presentation Tea break Session 10 (cont.): Practical Application (cont.) Panel group presentation (cont.) 	and Activity Presentation - Discussion Presentation - Discussion Discussion/ Reflection/

Content and Resources

Day 1

09:00 - 09:15

Welcome - Introduction - Rules

* A brief introduction to workshop participants, goals, learning outcomes, and agenda

- * Expectations and Rules:
 - Respect for all ideas
 - Actively participate in activities, homework, and discussions

- Start on time and keep the schedule
- Fun learning together

09:15 - 10:30

Session 1: Liberal Education and General Education Concepts

* Participants will write a few short sentences describing the concepts of general education and liberal education (5 min.)

- * Participants (pioneered or invited) will present their written concepts (10 min.)
- * Keynote lecture presentation (40 min.)
 - o Liberal education
 - prepare students for complexity, diversity, and change
 - help students develop broad knowledge of science, cultures, history, and society, as well as knowledge and skills important in their chosen specializations
 - emphasize the development of proficiencies that span all fields of study, including social and ethical responsibility, strong intellectual and practical skills
 - o General education
 - refer to the part of a liberal education shared by all students
 - provide a platform for fostering proficiencies that span all fields of study
 - provide opportunities for hands-on experience with complex questions and problems
 - help students build the broad and integrative knowledge they need for careers
 - prepare students directly for questions and issues they will confront as citizens in a globally engaged democracy
 - o Liberal education and general education Different concepts?
 - gradually blurred
 - a trend of mutual absorption and integration
 - used more and more interchangeably
 - a lot of similarities
 - shared purposes
 - cultivating broad knowledge
 - developing the powers of the mind
 - fostering ethical and civic or societal responsibility
 - use varied approaches, practices, and cultural traditions to help students achieve the forms of learning
 - not to 'what' is taught, but 'how' it is taught

- not in its learning outcomes, but in its capacity to apply these to practice and to the person
- to gain an understanding of themselves and the world around them
- * Q & A (20 min.)
- * Resources
- Association of American Colleges and Universities (AAC&U). (2015). *General Education Maps and Markers: Designing Meaningful Pathways to Student Achievement*. Association of American Colleges and Universities.
- Haberberger, C. (2018). A return to understanding: Making liberal education valuable again. *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, 50(11), 1052–1059. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00131857.2017.1342157</u>
- Huang, F. (2017). Transfers of general education from the United States to East Asia: Case studies of Japan, China, and Hong Kong. *The Journal of General Education*, 66(1–2), 77–97. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.66.1-2.0077</u>
- Jiang, Z. W. (2019). Liberal education and general education in American universities. *Creative Education*, 2019(10), 1628–1634. <u>https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2019.107116</u>
- Schneider, C. G. (2016). Foreword. In I. Jung, M. Nishimura, & T. Sasao (Eds.), *Liberal* arts education and colleges in East Asia Possibilities and challenges in the global age (pp. v-vii). Springer.

10:45 - 12:00

Session 2: General Education Program: Models and Principles

✤ Models of general education program

- * Keynote lecture presentation (20 min.)
 - Three primary general education models
 - Core model
 - a set of compulsory courses
 - interdisciplinary courses
 - Distribution model
 - based on a wide range of disciplines
 - broad knowledge related to many different fields
 - a set of skills and attitudes
 - the most popular model
 - Competency development model
 - focused on the development of academic competencies and personal growth

- a specially created set of general education objectives
- emphasized the process rather than the specific content
- o Integration of models
 - core-distribution model
 - core-distribution-competency model
- * Discussion (20 min.)
 - o Strengths and weaknesses of models
 - The general education model in SVU

✤ Principles of Designing General Education Program and Courses

- * Keynote lecture presentation (20 min.)
 - \circ $\,$ Five factors in designing an effective general education program
 - Institutional specifics
 - mission and identity of the university
 - quality of teaching staff
 - faculty members' understanding of general education
 - student needs
 - Intentionality
 - the cross-institutional and interdepartmental context
 - embedding of the educational priorities of the institutional mission into the overall curriculum design and course design
 - intentionally aim at realizing the goals of general education for activities in and outside the classrooms
 - Coherence
 - societal needs
 - students' engagement
 - a well-structured educational program
 - connecting student's diverse experiences completely
 - Integration
 - general education program and the majors
 - throughout the entire student's learning process in the university
 - applying competencies in a variety of situations with different complexity
 - Innovation
 - thinking outside a set of general education courses
 - a wide variety of innovative educational activities
 - Effective general education course design

- Determining the objectives and learning outcomes of the course
- Aligning the design with the course's purpose
- Aligning the design with general education goals
- Connecting academic and social contexts of students' lives

* Discussion (15 min.)

- Q & A
- Link with the current practice

* Resources

- Bechtold, J. I. (2017). The idea of calling presented in light of high-impact practices in a general education course and beyond. *Christian Higher Education*, 16(1–2), 79– 91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15363759.2017.1249765</u>
- Fox, C. R. (2016). A liberal education for the 21st century: Some reflections on general education. *Currents in Teaching & Learning*, 8(2), 5–17. <u>https://www.academia.edu/download/49569574/A_Liberal_Education_for_the_21</u> <u>st_Century.pdf</u>
- Hill, L. M., & Wang, D. (2018). Integrating sustainability learning outcomes into a university curriculum. *International Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education*, 19(4), 699-720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSHE-06-2017-0087</u>
- O'Banion, T. (2016). A brief history of general education. *Community College Journal of Research and Practice*, 40(4), 327–334. https://doi.org/10.1080/10668926.2015.1117996
- Wells, C. A. (2016). Realizing General Education: Reconsidering Conceptions and Renewing Practice. AEHE Volume 42, Number 2. John Wiley & Sons.

13:30 - 14:45

Session 3: Learning Theories and Student-Centered Approach to Teaching

✤ Lecturer-Centered and Student-Centered Approach to Teaching

- * Discussion (10 min.)
 - Why student-centered learning
- * Keynote lecture presentation (15 min.)
 - o Lecturer-centered approach to teaching
 - focused on the lecturer's role
 - student's role: passively receiving information
 - passive learning methods: lecturing, speaking, illustrated by image, table.
 - Student-centered approach to teaching
 - focused on student learning process
 - the role of students: autonomy and responsibility for learning

- the role of lecturers: design and facilitate the learning process
- the function of content: contribute to the learning process and acquisition of skills
- the purpose of evaluation: to be a means for students to learn, practice skills, and be given feedback.
- improve students' learning and develop their capacity for thinking and lifelong learning
- Teaching methodologies based on a student-centered approach

* Constructivism Learning Theory and Active Learning Methodologies

* Keynote lecture presentation (30 min.)

- Constructivism learning theory
 - How people learn
 - through experiencing things and reflecting on those experiences
 - build new knowledge upon the foundation of previous learning
 - Assimilating
 - to incorporate new experiences into the old experiences
 - to develop new outlooks, rethink what were once misunderstandings, and evaluate what is important, ultimately altering their perceptions
 - Accommodation
 - reframing the world and new experiences into the mental capacity already present
 - conceive a particular fashion in which the world operates
 - accommodate and reframing the expectations with the outcomes
 - Constructivist learning environment
 - provide the opportunity for active learning
 - knowledge will be shared between teachers and students
 - lecturers and students will share authority
 - the lecturer's role is one of a facilitator or guide
 - learning groups will consist of small numbers of heterogeneous students
 - Four essential criteria
 - eliciting prior knowledge
 - creating cognitive dissonance
 - applying new knowledge with feedback
 - reflecting on learning or metacognition
- Active Learning Methodologies
 - Concept
 - a variety of teaching methods/teaching strategies

- actively engage students in learning activities
- encourage students in deeper learning and competency development
- associated with constructivism learning theory
- A wide variety of teaching methods
 - project-based learning
 - problem-based learning
 - collaborative learning
 - cooperative learning
 - interactive learning
 - group discussions
 - inquiry-based learning, etc.
 - combinations of teaching methods
- * Q & A and Discussion (20 min.)

* Resources

- Bada, S. O., & Olusegun, S. (2015). Constructivism learning theory: A paradigm for teaching and learning. *Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 5(6), 66–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.9790/7388-05616670</u>
- Borah, R. (2015). Improving teaching-learning in higher education: Constructivist approach to teaching-learning. *Sundries Research Mechanism*, 2(3), 1–7.
- Konopka, C. L., Adaime, M. B., & Mosele, P. H. (2015). Active teaching and learning methodologies: Some considerations. *Creative Education*, 6(14), 1536–1545. <u>https://doi.org/10.4236/ce.2015.614154</u>
- Trinidad, J. E. (2019). Understanding student-centred learning in higher education: Students' and teachers' perceptions, challenges, and cognitive gaps. *Journal of Further and Higher Education*, 44(8), 1013–1023. https://doi.org/10.1080/0309877X.2019.1636214

15:00 - 16:10

Session 3: Learning Theories and Student-Centered Approach to Teaching (cont.)

- * Experiential learning and Transformative learning methodologies
- * Keynote lecture presentation (15 min.)
 - o Experiential learning methodologies
 - a broad range of teaching methods
 - simulation
 - real-world example-based instruction
 - community project

- case study
- hands-on and real-world group work project
- classroom-based challenge activities
- field trip
- role-playing
- service learning, etc.
- involve students in the learning process
- build knowledge and skills from their direct experience
- Transformative learning methodologies
 - different teaching methods
 - problem-oriented project learning
 - collaborative learning
 - journal assignments
 - free-choice learning
 - discussion
 - debate
 - service learning, etc.
 - focused on guiding students in their meaning making process

***** Experiential learning and Transformative learning theories

* Keynote lecture presentation (40 min.)

- Kolb's experiential learning theory
 - Concept
 - learning as a process of creating knowledge and skills through the transformation of experience
 - Four-stage learning cycle
 - Concrete experience: students actively experimenting with the knowledge obtained.
 - Reflective observation: a process of critical reflection on those experiences from various perspectives.
 - Abstract conceptualization: students develop concepts based on the integration of their reflective observations
 - Active experimentation: students apply those concepts to a new context
 - Students gain knowledge and skills by meaningful transforming experience in a recursive process: experiencing, reflecting, thinking, and acting.
 - Lecturer roles and teaching around the learning cycle
 - Facilitator Role

- . warm affirming style
- . facilitating conversation in small groups
- . creates personal relationships with students
- Subject Expert Role
 - . reflective, authoritative style
 - . systematically organizes and analyzes the subject matter knowledge
 - . uses lectures and texts
- Standard-Setter/Evaluator Role
 - . objective results-oriented style
 - . creates performance activities
 - . structures learning evaluations
- Coaching Role
 - . collaborative, encouraging style
 - . works one-on-one with students
 - . provides feedback and development in the context
- Mezirow's transformative learning theory
 - Concept
 - the process by which students transform their frames of reference
 - make students more inclusive, discriminating, open, reflective, and emotionally able to change
 - Critical reflection
 - lead to frames of reference transformation
 - instrumental learning: task-oriented skills
 - communicative learning: developing one's own beliefs through reflection.
 - Critical discourse
 - full and free engagement in dialogue
 - focusing on beliefs and assumptions to confirm a best judgement
 - Mezirow's 10 phases of transformative learning
 - Phase 1 A disorienting dilemma
 - Phase 2 Self-examination with feelings of fear, anger, guilt, or shame
 - Phase 3 A critical assessment of assumptions
 - Phase 4 Recognition that one's discontent and the process of transformation are shared
 - Phase 5 Exploration of options for new roles, relationships, and actions
 - Phase 6 Planning a course of action

- Phase 7 Acquiring knowledge and skills for implementing one's plans
- Phase 8 Provisional trying of new roles
- Phase 9 Building competence and self-confidence in new roles and relationships
- Phase 10 A reintegration into one's life based on conditions dictated by one's new perspective
- \diamond $\;$ a recursive, spiral, and cumulative process
- \diamond spreads over a period of time
- * Q & A and Discussion (15 min.)
- * Wrap Up Day 1 and Homework (20 min.)
 - Ask participants to review articles by AAC&U, 2015; Calleja, 2014; Bada and Olusegun, 2015; Kolb and Kolb, 2017; Trinidad, 2019; Wells, 2016.
 - \circ Homework
 - Prepare tomorrow's session 4
 - Split participants into three groups, 10 participants per group, including participants who are teaching broad knowledge courses, teaching skills courses, and major courses
 - Assign each group a topic
 - Problem-based and Project-based learning
 - Collaborative, Cooperative and Interactive learning
 - Flipped classroom
 - Ask participants to complete homework using Moodle Learning Management System (max 1hr): watch videos and read articles.
- * Resources
- Calleja, C. (2014). Jack Mezirow's conceptualisation of adult transformative learning: A review. Journal of Adult and Continuing Education, 20(1), 117–136. <u>https://doi.org/10.7227/JACE.20.1.8</u>
- Kolb, A. Y., & Kolb, D. A. (2017). Experiential learning theory as a guide for experiential educators in higher education. *Experiential Learning & Teaching in Higher Education*, 1(1), 7–44. <u>https://nsuworks.nova.edu/elthe/vol1/iss1/7</u>
- Kolb, D. A. (2015). *Experiential learning: Experience as the source of learning and development* (2nd ed.). Pearson Education.
- Mezirow, J. (2009). An Overview on Transformative Learning. In K. Illeris (Ed.), Contemporary Theories of Learning: Learning Theorists in their Own Words, (pp. 90–105). Routledge.

Day 2

09:00 - 09:15

Welcome and Recap

• Overview of Day 2 topics and activities

09:15 - 10:15

Session 4: Typical student-centered teaching methods

* Group discussion

Based on the knowledge learned from the Day 1 homework, each group will discuss and build a slide presentation on the following points:

- The distinction between methods
- \circ For each method
 - Concept
 - Role of lecturer
 - Role of student
 - Implementation Process/Framework/Techniques/Principles
 - Combination of methods
 - Ability to apply in SVU teaching practice

10:30 - 12:00

Session 5: Typical student-centered teaching methods (cont.)

* Group presentation

Each group representative will present their slides to entire workshop participants (20 min.)

Q & A (10 min. for each group)

13:30 - 14:30

Session 6: Typical student-centered teaching methods (cont.)

* Facilitator will compare the presentations of the groups with the prepared keynote lecture to add and/or highlight important content (45 min.)

Problem-based learning

- Concept
 - Work collaboratively in groups to solve a realistic ill-structured problem

- Focus on the process of learning
- Role of lecturer: facilitator, tutor
- o Role of student: self-directed and self-regulated learner
- Two types of problems
 - Strategy problems (or diagnosis-solution problems): to acquire procedural knowledge - PBL as a simulation of professional practice
 - Explanation problems: to acquire declarative knowledge PBL as mental model construction
- o Process
 - Start with a problem
 - Define the problem, and generate hypotheses
 - Gather relevant learning resources self-direct study
 - Report the findings and apply new knowledge to the problem.
- \circ Variants of the process
 - Five steps
 - Identifying a Question
 - Formulating a Hypothesis
 - Gathering Information
 - Evaluating Hypotheses
 - Generalizing
 - Seven stages
 - Clarification of unknown concepts
 - Formulation of a problem definition
 - Brainstorming on the problem
 - Problem analysis
 - Formulation of learning issues for further self-directed study
 - Gathering relevant literature resources
 - Synthesize the findings in light of the original problem
- \circ Principles
 - Focuses on authentic, challenging, and real-world problems
 - The problem is ill-structured and has multiple solutions (often interdisciplinary)
 - Students work in their groups to solve the problems
 - A tutor or facilitator guides student groups
- Strategies
 - Lecture-based cases
 - Case-based lectures

- Case method
- Modified case-based
- Problem-based
- Closed-loop problem-based

Project-based learning

- o Concept
 - Work collaboratively in groups to solve authentic problems within real-world practices
 - Focus on creating a product
- o Role of lecturer: Instructor, Coach
- o Role of student: Independent learners, Self-mentor, Project manager
- o Process
 - Start with a challenging problem or driving question
 - Design plans for projects
 - Make a schedule
 - Monitor project progress
 - Assess results
 - Evaluate experience
- o Variants of the process
 - Eight steps
 - Identify a problem/issue/question
 - Explore the problem
 - Do a planning
 - Research the topic
 - Implement the project
 - Develop a final product
 - Disseminate results
 - Evaluate what worked
 - Six stages
 - Preparation
 - Planning
 - Research
 - Conclusions
 - Presentation
 - Evaluation
- Typical types of projects

- Task project
- Discipline project
- Problem project
- \circ Principles
 - Cognitive learning approach
 - Problem Project Experience Context
 - Contents approach
 - Interdisciplinary Exemplary practice Connection between theory and practice
 - Social approach
 - Team-based learning Participant-directed learning
- Similarities
 - Learning activities based on student-centered approach to teaching
 - Emphasizing students' independence, self-direction, inquiry, and collaboration
 - Providing an authentic application of content and skills
 - Focusing on open-ended questions
 - Aiming for a development soft skills
 - Often associated with interdisciplinarity
- Differences
 - Problem-based learning focusing on learning itself
 - Project-based learning focusing on creating a product

* Resources

- Brassler, M., & Dettmers, J. (2017). How to enhance interdisciplinary competence— Interdisciplinary problem-based learning versus interdisciplinary project-based learning. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Problem-Based Learning*, 11(2). https://doi.org/10.7771/1541-5015.1686
- Du, X., & Han, J. (2016). A literature review on the definition and process of projectbased learning and other relative studies. *Creative Education*, 7(07), 1079–1083.

http://dx.doi.org/10.4236/ce.2016.77112

- Garcia-Martin, J., & Perez-Martinez, J. E. (2017). Method to guide the design of project based learning activities based on educational theories. *International Journal of Engineering Education*, 33(3), 984–999. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/148688888.pdf
- Kolmos, A., De Graaff, E., & Du, X. (2009). Diversity of PBL–PBL learning principles and models. In X. Du et al. (Eds). *Research on PBL practice in engineering education* (pp. 9–21). Sense Publishers.

- Savery, J. R. (2006). Overview of problem-based learning: Definitions and distinctions. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Problem-Based Learning*, 1(1). 9–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.7771/1541-5015.1002</u>
- Suwarno, S., Wahidin, W., & Nur, S. H. (2020). Project-based learning model assisted by worksheet: It's effect on students' creativity and learning outcomes. JPBI (Jurnal Pendidikan Biologi Indonesia), 6(1), 113–122. https://doi.org/10.22219/jpbi.v6i1.10619
- Wrigley, H. S. (1998). Knowledge in action: The promise of project-based learning. Focus on Basics, 2(D), 13–17. <u>http://www.ncsall.net/index.php@id=384.html</u>

✤ Cooperative, Collaborative, and Interactive learning

• Cooperative learning

- Concept
 - Students working together in a small group
 - Without direct and immediate supervision of the lecturer
 - A wide range of teaching methods/learning activities
 - Promoting academic learning through peer cooperation and communication
- Principles
 - Suitable group goals
 - Positive interdependence
 - Individual accountability and responsibility
 - Equal participation
 - Face-to-face promotive interaction
- Strategies
 - Think-Pair-Share
 - Timed Pair Share
 - Three-Step Interview
 - Jigsaw
- Collaborative learning
 - Concept
 - Students work together with the lecturer to develop knowledge
 - Focus on working with each other toward the same goal
 - Role of lecturer
 - Counselor, Guide, Encourager, And Moderator
 - Process
 - Input
 - Exploration

- Transformation
- Presentation
- Reflection
- Principles
 - High-complexity cognitive tasks
 - Less structured learning process
 - Determining group formation criteria
 - Positive interdependence and Individual accountability
- Strategies
 - lecture-tutorials worksheet
 - term paper
 - group work and group presentation
 - social talk, exploratory talk, presentational talk, meta-talk (making their talk visible), and critical talk.
 - collaborative project

• Interactive learning

- Concept
 - Establish a supportive, confident and comfortable classroom atmosphere
 - Encourage interactions among students, and between students and lecturer
 - Provide activities and questions for students to think and discuss
- Process
 - Provide concept questions
 - Think individually
 - Discuss with peers
 - Discuss with the whole class
 - Explain the corresponding concepts
- Another process
 - Theory
 - Examples
 - Exercise
 - Solution
 - Reflection
- Strategies
 - ABCD cards
 - Clickers
 - Team-based exercises

- Behavioral modeling
- Case study
- Metaphor game
- Peer feedback
- Storytelling
- Role-playing
- Play projects
- Discussion
- Brainstorming

Resources

Chang, W., Jones, A., & Kunnemeyer, R. (2002). Interactive teaching approach in year one university physics in Taiwan: Implementation and evaluation. *Asia-Pacific Forum on Science Learning and Teaching*, 3(1), 1–23. https://www.ied.edu.hk/apfslt/download/v3_issue1_files/changwi/changwi.pdf

- Chen, W. H. (2017). Cooperative learning in a professional general university geometry course. In J. Vopava, V. Douda, R. Kratochvil, M. Konecki (Eds.), *Proceedings of the Multidisciplinary Academic Conference* (pp. 582–597). MAC Prague consulting s.r.o. <u>http://www.rdi.rmutsb.ac.th/2011/digipro/prague/Prague.pdf</u>
- Kandiah, R. (2015, June 14–17). Connect2U approach to teaching introduction to water resources management as a general education course [Paper presentation]. ASEE's 122nd Annual Conference & Exposition, Seattle, WA. https://www.asee.org/public/conferences/56/papers/13927/view
- Khine, S. M., Nyunt, T. T. S., Maw, A. A., & Min, S. S. (2019, May 24–25). Effective learning for higher education using Jigsaw approach [Paper presentation]. Myanmar Universities' Research Conference, Yangon, Myanmar. https://onlineresource.ucsy.edu.mm/handle/123456789/2124
- Krusche, S., Seitz, A., Börstler, J., & Bruegge, B. (2017). Interactive learning: Increasing student participation through shorter exercise cycles. *Proceedings of the Nineteenth Australasian Computing Education Conference (ACE), Geelong, Australia, 17–26.* <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3013499.3013513</u>
- LoPresto, M. C., & Slater, T. F. (2016). A new comparison of active learning strategies to traditional lectures for teaching college astronomy. *Journal of Astronomy & Earth Sciences Education (JAESE)*, 3(1), 59–76. https://doi.org/10.19030/jaese.v3i1.9685
- Tran, V. D., Nguyen, T. M. L., De, N. V., Soryaly, C., & Doan, M. N. (2019). Does cooperative learning may enhance the use of students' learning strategies?. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 8(4), 79–88.

https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v8n4p79

- Weinberger, Y., & Shonfeld, M. (2018). Students' willingness to practice collaborative learning. *Teaching Education*, 31(2), 127–143. https://doi.org/10.1080/10476210.2018.1508280
- Yakovleva, N. O., & Yakovlev, E. V. (2014). Interactive teaching methods in contemporary higher education. *Pacific Science Review*, 16(2), 75–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscr.2014.08.016</u>

✤ Flipped classroom

• Concept

- A type of blended learning
- The inversion of learning process
- Out-class lectures and collaborative activities before coming to class
- In-class collaborative and active learning activities
- $\circ \ \ Process$
 - Pre-class
 - Lecturer
 - . Develop video lectures/assignments/reading materials
 - . Upload the documents to Moodle platform/Facebook/LMS/Drives
 - Students Individual and/or group
 - . Watch videos
 - . Reading materials
 - . Complete assignments
 - Lecturer-student and student-student interactions
 - In-class
 - Decide problems that will be explored
 - Solve problems independently
 - Distribute exploration activities
 - Evaluate students' achievements
 - Get course evaluation
- Variants of the process
 - Four steps
 - Analysis
 - . Analyze the curriculum and the learning content
 - . Select suitable contents to implement the flipped classroom
 - Design
 - . Design learning outside class activities
 - . Design learning inside class activities

- . Design learning evaluation and student feedback
- Implementation of the flipped classroom
- Evaluation/Feedback
- Four phases
 - Initiation
 - . Define need and goals
 - . Estimate time, staff, and financial expenses
 - . Identify stakeholders (lecturers, students, institution)
 - Planning
 - . Define learning outcomes
 - . Identify group of students
 - . Inform students in advance
 - . Prepare and produce material
 - . Choose in-class activities and prepare material
 - . Tune in-class and online courses
 - . Prepare learning analytics
 - Execution
 - . Provide online material
 - . Continuous learning assessment
 - . Proceed in-class activities
 - . Monitor participants and learning success
 - . Steer according to students' needs
 - Closing
 - . Carry out exams
 - . Conduct formative evaluation
 - . Conduct summative evaluation
 - . Lessons learned

• Instructional strategies

- Out-class
 - Video instruction/ images/ PowerPoint presentations
 - Audio lectures
 - Interactive tutorials
 - Reading materials: text/ reference papers/ search of contents
 - Assignments/ Quizzes
 - Group learning activities: Discussion/ Hand-on activities
 - Take notes/ Write down questions

- Immediate help/ Feedback
- In-class
 - Quizzes
 - Clicker Questions
 - Pair-And-Share Activities
 - Student Presentations
 - Group Learning Activities: Discussion/ Talent Show/ Debate
 - Problem-Solving
 - Collaborative Group Work
 - Case studies
 - Questions and answers
 - Gaming
 - Concept mapping
 - Brainstorming
- Principles
 - Explicit connections between in-class and out-of-class activities
 - Lecturer-student and student-student interactions both out- and in-class
 - Prompt feedback on individual or group works
 - Clearly defined and well-structured guidance
 - High quality video lectures
 - The length of videos should not be longer than 20 min
 - Enough time for students to carry out the assignments
 - Easy to access out-of-class activities
 - Focus on higher-level cognitive activities for in-class activities
 - Evaluation student understanding

Resources

- Akçayır, G., & Akçayır, M. (2018). The flipped classroom: A review of its advantages and challenges. *Computers & Education*, *126*(2018), 334–345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.07.021</u>
- Blömer, L., Droit, A., & Vogelsang, K. (2020). May the change be with you: The need for new roles to support flipped classroom development. In M. Hattingh, M. Matthee, H. Smuts, I. Pappas, Y. Dwivedi & M. Mäntymäki (Eds.), *Responsible design, implementation and use of information and communication technology. 13E 2020. Lecture notes in Computer Science, Vol 12066* (pp. 532–544). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-44999-5_44</u>

DeLozier, S. J., & Rhodes, M. G. (2017). Flipped classrooms: A review of key ideas and

recommendations for practice. *Educational Psychology Review*, 29(1), 141–151. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-015-9356-9

- Nam, N. H., & Giang, V. T. (2017). Flipped classroom model for improving computer skills of students majoring in pedagogy. *Vietnamese Journal of Vocational Education and Training*, 51, 44–49.
- Quyen, T. T. T., & Loi, N. V. (2018). Flipped model for improving students' English speaking performance. *Can Tho University Journal of Science*, 54(2), 90–97. <u>https://doi.org/10.22144/ctu.jen.2018.012</u>
- Shen, H. Y., Hu, M. Q., Li, M., Dong, X. Y. (2017). Training students' innovative and critical thinking capabilities via flipped classroom strategy - The courses of general chemistry as examples. *Proceedings of 3rd International Conference on Education and Social Development (ICESD 2017), China*, 1–4. <u>https://doi.org/10.12783/dtssehs/icesd2017/11484</u>
- Wang, Z. (2014, August). Research on teaching design and application of flipped classroom mode. In L. G. Wang (Ed.) *Proceedings of 2014 2nd International conference on education technology and information system (ICETIS 2014)* (pp. 379–383). Atlantis Press. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/icetis-14.2014.85</u>
- * Q&A Discussion (15 min.)

14:45 - 16:15

Session 7: Service Learning

- * Keynote lecture presentation (45 min.)
 - Concept
 - a form of experiential learning/ a way to link course content with real-life communities
 - participate in organized service activities/ social services/ a planned reflection process
 - meet identified community needs/ solve community problems
 - gain further understanding of course content
 - enhance civic responsibility/ lead to transformative learning
 - Process
 - Select community partners
 - Identify selected partners' needs
 - Organize workshops to prepare students for service learning
 - Introduction to concepts and practice of service learning
 - Provide students with the background of their service target

- Provide students skills and knowledge for service design and implementation
- Students develop detailed service plans and write a reflective journal on what they have learned from the workshops
- Students implement their service plans
 - Lecturer observe students' service and provide instant feedback and support
 - Daily reflective meeting
- Organize post-service workshops
 - Reflective journal
 - Group presentation
 - Post-service evaluation

• Variants of the process

- Assign students a service learning activity as a requirement of the course
- Instruct students to select service learning placement
- Students submit a detailed service activity plan
- Students carry out the plan
 - Periodical report
- Evaluation service learning assignment

• Reflection - Four Cs principles

- Consistent
- Continuous
- Challenging
- Contextualized
- Types/Models
 - Service learning capstone course
 - Direct service projects
 - Indirect service projects
 - Community-based research projects
 - Problem-based service learning
 - Research-based service learning
 - International service learning
- Criteria for course design
 - Relevant and meaningful service with the community
 - Enhanced academic learning
 - Purposeful civic learning
- Principles for service learning pedagogy
 - Focus both academic learning and civic learning on

- Course objectives
- Learning outcomes
- Learning strategies
- Evaluation of students' learning
- Prepare students for learning from the community
- Establish criteria for the selection of service placements
- Maximize the community responsibility orientation of the course

* View clips "Service learning: Lessons from practice" and "Service learning: Critical Reflection," and discuss as a large group (20-25 min. for each clip)

Resources

- Currie-Mueller, J. L., & Littlefield, R. S. (2018). Embracing service learning opportunities: Student perceptions of service learning as an aid to effectively learn course material. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, 18(1), 25– 42. <u>https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v18i1.21356</u>
- Deeley, S. J. (2010). Service-learning: Thinking outside the box. *Active Learning in Higher Education*, 11(1), 43–53. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1469787409355870</u>
- Howard, J. (2001). Service-learning course design workbook. OCSL Press, Edward Ginsberg Center for Community Service, The University of Michigan. <u>https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED457774</u>
- Nishimura, M., & Yokote, H. (2020). Service-learning as a means to understand socioeconomic privilege, inequality, and social mobility. In C. S. Sanger, & N. W. Gleason (Eds.), *Diversity and Inclusion in Global Higher Education* (pp. 183– 207). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Pak, C. S. (2020). Exploring the long-term impact of service-learning: Former students of Spanish revisit their community engagement experiences. *Hispania*, 103(1), 67– 85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/hpn.2020.0004</u>
- Yu, L., Shek, D. T. L., & Zhou, X. (2019). Service-learning as a vehicle to promote student social responsibility. A qualitative study [Paper presentation]. The 3rd International Conference on Service-Learning, Hong Kong Polytechnic University, Hong Kong. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10397/81811</u>
- * Wrap Up Day 2 and Prepare Day 3 (15 min.)

• Homework

Develop best practice teaching strategies to improve on providing students with broad knowledge and skills through the general education course.

- Describe a brief of the selection of teaching strategies (teaching methodologies/methods/activities), including concepts/principles/criteria
- Present a rationale for using the teaching strategies, including course objectives and learning outcomes
- Present the implementation of selected teaching strategies, including steps/phases and teaching and learning activities

Day 3

09:15 - 10:15

Session 8: Critical Reflection in Teaching Practices

- * Discussion/Reflection (15 min.)
- * Keynote lecture presentation (30 min.)
 - Concept
 - critical analysis of knowledge and experience

 a process of questioning one's beliefs, values, and behaviors
 a process of reconstructing and reorganizing experiences
 - deeper meaning and understanding achievement
 - \circ Criteria
 - systematic, rigorous, and disciplined way of thinking
 - deeper understanding of relationships and connections with other experiences
 - interaction with others
 - value personal and intellectual growth of oneself and of others.
 - \circ Models
 - Iterative model (Schön, 1987)
 - Knowing-in-action
 - Surprise
 - Reflection-in-action
 - Experimentation
 - Reflection-on-action
 - Vertical model (Mezirow, 1991)
 - Habitual action
 - Thoughtful action/Understanding
 - Reflection
 - Critical reflection
 - Forms and domains of critical reflection

- Personal reflection
 - Self-inspection
 - Personal reflexivity
 - Self-awareness
 - The ability to represent oneself to oneself
- Interpersonal reflection
 - Interactions with others
 - Group dynamics
 - Team working
- Contextual reflection
 - Questioning the knowledge structures
 - Examining established concepts, theories, and methods
 - An alternative frame of reference
 - Way of thinking had been used
- Critical reflection
 - Examining limitations of thinking/practice
 - Making explicit social/ethical/political issues
 - Questioning issues/ways of thinking

• Strategies

- Reflective essay
- Journal writing
- Case studies
- Action research
- Practical experience
- Immersion in diverse cultures
- Feedback/self-evaluation forms
- Story writing
- Reflective interview
- Peer- or group-discussion
- Interactive, reflective work
- Reflective notes
- Rules of critical reflection learning climate
 - Confidentiality
 - Respect and acceptance
 - Non-judgementalism
 - Focus on responsibility
 - Openness to other perspectives

Resources

- Estes, J. J., Carey, C., Tavares, D., & Del Mar, D. P. (2019). Begin it now: Critical service learning in the first year of college. *The Journal of General Education*, 67(3–4), 178–193. <u>https://doi.org/10.5325/jgeneeduc.67.3–4.0178</u>
- Fook, J. (2015). Reflective practice and critical reflection. In J. Lishman (Ed.), *Handbook for practice learning in social work and social care: Knowledge and theory* (pp. 440–454). Jessica Kingsley Publishers.

```
http://ndl.ethernet.edu.et/bitstream/123456789/4932/1/47.pdf.pdf#page=365
```

- Mann, K., Gordon, J., & MacLeod, A. (2009). Reflection and reflective practice in health professions education: A systematic review. *Advances in Health Sciences Education*, 14(4), 595–621. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10459-007-9090-2</u>
- Nielsen, N. M. (2020). Problem-oriented project learning as a first year experience: A transformative pedagogy for entry level PPL. *Education Sciences*, *10*(6), 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10010006</u>
- Purnell, L. (2018). Critical Reflection. In M. Douglas, D. Pacquiao & L. Purnell (Eds.) Global applications of culturally competent health care: Guidelines for practice (pp. 97–112). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-69332-3_10</u>
- Smith, E. (2011). Teaching critical reflection. *Teaching in Higher Education*, 16(2), 211–223. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13562517.2010.515022</u>
- Wild, M. (2015). Incorporating service learning into a general education history course: An analogical model. *The History Teacher*, 48(4), 641–666. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/24810452</u>

10:30 - 12:00

Session 9: Practical Application

* Panel group discussion

- Participants will break up into three panel groups based on course taught: broad knowledge courses, teaching skills courses, and major courses
- Group will discuss the proposed best practice teaching strategies shared by each participant

13:30 - 16:00

Session 10: Practical Application (cont.)

* Panel group presentation

• Each group will nominate two participants to present their best practice strategies teaching strategies (30 min. for presentation, and 15 min. for Q&A)

16:00 - 16:30

* Discussion and Wrap Up

- Discussion/ Reflection
- Summative Evaluation

Formative Evaluation

Session _____

Thank you for attending the session. Please take a few minutes to complete this survey.

1. The presentation improved my understanding of the topic							
① Strongly Disagree	^② Disagree	③ Neutral	④ Agree	Strongly Agree			
2. The session was engaging							
① Strongly Disagree	^② Disagree	③ Neutral	④ Agree	Strongly Agree			
3. The time allotted to	3. The time allotted to the session was adequate						
① Strongly Disagree	^② Disagree	③ Neutral	④ Agree	Strongly Agree			
4. Resources, materials, and equipment were sufficient							
① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree							

What additional comments do you have about the session?

Summative Evaluation

Thank you for attending the workshop. Please take a few minutes to complete this survey.

The workshop helped me improve my understanding of

1. general education and liberal education concepts

① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree

2. principles and models of the general education program

- ① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree
 - 3. fundamental student-centered learning approaches

① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree

As a result of attending the workshop, I am able to

- 4. relate the concepts, principles, and models of general education to the development of general education courses
- ① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree
 - 5. explain the basic principles of learning theories that underlie the student-centered methodologies
- ① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree
 - 6. select appropriate teaching methods to achieve course objectives and learning outcomes
- ① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree
 - 7. utilize effective teaching strategies to actively engage students in learning activities
- ① Strongly Disagree ② Disagree ③ Neutral ④ Agree ⑤ Strongly Agree

How will you apply what you learned from the workshop in order to better equip students with broad knowledge and skills of the general education program?

What additional comments do you have about the workshop?

Appendix B: Student Questionnaire Items

I. Background Information

1. Gender

O Female O Male

2. Year of birth (Choose from the list of 1996 or before, 1997, 1998, 1999 or after)

3. Enrollment Intake (Choose from the list of 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017)

4. How many credits did you gain?

0 0 - 36 credits 0 37 - 7	6 credits 0 77 - 116 credits	\circ >116 credits
---------------------------	------------------------------	----------------------

5. What is your current GPA?

C	> < 2.0	0 2.0 - 2.49	0 2.5 - 3.19	0 3.2 - 3.59	0 3.6 - 4.0

6. What is your major?

O Accounting	O Information Technology	O Fashion Design
O Finance - Banking	O Software Engineering	O Graphics Design
O Business Administration	O Telecommunications and Computer Networking	O Interior Design
O International Business	 Environment and Natural Resources Management 	 O Travel and Tourism Management
O Marketing	O Environmental Engineering Technology	O Hotel Management
 Human Resource Management 	 Management Information Management 	O Restaurant Management
 Media Production and Management 	O Applied Mathematics	O English Studies

7. Which general education courses have you taken (choose one course from each following group)**?**

Methods and Skills Courses Group	Social Values Courses Group	Culture and Ideology Courses Group
o N/A	O N/A	o N/A
• Communication skills	• Professional Ethics	 Intercultural communication
 Study skills in higher education 	• Gender and development in Vietnam	 O Psychology – Concepts and Application
• Critical Thinking	• Human and the Environment	 The Vietnamese Diaspora
 Introduction to research methods 	 O History of scientific thoughts 	• Philosophy in practice
○ Vietnamese writing skills	• Cities and urbanization	 Mass communication and society
	• Vietnam in globalization	O Design Thinking
	 Informatics and Community 	0 World's Art History
	• Seminars: Vietnamese culture	
	• Inclusive development and service learning I	
	• Inclusive development and service learning II	

II. Students' Perceptions

8. When thinking about your participation in general education courses up to now, to what extent do you perceive that the broad knowledge needed for career success, as listed in the categories below, in the left-hand column, have been provided by the general education program?

Please respond with a check mark in the Very Much, Quite a Bit, Some, Very Little column.

	Very	Quite	Some	Very
	Much	a Bit		Little
1 174 '				

1. Professional Ethics

2. Gender and development in Vietnam

3. Humans and the Environment

4. History of scientific thought

5. Cities and urbanization

6. Vietnam amidst globalization

7. Information technologies

8. Vietnamese culture

9. Inclusive development

10. Intercultural communication

11. Psychology - Concepts and Application

12. The Vietnamese Diaspora

13. Philosophy in practice

14. Mass communication and society

15. Design Thinking

16. World's Art History

17. Research methods

9. When thinking about your participation in general education courses up to now, to what extent do you perceive that you have gained or made progress in the broad knowledge categories below, in the left-hand column, which are needed for career success?

Please respond with a check mark in the Very Much, Quite a Bit, Some, Very Little column.

Very	Quite a	Some	Very
Much	Bit		Little

- 1. Professional Ethics
- 2. Gender and development in Vietnam
- 3. Humans and the Environment
- 4. History of scientific thought
- 5. Cities and urbanization
- 6. Vietnam amidst globalization
- 7. Information technologies
- 8. Vietnamese culture
- 9. Inclusive development
- 10. Intercultural communication
- 11. Psychology Concepts and Application
- 12. The Vietnamese Diaspora
- 13. Philosophy in practice
- 14. Mass communication and society
- 15. Design Thinking
- 16. World's Art History
- 17. Research methods

10. When thinking about your participation in general education courses up to now, to what extent do you perceive that skills needed for career success, as listed in the categories below, in the left-hand column, have been provided by the general education program?

Please respond with a check mark in the Very Much, Quite a Bit, Some, Very Little column.

	Very Much	Quite a Bit	Some	Very Little
1. The ability to effectively communicate orally				
2. The ability to effectively communicate in				
writing				
3. The ability to work effectively with others in				
teams				
4. Critical thinking and analytical reasoning skills				
5. The ability to apply knowledge and skills to				
real-world settings				
6. Ethical judgment and decision-making				
7. The ability to analyze and solve complex				
problems				
8. The ability to locate, organize, and evaluate				
information from multiple sources				
9. The ability to innovate and be creative				
10. Foundations and skills for lifelong learning				

11. Proficiency in English

11. When thinking about your participation in general education courses up to now, to what extent do you perceive that you have gained or made progress in the skills categories below, in the left-hand column, which are needed for career success? Please respond with a check mark in the *Very Much, Quite a Bit, Some, Very Little* column.

	Very Much	Quite a Bit	Some	Very Little
1. The ability to effectively communicate orally				
2. The ability to effectively communicate in				
writing				
3. The ability to work effectively with others in				
teams				
4. Critical thinking and analytical reasoning skills				
5. The ability to apply knowledge and skills to				
real-world settings				
6. Ethical judgment and decision-making				
7. The ability to analyze and solve complex				
problems				
8. The ability to locate, organize, and evaluate				
information from multiple sources				
9. The ability to innovate and be creative				
10. Foundations and skills for lifelong learning				

11. Proficiency in English

Appendix C: Faculty Interview Protocol

Interviewee:	Title:	
Phone:	Email:	
Time of Interview:	Date:	Place:

[Describe the purpose of the research, the interview. Tell the interviewee about the confidentiality of interview data and the duration of the interview]

1. In your perception, what are the most important broad knowledge areas that graduates needed to succeed in careers? Why are they important?

2. What are the most important skills that graduates needed to succeed in careers? Why are they important?

3. In your teaching experiences, how you perceive the broad knowledge provided by the general education program at SVU?

4. How do you perceive the skills provided by the general education program at SVU?

5. How do you evaluate the progress of students in achieving the skills?

6. How would you recommend that SVU help students develop the skills?

Probe:

* Broad knowledge:

- Professional ethics - Vietnamese culture - Philosophy in practice

- Psychology: concepts and application

- Vietnam in globalization - Human and the environment

* Skills:

- Oral communication	- Writing skills	- Critical Thinking
----------------------	------------------	---------------------

- Team work - Decision making - Problem-solving

- Applying knowledge and skills to real-world settings - Creative thinking

- Information literacy - Life long learning
- Proficiency in English

Probing questions:

Can you explain more about ...?

Can you give me examples of?

..., what do you mean?

You mentioned that Did I understand you correctly?

[Thank the interviewee for the cooperation and participation in the interview. Assure them of the confidentiality of their answers and the potential for future interviews]

Appendix D: Employer Interview Protocol

Interviewee:	Title:	Company:
Phone:	Email:	
Time of Interview:	Date:	Place:

[Describe the purpose of the research, the interview. Tell the interviewee about the confidentiality of interview data and the duration of the interview]

1. In your perception, what are the most important broad knowledge areas that graduates needed to succeed in careers? Why are they important?

2. What areas of knowledge do SVU graduates demonstrate best?

3. In your perception, what are the most important skills that graduates needed to succeed in careers? Why are they important?

4. What skills do SVU graduates demonstrate best?

5. What skills needed for the job do SVU graduates lack?

6. How would you recommend that SVU help students develop the skills?

Probe:

* Broad knowledge:

- Professional ethics - Vietnamese culture - Philosophy in practice

- Psychology: concepts and application

- Vietnam in globalization - Human and the environment

* Skills:

- Oral communication	- Writing skills	- Critical Thinking
----------------------	------------------	---------------------

- Problem-solving - Team work - Decision making

- Applying knowledge and skills to real-world settings

- Information literacy - Life long learning - Creative thinking

- Proficiency in English Probing questions:

Can you explain more about ...?

Can you give me examples of?

..., what do you mean?

You mentioned that Did I understand you correctly?

[Thank the interviewee for the cooperation and participation in the interview. Assure them of the confidentiality of their answers and the potential for future interviews]

Appendix E: Interview Procedure Checklist

- 1. _____ Who will participate in your interviews?
- 2. _____ What types of interviews are best to conduct?
- 3. _____ Is the setting for your interview comfortable and quiet?
- 4. _____ If you are audiotaping, have you prepared and tested the equipment?
- 5. ____ Did you obtain consent from the participants to participate in the interview?
- 6. _____ Did you listen more and talk less during the interview?
- 7. _____ Did you probe during the interview? (ask to clarify and elaborate)
- 8. _____ Did you avoid leading questions and ask open-ended questions?
- 9. ____ Did you keep participants focused and ask for concrete details?
- 10. ____ Did you withhold judgments and refrain from debating with participants about their views?
- 11. _____ Were you courteous and did you thank the participants after concluding the interview?
- Source: Creswell, J. W. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (Laureate custom ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson Education.

tudent gender: 1=Female; 2= Male Year of Birth: 1996 or before, 1997, 1998, 1999 or after nrollment intake (2014, 2015, 2016, 2017) Hollege Year: 1= 0-36 crts; 2= 37-76; 3= 77-116; 4= ver 116 H= Freshman; 2= Sophomore; 3 = Junior; 4 = Senior) = less than 2.0; 2= 2.0 - 2.49; 3= 2.5 - 3.19 = 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0 H= Fail: 2= Average: 3= Good: 4= Very Good: 5=	variable Nominal Nominal Nominal Nominal
Year of Birth: 1996 or before, 1997, 1998, 1999 or after nrollment intake (2014, 2015, 2016, 2017) Follege Year: 1= 0-36 crts; 2= 37-76; 3= 77-116; 4= ver 116 I= Freshman; 2= Sophomore; 3 = Junior; 4 = Senior) = less than 2.0; 2= 2.0 - 2.49; 3= 2.5 - 3.19 = 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0	Nominal Nominal Nominal
nrollment intake (2014, 2015, 2016, 2017) college Year: 1= 0-36 crts; 2= 37-76; 3= 77-116; 4= ver 116 I= Freshman; 2= Sophomore; 3 = Junior; 4 = Senior) = less than 2.0; 2= 2.0 - 2.49; 3= 2.5 - 3.19 = 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0	Nominal Nominal
College Year: 1= 0-36 crts; 2= 37-76; 3= 77-116; 4= ver 116 I= Freshman; 2= Sophomore; 3 = Junior; 4 = Senior) = less than 2.0; 2= 2.0 - 2.49; 3= 2.5 - 3.19 = 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0	Nominal
ver 116 l= Freshman; 2= Sophomore; 3 = Junior; 4 = Senior) = less than 2.0; 2= 2.0 - 2.49; 3= 2.5 - 3.19 = 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0	
= less than 2.0; 2= 2.0 - 2.49; 3= 2.5 - 3.19 = 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0	Nominal
= 3.2 - 3.59; 5= 3.6 - 4.0	Nominal
= Fail: 2= Average: 3= Good: 4= Very Good: 5=	
xcellent)	
= Accounting; 2= Finance and Banking;	Nominal
= Business Administration; 21= English Studies	
= Economic and Commerce; 2= Technology and nvironment; 3= Art and Design; 4= Hospitality; = English Studies	Nominal
eneral education courses student taken (select a haximum of three courses): 0= not taken; 1= communication skills; 2= Critical thinking;; 23=	Nominal
lumber of GE courses completed: 0; 1; 2; 3	Nominal
tudents' perception of the broad knowledge l= Very little; 2= Some; 3= Quite a bit; 4= Very much)	Interval
tudents perceived gains in the broad knowledge I = Very little; 2= Some; 3= Quite a bit; 4= Very much)	Interval
tudents' perception of the skills	Interval
l = Very little; 2= Some; 3= Quite a bit; 4= Very much)	
tudents perceived gains in the skills	Interval
	 Accounting; 2= Finance and Banking; Business Administration; 21= English Studies Economic and Commerce; 2= Technology and nvironment; 3= Art and Design; 4= Hospitality; English Studies eneral education courses student taken (select a aximum of three courses): 0= not taken; 1= ommunication skills; 2= Critical thinking;; 23= esign thinking umber of GE courses completed: 0; 1; 2; 3 udents' perception of the broad knowledge Very little; 2= Some; 3= Quite a bit; 4= Very much) udents' perception of the skills = Very little; 2= Some; 3= Quite a bit; 4= Very much) udents' perception of the skills = Very little; 2= Some; 3= Quite a bit; 4= Very much)

Appendix F: Codebook for Students' Perceptions

		Provi	sion			Ga	in	
Category	Very	Quite	Some	Very	Very	Quite	Some	Very
	much	a bit	oruladaa	little	much	a bit		little
Professional Ethics	18.6	Broad kn 44.4	25.8	11.2	19.0	38.2	27.0	15.8
Gender and development in								
Vietnam	11.9	37.7	34.4	16.0	13.8	35.1	32.7	18.4
Humans and the Environment	13.2	31.7	37.0	18.1	11.5	32.0	37.7	18.9
History of scientific thought	5.0	24.8	40.3	29.8	5.5	22.4	40.6	31.5
Cities and urbanization	7.6	27.4	37.9	27.0	6.4	26.7	35.1	31.7
Vietnam amidst globalization	11.2	31.0	32.9	24.8	9.5	29.6	32.9	27.9
Information technologies	17.7	34.8	26.5	21.0	12.4	33.2	32.2	22.2
Vietnamese culture	13.6	37.2	27.4	21.7	11.2	34.4	32.2	22.2
Inclusive development	14.1	33.4	30.1	22.4	10.5	30.3	32.7	26.5
Intercultural communication	23.6	36.3	25.1	15.0	17.9	37.0	28.9	16.2
Psychology – Concepts and	31.3	38.9	19.8	10.0	27.0	35.1	26.0	11.9
Application The Vietnamese Diaspora	5.3	25.5	40.8	28.4	6.2	21.5	39.1	33.2
Philosophy in practice	22.2	23.3 27.9	30.3	20.4 19.6	20.0	21.5	32.2	23.2
Mass communication and	22.2	21.9	50.5	19.0	20.0	24.0	52.2	25.2
society	12.6	33.9	27.2	26.3	10.7	28.9	30.5	29.8
Design Thinking	9.3	32.2	30.3	28.2	8.1	26.5	37.7	27.7
World's Art History	7.6	24.1	36.3	32	7.6	21.2	39.1	32
Research methods	14.6	31.0	31.7	22.7	13.6	28.4	35.1	22.9
		Ski						
The ability to effectively	20.5	50.4	17.0	1.0	22.7	40.4	10.4	0.5
communicate orally	30.5	50.4	17.2	1.9	32.7	48.4	18.4	0.5
The ability to effectively	10.2	48.0	28.9	3.8	20.5	45.3	31.5	26
communicate in writing	19.3	40.0	20.9	5.0	20.3	45.5	51.5	2.6
The ability to work effectively	43.0	43.2	12.9	1.0	41.8	42.0	15.3	1.0
with others in teams	15.0	13.2	12.9	1.0	11.0	12.0	10.0	1.0
Critical thinking and analytical	28.6	46.1	22.2	3.1	24.8	46.5	26.7	1.9
reasoning skills								
The ability to apply knowledge and skills to real-world settings	22.0	47.5	26.5	4.1	19.6	48.7	29.1	2.6
Ethical judgment and decision-								
making	21.5	47.3	26.7	4.5	21.2	45.8	28.6	4.3
The ability to analyze and solve	• • •	10 •	• • •					
complex problems	20.3	48.2	28.2	3.3	19.8	46.8	30.8	2.6
The ability to locate, organize								
and evaluate information from	26.3	49.9	21.0	2.9	27.2	49.6	20.8	2.4
multiple sources								
The ability to innovate and be	21.5	43.7	30.5	4.3	18.1	45.8	31.7	4.3
creative	21.0		20.0					
Foundations and skills for	22.4	40.8	31.3	5.5	19.1	41.8	32.9	6.2
lifelong learning Proficiency in English								7.2
Proficiency in English	31.5	34.1	26.7	7.6	30.1	35.8	27.0	1.2

Appendix G: Percentages of Student Responses to Each Survey Question Item

Appendix H: Percentages of Student Responses by College Year to Each Survey

Item	Scale		Prov	ision			Ga	ain	
Item	Scale	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4
				В	road Kı	nowledg	ge		
Professional ethics									
	4	33.3	21.3	13.3	18.8	27.3	21.3	14.0	21.
	3	39.4	44.4	45.3	44.5	33.3	38.9	41.3	35.
	2	18.2	25.9	27.3	25.8	27.3	27.8	25.3	28.
	1	9.1	8.3	14.0	10.9	12.1	12.0	19.3	15.
Gender and development in Vietnam									
vietnam	4	15.2	13.0	9.3	13.3	9.1	15.7	10.7	17.
	3	36.4	35.2	40.0	37.5	39.4	31.5	38.7	32.
	2	42.4	36.1	32.7	32.8	42.4	36.1	28.7	32.
	1	6.1	15.7	18.0	16.4	9.1	16.7	22.0	18.
Humans and the									
environment	4	21.2	12.0	147	10.2	15.0	0.2	107	12
	4	21.2	12.0	14.7	10.2	15.2	9.3	10.7	13.
	3	33.3	31.5	30.0	33.6	42.4	31.5	34.0	27.
	2	33.3	40.7	39.3	32.0	39.4	40.7	36.7	35.
	1	12.1	15.7	16.0	24.2	3.0	18.5	18.7	23.
History of scientific thought								• •	
	4	15.2	6.5	3.3	3.1	15.2	8.3	2.0	4.
	3	45.5	25.0	22.0	22.7	36.4	23.1	24.7	15.
	2	21.2	46.3	43.3	36.7	36.4	43.5	38.7	41.
	1	18.2	22.2	31.3	37.5	12.1	25.0	34.7	38.
Cities and urbanization									
	4	12.1	8.3	6.7	7.0	15.2	7.4	6.0	3.
	3	42.4	33.3	28.0	18.0	27.3	29.6	26.7	24.
	2	33.3	39.8	36.7	39.1	48.5	38.0	34.7	29.
	1	12.1	18.5	28.7	35.9	9.1	25.0	32.7	42.
Vietnam amidst globalization									
	4	15.2	12.0	10.0	10.9	18.2	8.3	8.0	10.
	3	42.4	31.5	31.3	27.3	36.4	32.4	29.3	25.
	2	27.3	37.0	32.0	32.0	39.4	37.0	31.3	29.
	1	15.2	19.4	26.7	29.7	6.1	22.2	31.3	34.
Information technologies									
	4	15.2	20.4	13.3	21.1	9.1	12.0	11.3	14.

Question Item

Item	Scale		Prov	vision		Gain				
Item	Scale	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY	
	3	51.5	36.1	34.7	29.7	42.4	42.6	32.0	24	
	2	18.2	27.8	30.0	23.4	42.4	30.6	30.0	33	
	1	15.2	15.7	22.0	25.8	6.1	14.8	26.7	27	
Vietnamese culture										
	4	21.2	13.0	10.0	16.4	12.1	12.0	8.7	13	
	3	39.4	39.8	41.3	29.7	39.4	33.3	37.3	3	
	2	30.3	29.6	25.3	27.3	45.5	36.1	28.7	2	
	1	9.1	17.6	23.3	26.6	3.0	18.5	25.3	20	
Inclusive development										
	4	21.2	12.0	12.7	15.6	18.2	9.3	8.0	12	
	3	36.4	37.0	28.7	35.2	33.3	27.8	34.0	2	
	2	30.3	31.5	32.7	25.8	39.4	44.4	26.0	2	
	1	12.1	19.4	26.0	23.4	9.1	18.5	32.0	3	
Intercultural communication										
	4	18.2	20.4	22.7	28.9	24.2	16.7	13.3	2	
	3	39.4	38.0	40.0	29.7	27.3	34.3	46.0	3	
	2	27.3	26.9	23.3	25.0	42.4	31.5	24.0	2	
	1	15.2	14.8	14.0	16.4	6.1	17.6	16.7	1	
Psychology – Concepts and										
Application	4	27.3	35.2	26.7	34.4	21.2	29.6	24.0	2	
	3	48.5	42.6	34.0	39.1	33.3	37.0	36.0	3	
	2	12.1	17.6	26.7	15.6	39.4	25.0	27.3	2	
	1	12.1	4.6	12.7	10.9	6.1	8.3	12.7	1	
The Vietnamese diaspora										
-	4	9.1	6.5	4.7	3.9	12.1	8.3	4.7		
	3	30.3	26.9	26.7	21.9	18.2	21.3	24.7	1	
	2	45.5	45.4	37.3	39.8	60.6	44.4	34.7	3	
	1	15.2	21.3	31.3	34.4	9.1	25.9	36.0	4	
Philosophy in practice										
	4	24.2	13.9	24.7	25.8	24.2	13.9	20.0	2	
	3	30.3	29.6	28.7	25.0	30.3	25.9	21.3	2	
	2	33.3	36.1	26.0	29.7	36.4	38.0	30.0	2	
	1	12.1	20.4	20.7	19.5	9.1	22.2	28.7	2	
Mass communication and										
society	4	12.1	15.7	11.3	11.7	15.2	13.9	7.3	1	
	3	51.5	33.3	32.7	31.3	33.3	28.7	32.7	2	
	2	24.2	27.8	28.7	25.8	42.4	33.3	25.3	3	
	1	12.1	23.1	27.3	31.3	9.1	24.1	34.7	34	
	-		-0.1	_/.0	0110	<i>/</i> ···		2	5	

Item	Scale		Prov	vision		Gain					
Item	Scale	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY		
Design thinking											
	4	12.1	13.0	6.0	9.4	15.2	9.3	6.0	7		
	3	42.4	38.9	28.7	28.1	30.3	29.6	27.3	21		
	2	27.3	25.0	33.3	32.0	45.5	39.8	32.7	39		
	1	18.2	23.1	32.0	30.5	9.1	21.3	34.0	30		
World's art history											
	4	9.1	11.1	6.0	6.3	9.1	11.1	5.3	7		
	3	39.4	25.0	21.3	22.7	33.3	19.4	22.7	18		
	2	33.3	38.9	38.0	32.8	39.4	41.7	37.3	39		
	1	18.2	25.0	34.7	38.3	18.2	27.8	34.7	35		
Research methods											
	4	18.2	14.8	12.0	16.4	24.2	13.0	10.7	14		
	3	39.4	28.7	36.0	25.0	21.2	25.9	35.3	24		
	2	24.2	38.0	29.3	31.3	42.4	38.9	30.7	35		
	1	18.2	18.5	22.7	27.3	12.1	22.2	23.3	25		
						ills					
The ability to effectively											
communicate orally	4	39.4	30.6	26.7	32.8	42.4	29.6	33.3	32		
	3	39.4	48.1	57.3	46.9	39.4	49.1	51.3	40		
	2	21.2	18.5	14.7	18.0	18.2	21.3	15.3	19		
	1	0.0	2.8	1.3	2.3	0.0	0.0	0.0			
The ability to effectively											
communicate in writing	4	24.2	16.7	15.3	25.0	30.3	14.8	18.0	25		
	3	60.6	50.9	48.7	41.4	45.5	49.1	48.0	39		
	2	15.2	28.7	33.3	27.3	24.2	33.3	32.0	3		
	1	0.0	3.7	2.7	6.3	0.0	2.8	2.0			
The ability to work	1	0.0	5.7	2.7	0.5	0.0	2.0	2.0			
effectively with others in											
teams	4	45.5	42.6	42.7	43.0	39.4	34.3	46.0	43		
	3	36.4	41.7	44.7	44.5	39.4	45.4	40.0	42		
	2	15.2	14.8	11.3	12.5	18.2	18.5	14.0	13		
Critical thinking and	1	3.0	0.9	1.3	0.0	3.0	1.9	0.0	(
Critical thinking and analytical reasoning skills											
uning treat reasoning skills	4	48.5	26.9	23.3	31.3	42.4	20.4	21.3	2		
	3	36.4	47.2	52.0	40.6	36.4	48.1	49.3	44		
	2	15.2	25.0	20.0	24.2	21.2	29.6	27.3	25		
	1	0.0	0.9	4.7	3.9	0.0	1.9	2.0	2		

Item	Scale		Prov	ision		Gain				
Item	Scale	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4	CY1	CY2	CY3	CY4	
The ability to apply										
knowledge and skills to real-world settings	3	45.5	44.4	52.7	44.5	54.5	42.6	53.3	46.	
real-world settings	2	18.2	28.7	27.3	25.8	18.2	42.0 36.1	28.7	40. 26.	
	2 1	3.0	5.6	4.0	3.1	6.1	2.8	2.0	20.	
Ethical judgment and	1	5.0	5.0	4.0	5.1	0.1	2.8	2.0	۷.	
decision-making	4	20.2	21.2	10.0	00.4	22.2	20.4	17.0	22	
-	4	30.3	21.3	18.0	23.4	33.3	20.4	17.3	23.	
	3	45.5	46.3	48.7	46.9	33.3	43.5	46.0	50.	
	2	24.2	27.8	28.7	24.2	30.3	31.5	32.7	21.	
The chility to enclose and	1	0.0	4.6	4.7	5.5	3.0	4.6	4.0	4.	
The ability to analyze and solve complex problems										
sorve complex problems	4	21.2	23.1	16.0	22.7	27.3	22.2	16.0	20.	
	3	51.5	44.4	50.0	48.4	36.4	41.7	50.0	50	
	2	24.2	30.6	29.3	25.8	33.3	35.2	31.3	25	
	1	3.0	1.9	4.7	3.1	3.0	0.9	2.7	3	
The ability to locate,										
organize, and evaluate information from multiple	4	30.3	25.9	23.3	28.9	39.4	25.0	25.3	28	
sources	3	45.5	50.9	53.3	46.1	42.4	47.2	52.7	50	
	2	21.2	21.3	21.3	20.3	15.2	26.9	20.0	18	
	1	3.0	1.9	2.0	4.7	3.0	0.9	2.0	3	
The ability to innovate and	-	210	10		,	0.10	0.0	2.0		
be creative	4	27.3	22.2	19.3	21.9	24.2	20.4	15.3	18	
	3	42.4	43.5	47.3	39.8	48.5	45.4	48.0	43	
	2	42.4 27.3	43.5 30.6	30.0	32.0	48.5 21.2	45.4 31.5	48.0 34.7	43 31	
	2 1	3.0	30.0	3.3		6.1	2.8	2.0		
Foundations and skills for	1	5.0	5.7	5.5	6.3	0.1	2.8	2.0	7.	
lifelong learning	4	20.4	25.0	15.0	21.0	22.2	10.4	150	10	
	4	39.4	25.0	17.3	21.9	33.3	19.4	15.3	19	
	3	30.3	38.0	42.0	44.5	33.3	45.4	38.0	45	
	2	24.2	33.3	36.0	25.8	27.3	28.7	42.0	27	
	1	6.1	3.7	4.7	7.8	6.1	6.5	4.7	7.	
Proficiency in English										
	4	36.4	32.4	35.3	25.0	42.4	30.6	32.7	23	
	3	27.3	39.8	31.3	34.4	21.2	39.8	32.7	39.	
	2	36.4	25.0	23.3	29.7	30.3	26.9	26.0	27.	
	1	0.0	2.8	10.0	10.9	6.1	2.8	8.7	9.	

Note. CY1 = Freshmen; CY2 = Sophomores; CY3 = Juniors; CY4 = Seniors; Scale: 4- Very much, 3- Quite a bit, 2- Some, 1- Very little.

Categories	Scale		F	rovisio	n				Gain		
Cutegonies	Beule	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5
					В	road Kı	nowled	ge			
Professional ethics											
	4	19.5	14.8	16.7	13.6	21.6	20.0	22.2	8.3	10.6	24.5
	3	43.0	63.0	37.5	45.5	43.1	39.5	40.7	37.5	40.9	33.3
	2	28.0	22.2	25.0	22.7	24.5	27.0	29.6	20.8	27.3	27.5
	1	9.5	0.0	20.8	18.2	10.8	13.5	7.4	33.3	21.2	14.7
Gender and development in											
Vietnam	4	11.0	11.1	12.5	7.6	16.7	12.0	11.1	25.0	7.6	19.6
	3	39.5	25.9	50.0	47.0	28.4	38.5	25.9	33.3	36.4	30.4
	2	36.0	51.9	16.7	28.8	34.3	32.5	44.4	25.0	37.9	28.4
	1	13.5	11.1	20.8	16.7	20.6	17.0	18.5	16.7	18.2	21.6
Humans and the environment											
	4	9.5	18.5	20.8	16.7	14.7	10.5	11.1	8.3	13.6	12.7
	3	32.5	33.3	25.0	37.9	27.5	30.0	40.7	20.8	40.9	30.4
	2	40.5	37.0	29.2	31.8	35.3	40.5	33.3	45.8	33.3	34.3
	1	17.5	11.1	25.0	13.6	22.5	19.0	14.8	25.0	12.1	22.5
History of scientific thought											
	4	4.0	3.7	12.5	6.1	4.9	5.0	7.4	8.3	4.5	5.9
	3	22.0	37.0	12.5	24.2	30.4	21.0	37.0	12.5	22.7	23.5
	2	46.5	44.4	29.2	39.4	30.4	43.5	37.0	37.5	45.5	33.3
	1	27.5	14.8	45.8	30.3	34.3	30.5	18.5	41.7	27.3	37.3
Cities and urbanization											
	4	7.5	3.7	8.3	6.1	9.8	5.5	7.4	8.3	6.1	7.8
	3	25.0	33.3	25.0	30.3	29.4	30.0	25.9	20.8	19.7	26.5
	2	43.5	48.1	25.0	34.8	29.4	37.0	48.1	20.8	43.9	25.5
	1	24.0	14.8	41.7	28.8	31.4	27.5	18.5	50.0	30.3	40.2
Vietnam amidst globalization											
	4	11.5	7.4	8.3	10.6	12.7	11.0	7.4	4.2	3.0	12.7
	3	33.0	33.3	29.2	31.8	26.5	30.0	33.3	25.0	30.3	28.4
	2	36.0	44.4	20.8	27.3	30.4	35.0	37.0	29.2	37.9	25.5
	1	19.5	14.8	41.7	30.3	30.4	24.0	22.2	41.7	28.8	33.3
Information technologies											
	4	17.0	48.1	16.7	6.1	18.6	13.0	37.0	4.2	4.5	11.8
	3	39.5	25.9	25.0	36.4	29.4	33.5	37.0	20.8	33.3	34.3
	2	26.0	22.2	25.0	28.8	27.5	33.5	25.9	37.5	36.4	27.5

Field to Each Survey Question Item

Categories	Scale			rovisio					Gain		
0		Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5
	1	17.5	3.7	33.3	28.8	24.5	20.0	0.0	37.5	25.8	26.5
Vietnamese culture											
	4	12.0	11.1	8.3	16.7	16.7	10.0	14.8	4.2	10.6	14.
	3	36.5	33.3	37.5	34.8	41.2	32.0	33.3	41.7	36.4	36.
	2	32.5	40.7	16.7	16.7	23.5	36.0	37.0	29.2	25.8	28.
	1	19.0	14.8	37.5	31.8	18.6	22.0	14.8	25.0	27.3	20.
Inclusive development											
1	4	12.5	14.8	16.7	16.7	14.7	8.5	18.5	16.7	7.6	12.
	3	35.5	29.6	25.0	37.9	29.4	31.0	22.2	45.8	31.8	26.
	2	33.5	40.7	29.2	16.7	29.4	35.5	40.7	12.5	33.3	29.
	1	18.5	14.8	29.2	28.8	26.5	25.0	18.5	25.0	27.3	31.
Intercultural	-	- 0.0			20.0	_0.0	_2.00	- 0.0		_,	
communication											
	4	17.5	14.8	33.3	31.8	30.4	13.5	18.5	29.2	16.7	24.
	3	37.5	37.0	25.0	47.0	29.4	35.0	33.3	20.8	57.6	32.
	2	27.5	40.7	16.7	18.2	22.5	33.0	37.0	29.2	19.7	24.
	1	17.5	7.4	25.0	3.0	17.6	18.5	11.1	20.8	6.1	18.
Psychology – Concepts	-	- /			2.0		- 5.0				- 01
and Application	4	30.5	22.2	37.5	24.2	38.2	28.0	29.6	25.0	15.2	32.
	3	45.0	37.0	29.2	28.8	36.3	38.5	37.0	29.2	30.3	32.
	2	18.5	22.2	12.5	28.8	17.6	26.0	18.5	29.2	34.8	21.
	1	6.0	18.5	20.8	18.2	7.8	7.5	14.8	16.7	19.7	13.
The Vietnamese	1	0.0	10.5	20.0	10.2	7.0	1.5	1-7.0	10.7	1)./	1.5.
diaspora											
1	4	2.5	7.4	8.3	7.6	7.8	4.0	11.1	8.3	0.0	12.
	3	26.0	29.6	8.3	25.8	27.5	24.0	22.2	12.5	24.2	16.
	2	46.0	48.1	41.7	34.8	32.4	39.5	44.4	41.7	42.4	34.
	1	25.5	14.8	41.7	31.8	32.4	32.5	22.2	37.5	33.3	36.
Philosophy in practice		20.0	11.0	/	51.0	<i>52</i> , r	52.5	2	57.5	55.5	50.
i mosopny m practice	4	23.0	25.9	25.0	15.2	23.5	22.0	18.5	16.7	12.1	22.
	4	23.0 27.0	23.9 37.0	25.0 25.0	13.2 22.7	23.3 31.4	22.0 24.0	18.5 29.6	20.8	25.8	22. 24.
	2 2	35.0		23.0 16.7	22.7	24.5	24.0 33.5		20.8 37.5	25.8 31.8	24. 25.
							33.5 20.5				25. 27.
Mass communication	1	15.0	3.7	33.3	33.3	20.6	20.3	7.4	25.0	30.3	21.
and society	4	7.0	140	25.0	12.6	10.6	60	110	20.2	<i>C</i> 1	17
	4	7.0	14.8	25.0	13.6	19.6	6.0	14.8	29.2	6.1	17.
	3	37.0	33.3	29.2	28.8	32.4	29.0	18.5	29.2	36.4	26.
	2	31.5	40.7	8.3	27.3	19.6	37.0	44.4	16.7	25.8	20.
	1	24.5	11.1	37.5	30.3	28.4	28.0	22.2	25.0	31.8	35.
Design thinking											
	4	4.5	14.8	37.5	7.6	11.8	6.5	14.8	25.0	3.0	8.
	3	32.5	40.7	37.5	28.8	30.4	21.5	37.0	54.2	31.8	23.
	2	34.0	29.6	16.7	27.3	28.4	44.0	33.3	8.3	37.9	33.
	1	29.0	14.8	8.3	36.4	29.4	28.0	14.8	12.5	27.3	34.
World's art history											

Categories	Scale		F	Provisio	n				Gain		
		Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj
	4	4.5	7.4	41.7	3.0	8.8	6.0	7.4	41.7	1.5	6.
	3	20.5	22.2	45.8	25.8	25.5	15.0	29.6	54.2	24.2	21
	2	41.5	44.4	0.0	31.8	35.3	44.0	37.0	0.0	42.4	37.
	1	33.5	25.9	12.5	39.4	30.4	35.0	25.9	4.2	31.8	34.
Research methods											
	4	9.5	7.4	8.3	22.7	22.5	8.5	11.1	12.5	18.2	21
	3	32.5	33.3	16.7	34.8	28.4	28.0	29.6	20.8	39.4	23
	2	34.0	48.1	29.2	25.8	27.5	38.5	40.7	25.0	28.8	33
	1	24.0	11.1	45.8	16.7	21.6	25.0	18.5	41.7	13.6	21
						Sk	ills				
The ability to											
effectively					••••	a a a	2 0.0			a a a	10
communicate orally	4	30.0	22.2	16.7	28.8	38.2	30.0	22.2	41.7	30.3	40
	3	49.0	70.4	70.8	45.5	46.1	50.0	63.0	50.0	47.0	42
	2	19.5	7.4	8.3	22.7	13.7	20.0	14.8	4.2	22.7	16
	1	1.5	0.0	4.2	3.0	2.0	0.0	0.0	4.2	0.0	1
The ability to effectively											
communicate in writing	4	20.0	7.4	20.8	12.1	25.5	18.5	11.1	20.8	15.2	30
-	3	48.0	70.4	29.2	37.9	52.9	50.0	40.7	37.5	39.4	43
	2	28.0	22.2	45.8	47.0	16.7	28.5	48.1	37.5	42.4	24
	1	4.0	0.0	4.2	3.0	4.9	3.0	0.0	4.2	3.0	2
The ability to work effectively with others					- · -					- · ·	
in teams	4	40.5	40.7	50.0	43.9	46.1	36.5	29.6	58.3	45.5	49
	3	45.5	40.7	33.3	39.4	44.1	45.5	44.4	29.2	34.8	42
	2	14.0	18.5	12.5	13.6	8.8	17.0	22.2	12.5	19.7	7
	1	0.0	0.0	4.2	3.0	1.0	1.0	3.7	0.0	0.0	1
Critical thinking and	1	0.0	0.0	- T .2	5.0	1.0	1.0	5.7	0.0	0.0	1
analytical reasoning											
skills	4	28.0	22.2	33.3	16.7	38.2	22.5	11.1	29.2	18.2	36
	3	41.5	51.9	45.8	48.5	52.0	45.0	59.3	58.3	45.5	44
	2	27.5	25.9	16.7	28.8	7.8	30.5	25.9	12.5	34.8	17
	1	3.0	0.0	4.2	6.1	2.0	2.0	3.7	0.0	1.5	2
The ability to apply											
knowledge and skills to	4	22.0	22.2	25.0	10.6	28.4	18.0	18.5	12.5	16.7	26
real-world settings	3	47.0	40.7	50.0	51.5	47.1	49.0	29.6	62.5	50.0	49
	2	28.5	25.9	20.8	31.8	20.6	31.0	48.1	16.7	31.8	21
	1	2.5	11.1	4.2	6.1	3.9	2.0	3.7	8.3	1.5	2
Ethical judgment and	1	2.5		1.2	0.1	5.7	2.0	5.1	0.0	1.5	2
decision-making	4	20.5	22.2	29.2	15.2	25.5	19.5	14.8	16.7	19.7	28
C	3	47.0	44.4	41.7	50.0	48.0	46.0	48.1	45.8	47.0	20 44
	2	30.0	44.4 25.9	20.8	28.8	48.0 20.6	40.0 29.5	40.1 29.6	43.8 29.2	30.3	44 25
	1	2.5	23.9 7.4	20.8 8.3		20.0 5.9	29.3 5.0		29.2 8.3	30.5 3.0	
	1	2.3	1.4	0.3	6.1	3.9	5.0	7.4	0.3	5.0	2

Categories	Scale	Scale <u>Provision</u>						Gain					
Categories	Scale	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5	Mj1	Mj2	Mj3	Mj4	Mj5		
The ability to analyze and solve complex													
problems	4	18.0	14.8	25.0	19.7	25.5	19.5	11.1	20.8	15.2	25.5		
	3	50.0	48.1	62.5	42.4	45.1	44.0	48.1	58.3	51.5	46.1		
	2	30.0	33.3	12.5	31.8	24.5	34.0	33.3	20.8	31.8	25.5		
	1	2.0	3.7	0.0	6.1	4.9	2.5	7.4	0.0	1.5	2.9		
The ability to locate,													
organize, and evaluate	4	25.5	14.8	37.5	18.2	33.3	25.0	22.2	37.5	22.7	33.3		
information from	3	49.5	70.4	33.3	51.5	48.0	51.0	55.6	45.8	36.4	54.9		
multiple sources	2	22.5	7.4	29.2	28.8	14.7	21.0	18.5	16.7	37.9	10.8		
	1	2.5	7.4	0.0	1.5	3.9	3.0	3.7	0.0	3.0	1.0		
The ability to innovate													
and be creative	4	20.0	18.5	33.3	13.6	27.5	14.5	18.5	37.5	12.1	24.5		
	3	44.5	37.0	41.7	48.5	41.2	46.0	48.1	33.3	50.0	45.1		
	2	33.0	33.3	16.7	34.8	25.5	36.5	29.6	12.5	34.8	25.5		
	1	2.5	11.1	8.3	3.0	5.9	3.0	3.7	16.7	3.0	4.9		
Foundations and skills													
for lifelong learning	4	20.0	18.5	29.2	19.7	28.4	17.0	14.8	20.8	16.7	25.5		
	3	43.5	44.4	25.0	39.4	39.2	45.5	37.0	33.3	37.9	40.2		
	2	31.0	33.3	37.5	37.9	25.5	29.0	48.1	33.3	42.4	30.4		
	1	5.5	3.7	8.3	3.0	6.9	8.5	0.0	12.5	3.0	3.9		
Proficiency in English													
	4	27.5	22.2	33.3	27.3	44.1	22.0	18.5	37.5	34.8	44.1		
	3	34.5	33.3	33.3	33.3	34.3	41.0	37.0	25.0	27.3	33.3		
	2	32.5	33.3	25.0	27.3	13.7	30.5	33.3	25.0	30.3	16.7		
	1	5.5	11.1	8.3	12.1	7.8	6.5	11.1	12.5	7.6	5.9		

Note. Mj1 = Economics and Commerce; Mj2= Technology and Environment; Mj3= Art and Design; Mj4= Hospitality; Mj5= English studies. Scale: 4- Very much, 3- Quite a bit, 2- Some, 1- Very little.

Appendix J: Percentages of Student "Very much" or "Quite a bit" Responses by General

Catagorias	Scolo	I	Provisic		Gain			
Categories	Scale	GE1	GE2	GY3	GE1	GE2	GY3	
		Broad Knowledge						
Professional ethics								
	4	11.1	17.0	19.0	22.2	19.1	19.	
	3	66.7	38.3	44.6	33.3	29.8	39.	
	2	22.2	31.9	25.1	44.4	38.3	25.	
	1	0.0	12.8	11.3	0.0	12.8	16.	
Gender and development in Vietnam								
vietnam	4	0.0	14.9	11.8	0.0	17.0	13.	
	3	55.6	29.8	38.3	33.3	27.7	36.	
	2	44.4	40.4	33.3	66.7	42.6	30.	
	1	0.0	14.9	16.5	0.0	12.8	19.	
Humans and the								
environment	4	<u></u>	05	125	0.0	6 1	10	
	4	22.2 33.3	8.5	13.5 31.4	0.0 33.3	6.4	12.	
	5 2		34.0			31.9	32.	
	2 1	44.4 0.0	40.4 17.0	36.4 18.7	66.7 0.0	46.8 14.9	35. 19.	
Uistory of acientific thought	1	0.0	17.0	10.7	0.0	14.9	19.	
History of scientific thought	4	11.1	6.4	4.7	11.1	6.4	5.	
	4	44.4	27.7	4.7 24.0	22.2	25.5	22.	
	2	44.4 44.4	42.6	24.0 39.9	66.7	23.3 44.7	22. 39.	
	1	44.4 0.0	42.0 23.4	39.9 31.4	0.0	23.4	39. 33.	
Cities and urbanization	1	0.0	23.4	51.4	0.0	23.4	55.	
Cities and urbanization	4	11.1	6.4	7.7	11.1	6.4	6.	
	4	44.4	36.2	25.9	22.2	25.5	27.	
	2	44.4 44.4	40.4	23.9 37.5	66.7	48.9	32.	
	1	44.4 0.0	40.4 17.0	28.9	0.0	48.9 19.1	32. 34.	
Vietnam amidst	1	0.0	17.0	20.9	0.0	19.1	54.	
globalization								
	4	11.1	8.5	11.6	11.1	8.5	9.	
	3	44.4	34.0	30.3	22.2	29.8	29.	
	2	44.4	38.3	32.0	66.7	44.7	30.	
	1	0.0	19.1	26.2	0.0	17.0	30.	
Information technologies								
	4	22.2	12.8	18.2	0.0	14.9	12.	

Education Course Taken to Each Survey Question Item

		F	Provisic	on		Gain	
Categories	Scale	GE1	GE2	GY3	GE1	GE2	GY3
	3	55.6	40.4	33.6	66.7	29.8	32.8
	2	22.2	31.9	25.9	33.3	42.6	30.9
	1	0.0	14.9	22.3	0.0	12.8	24.0
Vietnamese culture							
	4	0.0	19.1	13.2	0.0	10.6	11.6
	3	55.6	25.5	38.3	44.4	25.5	35.3
	2	44.4	38.3	25.6	55.6	46.8	29.8
	1	0.0	17.0	22.9	0.0	17.0	23.4
Inclusive development							
	4	11.1	12.8	14.3	11.1	10.6	10.5
	3	44.4	36.2	32.8	33.3	27.7	30.6
	2	44.4	34.0	29.2	55.6	46.8	30.3
	1	0.0	17.0	23.7	0.0	14.9	28.7
Intercultural communication							
	4	22.2	10.6	25.3	22.2	10.6	18.7
	3	44.4	46.8	34.7	44.4	29.8	37.7
	2	33.3	27.7	24.5	33.3	46.8	26.4
Psychology – Concepts and	1	0.0	14.9	15.4	0.0	12.8	17.1
Application	A		14.0	22.0	22.2	17.0	28.4
	4	55.6	14.9	32.8	22.2	17.0	28.4
	3	33.3	53.2	37.2	33.3	38.3	34.7
	2 1	11.1	19.1	20.1	44.4	38.3	24.0
The Vietnamese diaspora	1	0.0	12.8	9.9	0.0	6.4	12.9
The viculances diaspora	4	33.3	2.1	5.0	11.1	2.1	6.6
	4	22.2	27.7	25.3	33.3	2.1 14.9	22.0
	2	44.4	51.1	29.5 39.4	55.6	61.7	35.8
	1	0.0	19.1	30.3	0.0	21.3	35.5
Philosophy in practice		5.0	->	2010	5.0	-110	2010
r , r	4	22.2	14.9	23.1	11.1	12.8	21.2
	3	22.2	34.0	27.3	22.2	25.5	24.5
	2	55.6	31.9	29.5	66.7	40.4	30.3
	1	0.0	19.1	20.1	0.0	21.3	24.0
Mass communication and							
society	4	11.1	10.6	12.9	22.2	6.4	11.0
	3	55.6	38.3	32.8	33.3	21.3	29.8
	2	33.3	29.8	26.7	44.4	53.2	27.3
	1	0.0	21.3	27.5	0.0	19.1	32.0

Catagoria	C 1.	Provision				Gain		
Categories	Scale	GE1	GE2	GY3	GE1	GE2	GY	
Design thinking								
	4	22.2	12.8	8.5	11.1	8.5	8.	
	3	55.6	36.2	31.1	33.3	29.8	25.	
	2	22.2	27.7	30.9	55.6	42.6	36	
	1	0.0	23.4	29.5	0.0	19.1	29	
World's art history								
	4	11.1	8.5	7.4	11.1	6.4	7	
	3	33.3	31.9	22.9	22.2	25.5	20	
	2	44.4	36.2	36.1	66.7	46.8	37	
	1	11.1	23.4	33.6	0.0	21.3	34	
Research methods								
	4	0.0	8.5	15.7	22.2	10.6	13	
	3	66.7	40.4	28.9	22.2	27.7	28	
	2	33.3	29.8	32.0	55.6	42.6	33	
	1	0.0	21.3	23.4	0.0	19.1	24	
				Sk	ills			
The ability to effectively								
communicate orally	4	22.2	27.7	31.1	33.3	29.8	33	
	3	55.6	44.7	51.0	44.4	40.4	49	
	2	22.2	27.7	15.7	22.2	29.8	16	
	- 1	0.0	0.0	2.2	0.0	0.0	0	
The ability to effectively								
communicate in writing	4	33.3	21.3	18.7	11.1	14.9	21	
	3	44.4	40.4	49.0	44.4	40.4	46	
	2	22.2	36.2	28.1	44.4	42.6	29	
	1	0.0	2.1	4.1	0.0	2.1	2	
The ability to work								
effectively with others in	4	44.4	26.2	42.0	44.4	277	40	
teams	4	44.4	36.2	43.8	44.4	27.7	43	
	3	33.3	38.3	44.1	33.3	38.3	42	
	2	22.2	25.5	11.0	22.2	34.0	12	
Critical thinking and	1	0.0	0.0	1.1	0.0	0.0	1	
analytical reasoning skills		22.2	07.7	20.0	22.2	10.1	~ -	
	4	22.2	27.7	28.9	22.2	19.1	25	
	3	55.6	36.2	47.1	33.3	42.6	47	
	2	22.2	36.2	20.4	44.4	36.2	25	
	1	0.0	0.0	3.6	0.0	2.1	1	
			10.1	2 2 0	22.2	15.0	4.0	
	4	33.3	19.1	22.0	22.2	17.0	19	

Cotogorias	Scale	I	Provisic	n	Gain			
Categories	Scale	GE1	GE2	GY3	GE1	GE2	GY:	
The ability to apply								
knowledge and skills to real-world settings	3	22.2	34.0	49.9	44.4	36.2	50.4	
real-world settings								
	2	33.3	44.7	24.0	22.2	44.7	27.	
Ethical judgment and	1	11.1	2.1	4.1	11.1	2.1	2.	
decision-making	4	22.2	077	20.4	22.2	10.0	22	
-	4	33.3	27.7	20.4	22.2	12.8	22.	
	3	33.3	29.8	49.9	44.4	34.0	47.	
	2	33.3	40.4	24.8	22.2	48.9	26.	
The ability to analyze and	1	0.0	2.1	5.0	11.1	4.3	4.	
solve complex problems								
I I	4	33.3	17.0	20.4	22.2	12.8	20.	
	3	33.3	42.6	49.3	44.4	34.0	48.	
	2	33.3	40.4	26.4	33.3	53.2	27.	
	1	0.0	0.0	3.9	0.0	0.0	3.	
The ability to locate, organize, and evaluate								
information from multiple	4	33.3	17.0	27.3	44.4	21.3	27.	
sources	3	44.4	40.4	51.2	33.3	46.8	50.	
	2	22.2	40.4	18.5	22.2	31.9	19.	
	1	0.0	2.1	3.0	0.0	0.0	2.	
The ability to innovate and								
be creative	4	33.3	17.0	21.8	22.2	12.8	18.	
	3	44.4	40.4	44.1	55.6	42.6	46.	
	2	22.2	40.4	29.5	22.2	42.6	30.	
	1	0.0	2.1	4.7	0.0	2.1	4.	
Foundations and skills for								
lifelong learning	4	44.4	25.5	21.5	33.3	17.0	19.	
	3	33.3	21.3	43.5	44.4	31.9	43.	
	2	22.2	48.9	29.2	22.2	42.6	32.	
	1	0.0	4.3	5.8	0.0	8.5	6.	
Proficiency in English	-	5.0		2.0	5.0	5.0		
	4	66.7	14.9	32.8	44.4	21.3	30.	
	3	22.2	38.3	33.9	33.3	29.8	36.	
	2	11.1	40.4	25.3	22.2	38.3	25.	
	4	11.1	+0.4	∠ე.ე	44.4	50.5	∠J.	

Note. Gr1 = Students participated in one general education (GE) course; Gr2 = Students participated in two GE courses; Gr3 = Students participated in three GE courses. Scale: 4- Very much, 3- Quite a bit, 2- Some, 1- Very little.

	Very Much	Quite a Bit	Some	Very Little
		Knowledge		
Provision	14.1	32.5	31.4	22.0
Gain	12.4	29.7	33.6	24.2
		Skills		
Provision	26.1	45.4	24.7	3.8
Gain	25.0	45.2	26.6	3.2

Appendix K: Percentage of Student Perception of the General Education Program

			Prov	rided	Gained						
Grouped	n	Very Much	Quite a Bit	Some	Very Little	Very Much	Quite a Bit	Some	Very Little		
		Broad knowledge									
By College year						-					
Freshmen	33	17.6	40.5	28.3	13.5	16.8	32.8	41.7	8.7		
Sophomore	108	14.7	33.9	33.6	17.9	12.9	30.2	36.9	20.0		
Junior	150	12.2	32.3	31.9	23.6	10.0	32.0	30.7	27.3		
Senior	128	14.9	29.5	29.8	25.8	13.7	25.8	32.3	28.2		
By Major fields											
Economics and Commerce	200	12.0	33.2	34.7	20.1	11.2	29.4	36.2	23.1		
Technology and Environment	27	14.6	34.4	38.8	12.2	15.5	31.4	37.3	15.9		
Art and Design	24	19.9	28.4	21.1	30.6	16.2	29.4	26.2	28.2		
Hospitality	66	13.3	33.4	27.6	25.7	8.3	33.1	34.4	24.2		
English studies	102	17.2	31.0	27.8	24.0	15.9	27.7	28.8	27.0		
By GE courses taken											
One course	9	16.3	45.8	37.3	0.7	11.8	32.7	55.6	0.0		
Two courses	47	11.1	35.9	34.8	18.1	10.3	27.4	45.6	16.8		
Three courses	363	14.4	31.7	30.8	23.0	12.7	29.9	31.6	25.8		
					Sk	tills					
By College year											
Freshmen	33	34.2	41.9	22	1.9	34.2	39.1	23.4	3.3		
Sophomore	108	26.2	45	25.8	2.9	23.2	45.2	29	2.5		
Junior	150	23	48	25	3.9	23.3	46.3	27.6	2.7		
Senior	128	27.5	43.5	24.1	4.9	26.1	45.3	24.2	4.4		
By Major fields											
Economics and	200	24.7	45.5	27	2.9	22.1	46.6	28	3.3		
Commerce	200	24.7	45.5	21	2.9	22.1	40.0	20	5		
Technology and	27	20.5	50.2	24.2	5.1	17.5	46.5	32	4		
Environment	24	20.2	40.4	22.2	4.0	20.2	10.0	20.1	<i>c</i> -		
Art and Design	24	30.3	42.4	22.3	4.9	30.3	43.6	20.1	6.1		
Hospitality	66	20.5	44.4	30.3	4.8	22.5	42.4	32.6	2.5		
English studies	102	32.8	45.3	17.5	4.5	33.1	44	20.2	2.7		
By GE courses taken	<i>c</i>	0- 1	a a <i>i</i>			a a a		25.2			
One course	9	36.4	38.4	24.2	1	29.3	41.4	27.3	2		
Two courses	47	22.8	36.9	38.3	1.9	18.8	37.9	40.4	2.9		
Three courses	363	26.2	46.6	23	4.1	25.7	46.2	24.8	3.3		

Groups